

### **Mobico Group Plc**

(incorporated and registered in England and Wales under the Companies Act 1985 with registered number 2590560)

guaranteed by

#### West Midlands Travel Limited

(incorporated with limited liability in England and Wales under the Companies Act 1985 with registered number 2652253)

#### £1,500,000,000

### **Euro Medium Term Note Programme**

Under the Programme, Mobico Group Plc (formerly National Express Group PLC) (the "Issuer") may from time to time issue notes (the "Notes") guaranteed by West Midlands Travel Limited (the "Guarantor") denominated in any currency agreed between the Issuer and the relevant Dealer (as defined below).

The maximum aggregate nominal amount of all Notes from time to time outstanding under the Programme (including any Notes which, upon issue, are immediately purchased by or on behalf of the Issuer ("**Retained Notes**")) will not exceed £1,500,000,000 (or its equivalent in other currencies calculated as described in the Dealer Agreement (as defined under "Subscription and Sale")), subject to increase as described in the Dealer Agreement.

In the case of any Notes which are to be admitted to trading on a regulated market within the United Kingdom ("UK") or offered to the public in the UK in circumstances which would otherwise require the publication of a prospectus under the UK Prospectus Regulation (as defined below), the minimum denomination shall be  $\in 100,000$  (or its equivalent in any other currency as at the date of issue of such Notes).

This base prospectus (the "**Base Prospectus**") has been approved by the Financial Conduct Authority (the "**FCA**"), in its capacity as UK competent authority under Regulation (EU) 2017/1129 as it forms part of UK domestic law by virtue of the European Union (Withdrawal) Act 2018 (as amended, the "**EUWA**") (the "**UK Prospectus Regulation**"). The FCA only approves this Base Prospectus as meeting the standards of completeness, comprehensibility and consistency imposed by the UK Prospectus Regulation and such approval should not be considered as an endorsement of (a) the Issuer or the Guarantor or (b) the quality of any Notes that are the subject of this Base Prospectus. Investors should make their own assessment as to the suitability of investing in any such Notes. This Base Prospectus comprises a base prospectus for the purposes of Article 8 of the UK Prospectus Regulation for the purpose of giving information with regard to the issue of Notes issued under the Euro Medium Term Note Programme (the "**Programme**") described in this Base Prospectus during the period of twelve months after the date hereof.

Applications have been made for the Notes to be admitted during the period of twelve months after the date hereof to listing on the official list of the FCA (the "**Official List**") and to trading on the main market of the London Stock Exchange plc (the "**London Stock Exchange**"). The London Stock Exchange's main market is a UK regulated market for the purposes of Regulation (EU) No 600/2014 on markets in financial instruments as it forms part of UK domestic law by virtue of the EUWA (as amended, "**UK MiFIR**").

The Issuer has been assigned a rating of Baa2/stable from Moody's Investors Service Limited ("**Moody's**") and BBB/stable from Fitch Ratings Limited ("**Fitch**"). Each of Moody's and Fitch is established in the UK and is registered under Regulation (EC) No. 1060/2009 as it forms part of UK domestic law by virtue of the EUWA (as amended, the "**UK CRA Regulation**") and is included in the list of credit rating agencies published by the FCA on its website in accordance with the UK CRA Regulation. Moody's and Fitch are not established in the European Economic Area ("**EEA**") nor registered under Regulation (EC) No. 1060/2009 (as amended, the "**EU CRA Regulation**"). For regulatory purposes in the EEA in accordance with the EU CRA Regulation, Moody's Deutschland GmbH currently endorses credit ratings issued by Moody's and Fitch Ratings Ireland Limited are established in the EEA and registered under the EU CRA Regulation. As such, Moody's Deutschland GmbH and Fitch Ratings Ireland Limited are included in the list of credit rating agencies published by the European Securities and Markets Authority ("**ESMA**") on its website in accordance with the EU CRA Regulation. There can be no assurance that Moody's Deutschland GmbH and Fitch Ratings Ireland Limited will continue to endorse credit ratings issued by Moody's and Fitch respectively. A Series (as defined below) of Notes issued under the Programme may also be rated or unrated. Where a Series of Notes is rated, any such rating will be specified in the relevant Final Terms (as defined below) and will not necessarily be the same as the rating assigned to the Issuer. A credit rating is not a recommendation to buy, sell or hold securities and may be subject to suspension, reduction or withdrawal at any time by the assigning rating agency.

Investing in Notes issued under the Programme involves certain risks. The principal risk factors that may affect the abilities of the Issuer and the Guarantor to fulfil their respective obligations under the Notes are discussed under "Risk Factors" on pages 6 to 19 of this Base Prospectus.

### Arranger NatWest Markets

Dealers

BBVA

**BNP PARIBAS** 

**BofA Securities** 

MUFG

Commerzbank

HSBC

ING

NatWest Markets

Wells Fargo Securities

12 September 2023

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

IMPORTANT NOTICES	
RISK FACTORS	6
USE OF PROCEEDS	
DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE	
FINAL TERMS, DRAWDOWN PROSPECTUSES AND SUPPLEMENTS	
FORM OF THE NOTES	
TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE NOTES	
FORM OF FINAL TERMS	
SUMMARY OF PROVISIONS RELATING TO THE NOTES IN GLOBAL FORM	75
DESCRIPTION OF THE ISSUER	
DESCRIPTION OF THE GUARANTOR	
TAXATION	
SUBSCRIPTION AND SALE	
GENERAL INFORMATION	

#### **IMPORTANT NOTICES**

The Issuer accepts responsibility for all the information contained in this Base Prospectus and any Final Terms (as defined below). To the best of the knowledge of the Issuer, the information contained in this Base Prospectus is in accordance with the facts and the Base Prospectus makes no omission likely to affect its import.

The Guarantor accepts responsibility for the information contained in this Base Prospectus and any Final Terms, excluding the information set forth under "Description of the Issuer" on pages 77 to 87 and item (i) under "1. Authorisation", the first paragraph under "4. Legal and Arbitration Proceedings" and the first paragraph under "5. Significant/Material Adverse Change" set forth under "General Information" on page 96 (the "WMTL Information"), and to the best of the knowledge of the Guarantor, the information contained in the WMTL Information is in accordance with the facts and the WMTL Information makes no omission likely to affect its import.

Each Tranche (as defined herein) of Notes will be issued on the terms set out herein under "Terms and Conditions of the Notes" (the "**Conditions**") as completed by a document specific to such Tranche called final terms (the "**Final Terms**") or in a separate prospectus specific to such Tranche (the "**Drawdown Prospectus**") as described under "Final Terms, Supplements and Drawdown Prospectuses" below. In the case of a Tranche of Notes which is the subject of a Drawdown Prospectus, each reference in this Base Prospectus to information being specified or identified in the relevant Final Terms shall be read and construed as a reference to such information being specified or identified in the relevant Drawdown Prospectus unless the context requires otherwise. This Base Prospectus must be read and construed together with any amendments or supplements hereto and with any documents incorporated by reference herein and, in relation to any Tranche of Notes which is the subject of Final Terms, must be read and construed together with the relevant Final Terms.

No person has been authorised to give any information or to make any representation not contained or incorporated by reference in or not consistent with this Base Prospectus and, if given or made, such information or representation should not be relied upon as having been authorised by the Issuer, the Guarantor or any Dealer.

None of the Dealers, the Trustee and any of their respective affiliates have authorised the whole or any part of this Base Prospectus and none of them makes any representation or warranty or undertaking (express or implied) or accepts any responsibility or liability as to the accuracy or completeness of the information contained or incorporated by reference in this Base Prospectus.

Neither the delivery of this Base Prospectus or any Final Terms nor the offering, sale or delivery of any Note shall, in any circumstances, create any implication that the information contained in this Base Prospectus is true subsequent to the date hereof or the date upon which this Base Prospectus has been most recently amended or supplemented or that there has been no adverse change, or any event reasonably likely to involve any adverse change, in the prospects or financial or trading position of the Issuer or the Guarantor since the date thereof or, if later, the date upon which this Base Prospectus has been most recently amended or supplemented or that any other information supplied in connection with the Programme is correct at any time subsequent to the date on which it is supplied or, if different, the date indicated in the document containing the same.

The distribution of this Base Prospectus and any Final Terms and the offering, sale and delivery of the Notes in certain jurisdictions may be restricted by law. None of the Issuer, the Guarantor or any of the Dealers represent that this document may be lawfully distributed, or that any Notes may be lawfully offered, in compliance with any applicable registration or other requirements in any such jurisdiction, or pursuant to an exemption available thereunder, or assume any responsibility for facilitating any such distribution or offering. In particular, no action has been taken by the Issuer, the Guarantor or any Dealer which would permit a public offering of any Notes, or distribution of this document, in any jurisdiction where action for that purpose is required. Accordingly, no Notes may be offered or sold, directly or indirectly, and neither this Base Prospectus nor any advertisement or other offering material may be distributed or published in any jurisdiction, except under circumstances that will result in compliance with any applicable laws and regulations, and the Dealers have represented that all offers and sales by them will be made on the same terms.

Persons into whose possession this Base Prospectus or any Final Terms come, are required by the Issuer, the Guarantor and the Dealers to inform themselves about and to observe any such restrictions. For a description of certain restrictions on offers, sales and deliveries of Notes and on the distribution of this Base Prospectus or any Final Terms and other offering material relating to the Notes, see "*Subscription and Sale*". In particular, the Notes and the Guarantee (as defined below) have not been and will not be registered under the United States Securities Act of 1933 (as amended, the "**Securities Act**") and will include Notes in bearer form that are subject to U.S. tax law requirements. Subject to certain exceptions, Notes may not be offered, sold or delivered within the United

States or to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. persons.

Neither this Base Prospectus nor any Final Terms constitutes an offer or an invitation to subscribe for or purchase any Notes and should not be considered as a recommendation by the Issuer, the Guarantor, the Dealers or any of them that any recipient of this Base Prospectus or any Final Terms should subscribe for or purchase any Notes. Each recipient of this Base Prospectus or any Final Terms shall be taken to have made its own investigation and appraisal of the condition (financial or otherwise) of the Issuer and the Guarantor.

The Notes may not be a suitable investment for all investors. Each potential investor in the Notes must make its own assessment as to the suitability of an investment in the Notes in light of its own circumstances. In particular, each potential investor should consider, either on its own or with the help of its financial and other professional advisers, whether it:

- (i) has sufficient knowledge and experience to make a meaningful evaluation of the relevant Notes, the merits and risks of investing in the relevant Notes and the information contained or incorporated by reference in this Base Prospectus or any applicable supplement;
- (ii) has access to, and knowledge of, appropriate analytical tools to evaluate, in the context of its particular financial situation, an investment in the relevant Notes and the impact such investment will have on its overall investment portfolio;
- (iii) has sufficient financial resources and liquidity to bear all of the risks of an investment in the relevant Notes, including Notes with principal or interest payable in one or more currencies, or where the currency for principal or interest payments is different from the currency in which the potential investor's financial activities are principally denominated;
- (iv) understands thoroughly the terms of the relevant Notes and is familiar with the behaviour of any relevant indices and financial markets;
- (v) is able to evaluate possible scenarios for economic, interest rate and other factors that may affect its investment and its ability to bear the applicable risks; and
- (vi) understands the accounting, legal, regulatory and tax implications of a purchase, holding and disposal of an interest in the relevant Notes.

The investment activities of certain investors are subject to investment laws and regulations, or review or regulation by certain authorities. Each potential investor should consult its legal advisers to determine whether and to what extent (1) Notes are legal investments for it, (2) Notes can be used as collateral for various types of borrowing and (3) other restrictions apply to its purchase or pledge of any Notes. Financial institutions should consult their legal advisers or the appropriate regulators to determine the appropriate treatment of Notes under any applicable risk-based capital or similar rules.

In the case of any Notes which are to be admitted to trading on a regulated market within the UK or offered to the public in the UK in circumstances which would otherwise require the publication of a prospectus under the UK Prospectus Regulation, the minimum specified denomination shall be  $\notin 100,000$  (or its equivalent in any other currency as at the date of issue of such Notes).

The maximum aggregate principal amount of Notes outstanding and guaranteed at any one time under the Programme will not exceed £1,500,000,000 (and for this purpose, any Notes denominated in another currency shall be converted into pounds sterling at the date of the agreement to issue such Notes (calculated in accordance with the provisions of the Dealer Agreement)). The maximum aggregate principal amount of Notes which may be outstanding and guaranteed at any one time under the Programme may be increased from time to time, subject to compliance with the relevant provisions of the Dealer Agreement as defined under "Subscription and Sale".

**PROHIBITION OF SALES TO UK RETAIL INVESTORS** – The Notes are not intended to be offered, sold or otherwise made available to and should not be offered, sold or otherwise made available to any retail investor in the UK. For these purposes, a retail investor means a person who is one (or more) of: (i) a retail client as defined in point (8) of Article 2 of Regulation (EU) No 2017/565 as it forms part of UK domestic law by virtue of the EUWA; (ii) a customer within the provisions of the Financial Services and Markets Act 2000 (as amended, the "**FSMA**") and any rules or regulations made under the FSMA to implement Directive (EU) 2016/97, where that customer would not qualify as a professional client as defined in point (8) of Article 2(1) of UK MiFIR; or (iii)

not a qualified investor as defined in Article 2 of the UK Prospectus Regulation. Consequently no key information document required by Regulation (EU) No 1286/2014 as it forms part of UK domestic law by virtue of the EUWA (as amended, the "**UK PRIIPs Regulation**") for offering or selling the Notes or otherwise making them available to retail investors in the UK has been prepared and therefore offering or selling the Notes or otherwise making them available to any retail investor in the UK may be unlawful under the UK PRIIPs Regulation.

**PROHIBITION OF SALES TO EEA RETAIL INVESTORS** – The Notes are not intended to be offered, sold or otherwise made available to and should not be offered, sold or otherwise made available to any retail investor in the EEA. For these purposes, a retail investor means a person who is one (or more) of: (i) a retail client as defined in point (11) of Article 4(1) of Directive 2014/65/EU on markets and financial instruments (as amended, "MiFID II"); (ii) a customer within the meaning of Directive (EU) 2016/97 (as amended, the "Insurance Distribution Directive"), where that customer would not qualify as a professional client as defined in point (10) of Article 4(1) MiFID II; or (iii) not a qualified investor as defined in Regulation (EU) 2017/1129 (as amended, the "EU Prospectus Regulation"). Consequently no key information document required by Regulation (EU) No 1286/2014 (as amended, the "EU PRIIPs Regulation") for offering or selling the Notes or otherwise making them available to any retail investor in the EEA may be unlawful under the EU PRIIPs Regulation.

**UK MIFIR PRODUCT GOVERNANCE / TARGET MARKET** - The Final Terms in respect of any Notes will include a legend entitled "UK MIFIR Product Governance" which will outline the target market assessment in respect of the Notes and which channels for distribution of the Notes are appropriate. Any person subsequently offering, selling or recommending the Notes (a "UK distributor") should take into consideration the target market assessment; however, a UK distributor subject to the FCA Handbook Product Intervention and Product Governance Sourcebook (the "UK MIFIR Product Governance Rules") is responsible for undertaking its own target market assessment in respect of the Notes (by either adopting or refining the target market assessment) and determining appropriate distribution channels.

A determination will be made in relation to each issue about whether, for the purpose of the UK MiFIR Product Governance Rules, any Dealer subscribing for any Notes is a manufacturer in respect of such Notes, but otherwise neither the Arranger nor the Dealers nor any of their respective affiliates will be a manufacturer for the purpose of the UK MiFIR Product Governance Rules.

**MiFID II PRODUCT GOVERNANCE / TARGET MARKET** – The Final Terms in respect of any Notes will include a legend entitled "MiFID II Product Governance" which will outline the target market assessment in respect of the Notes and which channels for distribution of the Notes are appropriate. Any person subsequently offering, selling or recommending such Notes (an "EU distributor") should take into consideration the target market assessment; however, an EU distributor subject to MiFID II is responsible for undertaking its own target market assessment in respect of the Notes (by either adopting or refining the target market assessment) and determining appropriate distribution channels.

A determination will be made in relation to each issue about whether, for the purpose of the MiFID Product Governance rules under EU Delegated Directive 2017/593 (as amended or superseded, the "**MiFID Product Governance Rules**"), any Dealer subscribing for any Notes is a manufacturer in respect of such Notes, but otherwise neither the Arranger nor the Dealers nor any of their respective affiliates will be a manufacturer for the purpose of the MIFID Product Governance Rules.

**BENCHMARKS REGULATION** – Interest and/or other amounts payable under Floating Rate Notes may be calculated by reference to the Euro Interbank Offered Rate ("**EURIBOR**") or the Sterling Overnight Index Average ("**SONIA**"), which are provided by the European Money Markets Institute ("**EMMI**") as administrator of EURIBOR and the Bank of England as administrator of SONIA, respectively. As at the date of this Base Prospectus, EMMI (as administrator of EURIBOR) appears in the register of administrators and benchmarks established and maintained by ESMA pursuant to Article 36 of Regulation (EU) No. 2016/1011 (as amended, the "**EU Benchmarks Regulation**") and in the register of administrators and benchmarks established and maintained by the Regulation (EU) No. 2016/1011 as it forms part of UK domestic law by virtue of the EUWA (the "**UK Benchmarks Regulation**"). As far as the Issuer is aware, the Bank of England (as administrator of SONIA) is not required to be registered by virtue of Article 2 of the UK Benchmarks Regulation or the EU Benchmarks Regulation, respectively.

In this Base Prospectus, unless otherwise specified, references to "U.S.\$", "U.S. dollars" or "dollars" are to United States dollars, references to "EUR", "euro" or "€" are to the currency introduced at the start of the third stage of

European Economic and Monetary Union pursuant to the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union, as amended, references to "**sterling**", "**pounds sterling**" or "£" are to the currency of the UK and references to "**CAD**" are to Canadian dollars.

In connection with the issue of any Tranche of Notes, the Dealer or Dealers (if any) named as the Stabilisation Manager(s) (or persons acting on behalf of any Stabilisation Manager(s)) may over allot Notes or effect transactions with a view to supporting the market price of the Notes at a level higher than that which might otherwise prevail. However, stabilisation may not necessarily occur. Any stabilisation action may begin on or after the date on which adequate public disclosure of the terms of the offer of the relevant Tranche of Notes is made and, if begun, may cease at any time, but it must end no later than the earlier of 30 days after the issue date of the relevant Tranche of Notes and 60 days after the date of the allotment of the relevant Tranche of Notes. Any stabilisation action or over-allotment shall be conducted in accordance with all applicable laws and rules.

Certain alternative performance measures ("**APMs**") are included or referred to in this Base Prospectus (including in the documents incorporated by reference). APMs are non-GAAP measures used by the Group within its financial publications to supplement disclosures prepared in accordance with other applicable regulations such as UK-adopted International Financial Reporting Standards ("**IFRS**"). The Issuer considers that these measures provide useful information to enhance the understanding of financial performance. The APMs should be viewed as complementary to, rather than a substitute for, the figures determined according to other regulatory measures. An explanation of each such metric's components and calculation method can be found in the section entitled "*Alternative Performance Measures*" on pages 291 to 293 of the audited consolidated financial statements of the Group in respect of the financial year ended 31 December 2022 (incorporated by reference into this Base Prospectus).

**NOTIFICATION UNDER SECTION 309B(1) OF THE SECURITIES AND FUTURES ACT 2001 OF SINGAPORE (THE "SFA")** - Unless otherwise stated in the Final Terms in respect of any Notes, all Notes issued or to be issued under the Programme shall be prescribed capital markets products (as defined in the Securities and Futures (Capital Markets Products) Regulations 2018) and Excluded Investment Products (as defined in the Monetary Authority of Singapore (the "MAS") Notice SFA 04-N12: Notice on the Sale of Investment Products and MAS Notice FAA-N16: Notice on Recommendations on Investment Products).

#### INFORMATION REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This Base Prospectus includes forward-looking statements. The words "believe", "anticipate", "expect", "intend", "plan", "predict", "continue", "assume", "positioned", "may", "will", "should", "shall", "risk" or in each case, their negative or other variations or comparable terminology and other similar expressions that are predictions of or indicate future events and future trends identify forward looking statements. These forward-looking statements include all matters that are not historical facts. In particular, the statements under the headings "Overview", "Risk Factors", "Description of the Issuer" and "Description of the Guarantor" regarding the Group's strategy and other future events or prospects are forward-looking statements. You should not place undue reliance on forwardlooking statements because they involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that are in many cases beyond the Issuer's and/or the Guarantor's control. By their nature, forward-looking statements involve risks and uncertainties because they relate to events and depend on circumstances that may or may not occur in the future. Recipients of this Base Prospectus are cautioned that forward-looking statements are not guarantees of future performance and that the Group's actual results of operations, financial condition and liquidity, and the development of the industry in which the Group operates may differ materially from those made in or suggested by the forward-looking statements contained in this Base Prospectus. The cautionary statements set out above should be considered in connection with any subsequent written or oral forward-looking statements that the Issuer and/or the Guarantor, or persons acting on their behalf, may issue. Factors that may cause the Group's actual results to differ materially from those expressed or implied by the forward-looking statements in this Base Prospectus include but are not limited to the risks described under "Risk Factors".

These forward-looking statements reflect the Issuer's and/or the Guarantor's judgement at the date of this Base Prospectus and are not intended to give any assurances as to future results. Save as required by the rules of the FCA, the Issuer and the Guarantor undertake no obligation to update these forward-looking statements, and will not publicly release any revisions they may make to these forward-looking statements that may result from events or circumstances arising after the date of this Base Prospectus. The Issuer and the Guarantor will comply with their obligations to publish updated information as required by law or by any regulatory authority but assume no further obligation to publish additional information.

#### **OVERVIEW**

The following is an overview of the principal features of the Notes and is qualified in its entirety by the detailed information appearing elsewhere in this Base Prospectus and, in particular, under "Terms and Conditions of the Notes". Potential purchasers of Notes should read this Base Prospectus in its entirety. Terms used in this overview and not otherwise defined shall have the meanings given to them in the "Terms and Conditions of the Notes".

This Overview constitutes a general description of the Programme for the purposes of Article 25(1) of Commission Delegated Regulation (EU) 2019/980 as it forms part of UK domestic law by virtue of the EUWA.

Issuer:	Mobico Group Plc (the "Issuer")
Guarantor:	West Midlands Travel Limited (the "Guarantor" or "WMTL")
	Other subsidiaries of the Issuer may become guarantors of the obligations under the Notes to be issued under the Programme as described in Condition 4 ( <i>Status of Notes and Guarantees</i> ). WMTL and any other subsidiary that becomes a guarantor of the obligations under the Notes to be issued under the Programme may also cease to be a guarantor in certain circumstances, as described in Condition 4 ( <i>Status of Notes and Guarantees</i> ).
Risk Factors:	Investing in Notes issued under the Programme involves certain risks. The principal risk factors that may affect the ability of the Issuer and the Guarantor to fulfil their respective obligations under the Notes are discussed under "Risk Factors".
Arranger:	NatWest Markets Plc
Dealers:	Banco Bilbao Vizcaya Argentaria, S.A.
	BNP Paribas
	Commerzbank Aktiengesellschaft
	HSBC Bank plc
	ING Bank N.V.
	Merrill Lynch International
	MUFG Securities EMEA plc
	NatWest Markets Plc
	Wells Fargo Securities International Limited
	The Issuer and the Guarantor may from time to time terminate the appointment of any dealer under the Programme or appoint additional dealers either in respect of one or more Tranches or in respect of the whole Programme. References in this Base Prospectus to "Permanent Dealers" are to the persons listed above as Dealers and to such additional persons that are appointed as dealers in respect of the whole Programme (and whose appointment has not been terminated) and to "Dealers" are to all Permanent Dealers and all persons appointed as a dealer in respect of one or more Tranches.
Trustee:	BNY Mellon Corporate Trustee Services Limited
Paying Agent:	The Bank of New York Mellon, London Branch

Final Terms or Drawdown Prospectus:	Notes issued under the Programme may be issued either (1) pursuant to this Base Prospectus and associated Final Terms or (2) pursuant to a Drawdown Prospectus. The terms and conditions applicable to any particular Tranche of Notes will be the Terms and Conditions of the Notes as completed by the relevant Final Terms or, as the case may be, the relevant Drawdown Prospectus.
Clearing Systems:	Euroclear Bank SA/NV ("Euroclear") and/or Clearstream Banking S.A. ("Clearstream, Luxembourg") and/or, in relation to any Tranche of Notes, any other clearing system as may be specified in the relevant Final Terms.
Initial Programme Amount:	Up to £1,500,000,000 (or its equivalent in other currencies) aggregate principal amount of Notes outstanding at any one time (including, for the avoidance of doubt, any Retained Notes).
Issuance in Series:	Notes will be issued in Series (each a "Series"). Each Series may comprise one or more Tranches (each a "Tranche") issued on different issue dates. Each Tranche will be the subject of Final Terms which complete certain Terms and Conditions of the Notes.
Forms of Notes:	Notes may only be issued in bearer form. Each Tranche of Notes will initially be in the form of either a Temporary Global Note or a Permanent Global Note, in each case as specified in the relevant Final Terms. Each Global Note which is not intended to be issued in new global note form (a "Classic Global Note" or "CGN"), as specified in the relevant Final Terms, will be deposited on or around the relevant issue date with a common depositary for Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg and/or any other relevant clearing system and each Global Note which is intended to be issued in new global note form (a "New Global Note" or "NGN"), as specified in the relevant Final Terms, will be deposited on or around the relevant successful form (a "New Global Note" or "NGN"), as specified in the relevant Final Terms, will be deposited on or around the relevant successful for a Permanent Global Note will be exchangeable for a Permanent Global Note. Each Permanent Global Note will be exchangeable for Definitive Notes only in certain limited circumstances specified therein. Definitive Notes, if issued, will, if interestbearing, have Coupons attached and, if appropriate a Talon for further Coupons.
Currencies:	Notes may be denominated in such currencies as the Issuer and the relevant Dealers may agree, as specified in the relevant Final Terms, subject to compliance with all applicable legal and/or regulatory and/or central bank requirements. Payments in respect of Notes may, subject to such compliance, be made in and/or linked to any currency or currencies other than the currency in which such Notes are denominated.
Retained Notes	If so specified in the applicable Final Terms, Notes may upon issue be immediately purchased by or on behalf of the Issuer. Any Notes so purchased are referred to as "Retained Notes". A custodian will be appointed by or on behalf of the Issuer as specified in the applicable Final Terms (the " <b>Custodian</b> ") to hold

	any Retained Notes on behalf of the Issuer on the terms of a custody agreement to be entered into between the Issuer, the Trustee and the Custodian at the time of such Custodian's appointment (each, a " <b>Custody Agreement</b> ").
	Retained Notes will not be treated as outstanding when determining quorum or voting at meetings of Noteholders but will count towards the Programme limit of £1,500,000,000 referred to above.
	The Issuer may, subject to applicable laws and regulations, sell or dispose of (or procure the sale or disposal of) any Retained Notes at any time and on any terms. Upon sale or disposal to a third party investor, the Retained Notes will cease to be Retained Notes. Notes which have ceased to be Retained Notes shall carry the same rights and be subject in all respects to the same conditions as other Notes of the same Series.
Status of the Notes:	The Notes and the Coupons constitute direct, unconditional and (subject to the provisions of Condition 5 ( <i>Negative Pledge</i> )) unsecured obligations of the Issuer which will rank <i>pari passu</i> among themselves and (subject to the provisions of Condition 4(a) ( <i>Status of the Notes</i> )) at least <i>pari passu</i> with all other present and future unsecured and unsubordinated obligations of the Issuer, save for such obligations as may be preferred by provisions of law that are both mandatory and of general application. See "Terms and Conditions of the Notes".
Status of the Guarantee:	The payment obligations of the Guarantor under the Guarantee constitute direct, unconditional and (subject to the provisions of Condition 5 ( <i>Negative Pledge</i> )) unsecured obligations of the Guarantor and (subject to the provisions of Condition 4(b) ( <i>Status of the Guarantee</i> )) will rank <i>pari passu</i> with all other present and future unsecured and unsubordinated obligations of the Guarantor, save for such obligations as may be preferred by provisions of law that are both mandatory and of general application. See "Terms and Conditions of the Notes".
Issue Price:	Notes may be issued at any price as specified in the relevant Final Terms. The price and amount of Notes to be issued under the Programme will be determined by the Issuer and the relevant Dealer(s) at the time of issue in accordance with prevailing market conditions.
Maturities:	Any maturity as specified in the relevant Final Terms, subject, in relation to specific currencies, to compliance with all applicable legal and/or regulatory and/or central bank requirements. Any Notes having a maturity of less than one year must (a) have a minimum redemption value of £100,000 (or its equivalent in other currencies) and be issued only to persons whose ordinary activities involve them in acquiring, holding, managing or disposing of investments (as principal or agent) for the purposes of their businesses, or who it is reasonable to expect will acquire,
	hold, manage or dispose of investments (as principal or agent) for

	the purposes of their businesses or (b) be issued in other circumstances which do not constitute a contravention of section 19 of the FSMA by the Issuer.
Redemption:	Notes may be redeemable at the Redemption Amount specified in the relevant Final Terms.
Optional Redemption:	Notes may be redeemed before their stated maturity at the option of the Issuer as described in Condition 9(c) ( <i>Redemption at the</i> <i>option of the Issuer</i> ) and/or the Noteholders as described in Condition 9(e) ( <i>Redemption at the option of the Noteholders</i> ) to the extent (if at all) specified in the relevant Final Terms.
Tax Redemption:	Except as described in "Optional Redemption" above, early redemption will only be permitted for tax reasons as described in Condition 9(b) ( <i>Redemption for tax reasons</i> ).
Change of Control Redemption:	Noteholders may have the option to require the Issuer to redeem or, at the Issuer's option, purchase Notes on the occurrence of a Change of Control Put Event to the extent (if at all) specified in the relevant Final Terms, as described in Condition 9(f) ( <i>Change</i> of control redemption).
Interest:	Notes may be interest-bearing or non-interest bearing. Interest (if any) may accrue at a fixed rate or a floating rate and the method of calculating interest may vary between the issue date and the maturity date of the relevant Series.
Denominations:	The Notes will be issued in such denominations as may be agreed between the Issuer and the relevant Dealer or such other amount as may be required from time to time by the relevant central bank (or equivalent body) or any laws or regulations applicable to the relevant Specified Currency, save that in the case of any Notes which are to be admitted to trading on a regulated market in the UK or offered to the public in the UK in circumstances which would otherwise require the publication of a prospectus under the UK Prospectus Regulation, the minimum specified denomination shall be $\in 100,000$ (or its equivalent in any other currency as at the date of issue of such Notes). See also "Maturities" above.
Negative Pledge:	The Notes will have the benefit of a negative pledge as described in Condition 5 ( <i>Negative Pledge</i> ).
Cross Default:	The Notes will have the benefit of a cross default as described in Condition 12(c) ( <i>Cross Default</i> ).
Taxation:	All payments in respect of Notes and Coupons by or on behalf of the Issuer or the Guarantor will be made free and clear of, and without withholding or deduction for or on account of taxes in the UK, unless the withholding or deduction is required by law. In that event, the Issuer or, as the case may be, the Guarantor will (subject as provided in Condition 11 ( <i>Taxation</i> )) pay such additional amounts as will result in the Noteholders and Couponholders receiving such amounts as they would have received in respect of such Notes or Coupons had no such withholding or deduction been required.

Governing Law:	The Notes, and any non-contractual obligations arising out of or in connection with them, will be governed by, and construed in accordance with, English law.
Selling Restrictions:	For a description of certain restrictions on offers, sales and deliveries of Notes and on the distribution of offering material in the United States of America, Japan, Belgium, the EEA, the UK, Singapore and Switzerland, see "Subscription and Sale" below.
Rating:	The Issuer has been assigned a rating of Baa2/stable from Moody's and BBB/stable from Fitch. Each of Moody's and Fitch is established in the UK and is registered under the UK CRA Regulation. A Series (as defined below) of Notes issued under the Programme may also be rated or unrated. Where a Series of Notes is rated, any such rating will be specified in the relevant Final Terms and will not necessarily be the same as the rating assigned to the Issuer. A credit rating is not a recommendation to buy, sell or hold securities and may be subject to suspension, reduction or withdrawal at any time by the assigning rating agency.
Listing and Trading:	Application has been made to the FCA for Notes issued under the Programme to be admitted to the Official List and to the London Stock Exchange for the Notes to be admitted to trading on the main market of the London Stock Exchange.
Legal Entity Identifier:	Issuer: 213800A8IQEMY8PA5X34 Guarantor: 213800XRAKT7AG94Z543

#### **RISK FACTORS**

Prospective investors should consider carefully the risks set forth below and the other information contained in this Base Prospectus prior to making any investment decision with respect to the Notes. Each of the risks highlighted below could have a material adverse effect on the business, operations, financial condition or prospects of the Issuer and the Guarantor which, in turn, could affect their ability to fulfil their respective obligations under the Notes. In addition, each of the risks highlighted below could adversely affect the trading price of the Notes or the rights of investors under the Notes and, as a result, investors could lose some or all of their investment.

Prospective investors should note that the risks described below are not the only risks the Issuer and Guarantor face. The Issuer and the Guarantor have only described those risks in connection with the Notes and their ability to fulfil their respective obligations under them which they consider to be material. There may be additional risks that the Issuer and the Guarantor currently consider not to be material or of which they are not currently aware, and any of these risks could have the effects set forth above.

Prospective investors should read the entire Base Prospectus, together with the documents incorporated by reference herein. Words and expressions defined in the "Terms and Conditions of the Notes" below or elsewhere in this Base Prospectus have the same meanings in this section.

Investing in Notes issued under the Programme involves certain risks. Prospective investors should consider, among other things, the following:

1. Factors that may affect the Issuer's and the Guarantor's ability to fulfil its obligations under Notes issued under the Programme or the Guarantee, as applicable

#### A. Financial risks relating to the Group

### Failure by the Group to maintain certain financial ratios set out in the Facility (as defined below) could result in an event of default under the Facility

The Group is dependent on maintaining certain financial ratios in order to comply with its banking covenants in the £600,000,000 Sterling Revolving Credit Facility dated 11 July 2023 (the "**Facility**"). These financial ratios relate to the ratio of the Group's net debt to its earnings before exceptional items, interest, tax, depreciation and amortisation ("**EBITDA**") and the ratio of the Group's net interest to its EBITDA. The Group is currently in compliance with its banking covenants which were last tested as at 30 June 2023 and which remain unchanged following the July refinancing of the Facility. The board of directors of the Issuer (the "**Board**") believes that the Group will continue to maintain appropriate levels of covenant headroom for at least the next 12 to 18 months.

There can be no certainty that in the longer term the Group will be able to maintain the required financial ratios in order to comply with its banking covenants. In particular, the ability of the Group to maintain these financial ratios may depend on matters that are either wholly or partly outside the Group's control, including the results of ongoing operations. In these circumstances, the Group would need to seek to agree with its lenders an extension or deferral of these covenants or a waiver of any such covenant breach. However, there can be no certainty that the lending banks under the Facility would in these circumstances agree to an extension or deferral of the Group's banking covenants or a waiver of any likely breach of these covenants.

In the event of any breach of the Group's banking covenants, the Group's lending banks would be entitled to call an event of default under the Facility and, as a result of cross default provisions, default may also arise in respect of certain other financial indebtedness of the Group, including the Notes. In these circumstances, the lending banks under the Facility would be permitted to exercise certain rights, including the right to cancel the Facility, accelerate the payment of sums owing under the Facility, enforce any security and guarantees granted by the Issuer and certain other members of the Group, and initiate insolvency or similar proceedings against the Issuer and any Group companies which have granted such security and/or guarantees in connection with the Facility. Any of these steps could, whether singularly or in aggregate, have a material adverse effect on the Group. In such circumstances the Group may be unable to continue trading.

#### Bid assumptions on the part of the Group may prove to be incorrect

Part of the Group's business is secured through winning new contracts, particularly in connection with its bus and coach businesses outside of the UK, along with German Rail. An inherent risk in contract bidding is that bid assumptions might prove to be incorrect. If any of the Group's significant bid assumptions, including estimated costs of contract mobilisation, prove to be incorrect, this could have a material adverse effect on the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations. Where possible, the Group will seek to recover lost profits through enforcement of its contractual rights and/or negotiation with awarding authorities or other stakeholders, although the extent to which these measures will be successful cannot be guaranteed.

#### The Group is exposed to risks relating to health epidemics and pandemics

The Group faces risk to its operations and financial performance in the event of localised health epidemics or global health pandemics. As seen in the context of the COVID-19 pandemic, the spread of a pandemic can lead to national or localised 'lockdowns', continued school closures and travel restrictions. Any reduced demand for travel or adverse impact on the global economy could result in financial risk to the Group.

The Group is diverse, by geography, mode of transport and contract type. A sizeable proportion of its revenue is protected through contractual agreements and during the COVID-19 pandemic the Group worked pro-actively with customers to secure additional revenue notwithstanding reduced demand levels. It also protected revenue by reducing its costs by cutting capital expenditure, reducing variable operating expenditure to meet reduced demand and availing itself of Government support schemes where available. Despite the end of all restrictions, and the significant experience gained in managing such a risk, there remains the possibility that a similar event occurs, impacting one or several of the Group's principal operating territories, leading to reduced discretionary travel, increased unemployment and/or increased trends of working from home, reduced commuting travel and a reduced demand for school bus capacity. The sizeable proportion of protected revenue and the Group's flexible and highly variable cost base provide some mitigation; however, these factors could still have a material adverse impact on the financial performance of the Group for a prolonged period.

### The Group participates in defined benefit pension schemes and the contributions payable to these schemes might vary over time

The Group operates one main defined benefit pension scheme (the "**West Midlands Travel scheme**"), along with some smaller schemes, and is consequently exposed to the risk that the cash contributions required to be made to these schemes increase due to changes in factors such as investment performance, interest rates used to discount liabilities and life expectancies. As well as market movements, material changes in the regulatory and funding environment for defined benefit pension schemes could also impact the contributions required and potentially result in the Group being required to increase its future cash funding. If, due to these changes, the Group is required to make additional contributions to the pension schemes (to the extent they are not recoverable under its price controls or state rate plans), this could materially adversely affect the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations.

A triennial review for the funding position of the West Midlands Pension Fund ("**WMPF**") was completed in March 2023. The agreed deficit repayments on the West Midlands Travel scheme are £7.5 million, £7.7 million and £7.8 million per annum for the three years from 1 April 2023. The primary contributions are 38 per cent. of pensionable pay. Combined, the total contributions into the scheme are materially similar to the previous funding plan and are expected to be relatively stable for at least the next three years. The WMPF also has an insurance policy, which was agreed in 2012 and covers around half of its liabilities. The scheme is open to future accrual for existing members only, with active members in the scheme now only a relatively small proportion of total members.

The Group's defined benefit pension scheme deficits are calculated on an International Accounting Standards ("IAS") 19 basis and as at 30 June 2023, the Group had a combined net IAS 19 deficit of £34.6 million. Under applicable legislation, the pension scheme trustees may adopt a funding basis which results in calculated deficits that are higher than those calculated on an IAS 19 basis. Accordingly, the contributions necessary to remedy those deficits may be higher than the IAS 19 position suggests. If, as a result, the Group is required to make higher contributions to the pension schemes, which are currently locked for six years, this could materially adversely affect the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations.

#### The Group is subject to risks resulting from currency fluctuations and hedging activities

Fluctuations in foreign exchange rates give rise to translation risk and effect the value of those liabilities denominated in foreign currencies. In addition, there can be no certainty that the Group's cashflows across its various operational currencies will be in similar proportions to the Group's financial liabilities in those same currencies. Accordingly, exchange rate fluctuations may have an impact on the Group's longer term financial position, including its ability to comply with its financial covenants.

The Group also prepares its financial statements in Sterling, but generates a significant proportion of its revenue in other currencies. To the extent that its revenues are received in currencies other than Sterling, and currency exchange rates become unfavourable, the Group may lose some of the economic value of its revenue in Sterling terms. As the Group grows its overseas operations, it may receive more of its revenue in currencies other than Sterling. Hedging strategies, such as forward contracts, options and foreign exchange swaps, which may be implemented to mitigate this risk, may not eliminate the Group's exposure to foreign exchange rate fluctuations which could have a material adverse effect on the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations.

#### Announced and other potential changes to accounting standards

The International Accounting Standards Board (the "IASB") introduced amendments to existing standards effective as of 1 January 2023. As the Group prepares its consolidated financial statements in accordance with international accounting standards as adopted by the UK comprising IFRS and IAS, together with their interpretative texts, these amendments may, for example, adversely affect the recognition of both assets and liabilities of the Group as well as its income and expenses in the consolidated statement of comprehensive income.

The Group has applied the following amendments to the accounting standards that become applicable from 1 January 2023, none of which has a material impact on the financial statements:

- IFRS 17 Insurance Contracts
- Disclosure of Accounting Policies (Amendments to IAS 1 and IFRS Practice Statement 2)
- Definition of Accounting Estimate (Amendments to IAS 8)
- Deferred Tax Related to Assets and Liabilities Arising from a Single Transaction Amendments to IAS 12 Income Taxes

Certain new accounting standards and interpretations have been published that are not mandatory for 1 January 2023 reporting periods and have not been early adopted by the Group:

- Classification of Liabilities as Current or Non-current Amendments to IAS 1
- Lease Liability in a Sale and Leaseback (Amendments to IFRS 16)
- Non-current Liabilities with Covenants (Amendments to IAS 1)

These standards are not expected to have a material impact on the entity in the current or future reporting periods or on foreseeable future transactions.

#### **Operational risks relating to the Group**

### Continuity of the Group's businesses is dependent on the Group's IT systems, which may fail or be subject to disruption

The Group's operations are highly dependent on advanced information systems, including internal bespoke and third party licensed software, and there is a risk that such technology could fail. In addition to such failure, there can be no assurance that such technology or systems will not be subject to damage or interruption caused by human error, unauthorised access, computer viruses, denial of service, attacks, sabotage, natural hazards or disasters or other similarly disruptive events, including other security breaches. In the event of failure or disruption of such information systems, the Group has in place disaster recovery procedures, security measures, support and maintenance, usually provided in-house in the first instance and thereafter by third party contractors, but such procedures and measures may not anticipate, prevent or mitigate any material adverse effect of such failure or disruption on the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations.

Furthermore, the Group may at any time be required to expend significant capital or other resources to protect against failure and disruption, including the replacement or upgrading of its existing business continuity systems, procedures and security measures. If replacements, expansions, upgrades and other maintenance are not completed efficiently or there are operational failures, the quality of service experienced by passengers may decline. If, as a result, passengers were to reduce or stop their use of the Group's services, this could have a material adverse effect on the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations. Additionally, if the Group is unable to acquire or implement new technology, it may suffer a competitive disadvantage, which could also have a material adverse effect on the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations.

## The Group relies on the ability of management to successfully implement initiatives and other organisational changes designed to increase operating efficiencies and improve results of operations

To reflect changing economic, market and technological conditions, from time-to-time management undertakes initiatives and other organisational changes designed to increase operating efficiencies and improve results of operations. Undertaking such initiatives and organisational changes can create uncertainty and increase the Group's financial risk, and the Group relies on the ability of management to implement these initiatives successfully in order to mitigate such uncertainty and risk and to increase operating efficiencies and improve its results of operations. In addition, should the Group contemplate any disposals as part of such initiatives or organisational changes, there can be no assurance that the Group will be able to anticipate all associated organisational and separation issues. If the Group's management is unable to implement such initiatives and organisational changes successfully, this could have a material adverse effect on the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations.

#### The Group relies on the experience and continuity of key personnel for the success of its business

Attracting and retaining key members of senior management is vital in ensuring that the Group continues to have the necessary expertise and continuity to execute its strategy. However, there can be no assurances that the Group will continue to be able to attract and retain the appropriate members of senior management. A failure to attract, or the loss of, such key members of senior management could have a material adverse effect on the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations.

#### The Group's operations are exposed to health epidemic and pandemic risks

The Group faces potential risk to its operations in the event of a localised health epidemic or global health pandemic. In such an event, the Board's overriding priority would be to ensure the safety and well-being of staff and customers, by following relevant Government and public health authority guidance and implementing additional health and safety measures that go beyond such guidance where appropriate.

The COVID-19 outbreak in 2020 led to a rapid reduction or shutdown of services across the Group, following which actions were taken to ensure staff and customers could return with appropriate safety equipment, cleaning procedures and social distancing measures in place increasing confidence in the services provided.

Operationally the Group works closely with customers, suppliers, third party operators, staff and passengers to seek to ensure that the Group's services are safe and management are prepared to react in the event of a similar outbreak. While services are now back to pre-pandemic conditions, the risk of similar outbreaks in the future and subsequent disruption to service remains a possibility and could have a material adverse effect on the Group's business and results of operations.

# If the Group is unable to successfully recruit and retain qualified employees, this may adversely impact its business, financial condition and results of operations, and impact opportunities for growth in new markets

The Group's business depends on delivering high quality, reliable services and cost efficiency. Staff costs are the largest single component of the Group's costs, representing approximately half of the Group's total operating costs in the 2022 financial year. Service delivery and the ability to exploit future growth opportunities therefore requires access to, and retention of, high calibre staff, including in particular operational management, bus, coach and train drivers, at an affordable cost. Labour shortages, or low unemployment rates, could hinder the Group's staff costs, including the costs of recruiting and training bus, coach and train drivers, in addition to having a material adverse effect on the Group's service delivery. If the Group is not successful in its recruitment and retention of qualified employees, this may have a material adverse effect on the Group's business, financial condition, results of operations and ability to grow.

## Industrial actions taken by organised labour unions could have a material adverse effect on the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations

The Group's UK and Spanish divisions are unionised with around 90 per cent. of the UK division's employees and around 82 per cent. of the Spanish division's employees represented by collective bargaining agreements. Approximately 45 per cent. of employees in the North American division are represented by local collective bargaining agreements. The Group operates within its Workplace Rights Policy on a global basis, but significant industrial action in any of the Group's businesses could result in a significant disruption of operations and increased costs and/or damage to its reputation, which could have a material adverse effect on the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations.

## Actual or attempted terrorist activities in the UK, North America, Spain or elsewhere in the world and other acts of violence may adversely affect the Group

The continuing risk of actual or attempted terrorist activities and other acts of violence within and outside the UK, North America, Spain and elsewhere in the world may adversely affect the general economic activities of the Group's passengers. In particular, terrorist acts and the public's concerns about potential attacks could adversely affect demand for the Group's services. There have been multiple acts of terrorism on public transport systems and other terrorist attacks that, whilst not directly targeting public transport, have discouraged travel. In addition, if the Group was to be perceived as not taking all reasonable precautions to guard against potential terrorist acts and other acts of violence, this could negatively impact the Group's reputation with passengers, thereby reducing demand for the Group's services. Any fall in demand for the Group's services could have a material adverse effect on the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations.

As a result of actual or attempted terrorist activities or other acts of violence, governmental authorities may mandate security procedures in addition to those currently employed by the Group, thereby increasing the Group's costs, which could have a material adverse effect on the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations.

# The Group retains a significant proportion of risk for certain types of insurance claims, before it is able to claim under external insurance policies

The Group's policy is to adopt a level of self-insurance within its business, particularly for high frequency, low value claims. As a result, the policy deductibles on a number of the Group's external insurance policies provide that a significant proportion of any such claims must be met by the Group, before cover attaches under the applicable policy (or policies). The specified insurance policies renew in November each year and deductibles may be subject to change based on availability and pricing in the insurance markets.

In the UK, the Group's external insurance policies are subject to certain deductibles, which mean that the Group is responsible for (as at the date of this Base Prospectus):

- The first £500,000 of claims arising from any one occurrence in relation to motor liabilities.
- The first £250,000 of claims arising from any one occurrence in relation to employer's liability.
- The first £250,000 of claims arising from any one occurrence in relation to public liability.
- The first £500,000 of claims arising from any one occurrence in relation to damage to the Group's own property, including buses or coaches while parked at the Group's premises.

In North America, the Group's external insurance policies are also subject to certain deductibles, which means that the Group is responsible for (as at the date of this Base Prospectus):

- The first U.S.\$/CAD 5 million of claims arising from any one occurrence in relation to auto or general liability.
- The first U.S.\$3 million of claims arising from any one occurrence in relation to workers' compensation (employee injury, US only).
- The first U.S.\$500,000 of claims arising from any one occurrence in relation to damage to the Group's own property, including buses parked at the Group's premises.

Across the Group, the crime insurance policy provides cover for financial losses arising from theft or fraud, but only covers incurred losses above £1.25 million and includes 20 per cent. co-insurance for social engineering

related losses. The Group also procures cyber insurance which covers losses over £2.5 million, with some risks subject to a 50 per cent. co-insurance for first party costs including incident investigation and response costs.

Therefore, the Group must in certain circumstances cover a significant proportion of insurance claims prior to external coverage attaching. Any requirement beyond normal expectations for the Group to make substantial payments or provisions in respect of any such claims could result in significant cash outflows or income statement charges and there can be no assurance that such cash outflows would not have a material adverse effect on the Group's profitability and cash flow position.

#### The Group is exposed to the risk of operational and other safety incidents

The Group, like all public transportation operators, is exposed to the risk of operational incidents. Any operational or other safety incident involving loss of life or significant damage to property or assets or harm to any person relating to the Group's services could result in a substantial loss in public confidence in the Group. Any such loss in public confidence in the Group could have a material adverse effect on the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations, as well as negatively impacting the ability of the Group to win and retain contracts or franchises.

Any operational or other safety incident involving loss of life or significant damage to property or assets or harm to any person exposes the Group to financial risk, including personal injury and other liability claims or criminal proceedings as well as the possibility that its operations may be suspended or terminated, and accordingly, any such incident could have a material adverse effect on the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations.

Certain operational incidents are outside the Group's control, such as incidents involving the suspension of services caused by adverse weather conditions. Such incidents could affect the Group's profitability and also result in a loss in public confidence in the Group and could consequently have a material adverse effect on the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations.

# The Group may be unable to retain, extend or renew a number of its short-term property leases and licences in respect of its North America, UK coach and ALSA businesses

A significant proportion of the Group's operational property interests in respect of its North America, UK coach and ALSA businesses are leases due to expire within the next five years. A proportion of these may not provide security of tenure for renewal rights. In the UK, wherever possible, new property agreements will be entered into with the statutory protection afforded by the Landlord and Tenant Act 1985. The Group also occupies other properties for its UK coach business on the basis of licences to occupy and rights contained within management operating agreements, which may be terminated on relatively short notice. Actions are agreed with the operational teams to mitigate the risk of the loss of the property so not to effect operational capability of performance. The North American, UK and European occupancy of property under longer term agreements is protected by statute law and case law such that tenants have agreed, and, in many cases, protected rights.

The Group also operates in the Middle East where the influence of Sovereign State decisions can have a direct impact on occupancy. In the Middle East, property is occupied under lease agreements but these may and can be overridden by direct Sovereign State influence and instruction. This risk does not occur outside the region where the Group operates.

There is a risk that the Group may be unable to renew such arrangements when they expire or are terminated. If the Group is able to renew such arrangements, such renewals may be on terms that are less favourable to the Group than those under existing arrangements. Where the Group is unable to renew such arrangements or otherwise continue to use such properties, there can be no assurance that the Group will be able to secure substantially similar alternative properties in equivalent locations at equivalent terms, or at all. Accordingly, if the Group loses its ability to continue to operate from its current operational locations, or if the Group accepts leases or licences on significantly less favourable terms, this could have a material adverse effect on the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations.

#### B. Strategic risks relating to the Group

## The continuing financial viability of certain of the Group's contract-based businesses is dependent on maintaining a minimum number of contracts

Certain of the Group's contract-based businesses, particularly its North American school bus business and its Spanish coach business, need to maintain a minimum number of contracts (such minimum number being dependent on the size of contracts obtained) in order to justify the overheads of running those businesses.

In Spain, the concession renewal process restarted in 2019 but, apart from two contracts, no other concession has been put out to tender. Following the COVID-19 outbreak the process was suspended and has yet to restart due to a number of reasons, including the ongoing remapping of concessions and general election process. Nevertheless, the renewal process, when resumed, could result either in the loss of contracts by the Group or in a reduction in profitability on retention. Around 20 per cent. of the Group's revenues in Spain are generated from national, intercity coach contracts, and the vast majority of these contracts are due to be re-tendered in the next two to three years. There is a risk that when the long distance coach contracts, or that contracts are secured on less favourable terms, which could significantly impact its revenues and profitability from late 2025 onwards.

If the Group is unable to bid competitively for new contracts, or if the Group is unable to maintain appropriate relationships with key stakeholders by, among other things, maintaining high standards of passenger service and satisfaction, such contract-based businesses may not be able to retain their existing scale of operations. This would result in a negative impact on the relevant business' cost assumptions and profitability thereby having a material adverse effect on the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations, although no one contract makes up more than 4 per cent. of the Group's revenue.

#### The Group's UK coach business is dependent on a number of third party operators

The Group's UK coach business is dependent on the outsourcing of the operation of the majority of its services to third parties. Whilst the Group contractually regulates the performance of these third party services, it can only exercise limited control over many of these third party operators' day-to-day actions and is reliant on them to perform their services in accordance with the terms of their contracts and UK law, which increases its vulnerability to problems with the services they provide. The Group may not be successful in recovering any losses which result from the failure of third party operators to comply with their contractual obligations to the Group and third party operators may seek to recover losses from the Group under indemnities or in respect of breaches of obligations or warranties under their agreements with the Group. In addition, third party operators may give notice of termination of service (typically twelve months in advance), requiring the Group to find a new operator which may result in service disruption. Such events could potentially have a material adverse effect on the Group's reputation, and consequently a material adverse effect on its business, financial condition and results of operations.

To help mitigate this risk, the Group's UK coach business has implemented robust controls and procedures to monitor third party operators' operating performance and provide support where required. In previous instances where third party operators have left the network, the transmission to new operators has been smooth, helped by the UK coach business' extensive list of pre-approved coach operators who can step in at short notice, however, there is no guarantee that all future transmissions to new third party operators will also be smooth.

### The Group's businesses are exposed to competitive pressures from other modes of transport and other operators in the same modes of transport

The Group's businesses are exposed to competitive pressures, including in the areas of pricing and service, from modes of transport other than buses, coaches and rail and from other operators in the same modes of transport.

In the Group's UK bus business and UK coach business, the Group's main competitor is the car. The cost of driving a car is generally perceived as being lower than travelling by bus or coach, especially if there is more than one person in the car. As such, car-sharing and on-demand taxi services are also a source of potential competition. In addition, the Group's UK coach business also competes with rival coach operators, as well as services provided by train operating companies. The UK bus business competes with other operators, where deregulation of the industry has made it possible for any company to begin operating a commercial service (except for local bus services within London), after giving notice to and receiving the necessary operating licence from the Traffic Commissioners appointed by the Secretary of State for Transport.

The Group's German Rail business competes at both the bid and operating stages of the business. The Group competes at the bid stage with other train operators. The main competitors to the Group's rail business at the operating stage are the car, other train operators, open-access operators and, to a lesser extent, budget airlines and other coach operators.

In North America, the Group's student transportation business competes with several large, national companies as well as a substantial number of smaller, locally owned operators. The Group's competitors in the student transportation business can also include school districts (which are governmental bodies), as many school districts also operate their own school buses.

In Spain, the Group's long distance coach business competes primarily with high-speed train operators and to a lesser extent budget airlines and online car sharing services. The Group's patronage in Spain also faces competition from national and international competitors in the market.

There can be no assurance that competitive pressures may not in the future have a material adverse effect on the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations.

# The Group's businesses are dependent on it maintaining its brands in each jurisdiction in which it operates and the Group is also exposed to reputational risks related to the transport industry

The Group is dependent on maintaining its brands in each jurisdiction in which it operates in order to maintain and grow its business. The Group's brands are an important asset of its businesses and central to the Group's success. The Group is exposed to the risk that litigation, misconduct, operational failures, cyber-attacks, negative publicity and press speculation, whether or not valid, could harm its reputation. The Group's reputation could also be adversely affected if its services do not perform as expected. In addition, the Group's reputation could be affected by the conduct or performance of third parties, such as those to which it outsources the operation of its UK coach business, and over which it does not have full control. The Group may also be unable to protect its brands against third party competition, and any future re-branding or brand expansion could be restricted by preexisting third party intellectual property rights.

Furthermore, negative publicity may result in greater regulatory scrutiny of the Group's operations and of the industry generally. If the Group is unable to maintain its brands in each of the jurisdictions in which it operates or should there be reputational damage to the transport industry as a whole, this could have a material adverse effect on the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations.

#### C. Macro-economic and regulatory risks relating to the Group

#### Demand for the Group's services may be adversely affected by economic conditions beyond the Group's control

Demand for the Group's services, like those of other public transportation operators and those of other participants in any industry, is influenced by general economic trends. There can be no assurance that the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations will not be materially and adversely affected by general economic trends.

If economic conditions were to deteriorate in any of the markets in which the Group operates, the number of journeys taken by passengers in those markets would be likely to decrease as relative disposable income decreases, unemployment increases and the spending habits of passengers change to reflect increased uncertainty and nervousness regarding the economic outlook. Whilst some of the Group's businesses have naturally defensive characteristics, often being the cheapest mode of transport, some of the more discretionary parts of the business, such as the UK coach business and Spanish coach divisions, and those that are reliant to some degree on revenues from commuters such as the UK bus, US employee shuttle and German rail business, may be adversely affected by reduced economic activity and higher unemployment. The Group's ability to reduce service levels in times of weaker demand varies from business to business, and there can be no assurance that the Group will be able to reduce service levels appropriately to mitigate any material effect of a decrease in passenger journeys on its profitability.

In addition, though it is likely that a downturn in the economy of a particular jurisdiction in which the Group operates may adversely affect the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations, the extent of such impact is uncertain.

## Increases in energy and/or fuel costs could have a material adverse effect on the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations

All of the Group's businesses incur energy and/or fuel costs, and in particular the Group is exposed to commodity price risk as a result of fuel usage, which constitutes a significant portion of the Group's costs. The price of crude oil (and therefore the refined petroleum products used in the Group's operations) can be volatile, for example falling from U.S.\$101 per barrel in June 2022 to U.S.\$72 per barrel in March 2023 (*Source: Refinitiv*). Fuel prices and supply levels can be influenced significantly by international, political and economic circumstances, including as a consequence of the conflict between Russia and Ukraine. If fuel supply shortages were to arise because of conflict, national strikes, world supply difficulties or disruption of refining capacity or oil imports, this could result in higher fuel prices and disruption to services. The Group seeks to mitigate the risks of volatility in fuel costs by entering into fuel swaps and purchase contracts. As at 31 December 2022, the Group had hedged approximately 100 per cent. of its fuel usage for the 2023 financial year, 56 per cent. of its expected fuel usage for the 2024 financial year and 7 per cent. of its expected fuel usage for the 2025 financial year. There can be no assurance that increases in energy costs, including increases in fuel costs, will not have a material adverse effect on the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations.

# Changes in employment legislation could add cost to the business and have a material impact on financial results

With labour costs making up approximately one half of the Group's operating expenditure, the cost base could be adversely affected by legislative changes if these significantly alter minimum/living wage costs or provisions around paid leave. These risks include, but are not limited to, potential changes to minimum/living wage rates in the UK, Europe and North America, extensions of paid leave provisions and funding of medical insurance in the U.S., and changes to the basis for calculation of holiday pay in the UK and Spain. If, due to these changes, the cost base is increased, this could have a material adverse effect on the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations.

### The success of the Group's business is dependent upon its relationships with government authorities and key external stakeholders

The Group's relationships with government authorities regulating public transportation operators in the jurisdictions in which it operates and with key external stakeholders are significant factors contributing to the success of the Group's business. As part of the UK government's devolution agenda, in certain areas of the UK, powers have been devolved to regional authorities to set local public transportation policy, which increases the potential for bus franchising in these regions and will make it much easier for local authorities to directly contract commercial services in a similar way to London.

The Group engages fully with its regulators and key stakeholders with regard to issues of shared concern, such as the regulation of transport services, supply arrangements, environmental issues and safety and punctuality initiatives. If the Group fails to maintain such relationships or if such relationships were adversely affected for any reason, any action or inaction on the part of the Group, negative publicity concerning the Group or the public transportation industry or the development of mutually exclusive interests between the Group and the other party, this could have a material adverse effect on the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations.

#### The Group may be adversely affected by political and regulatory changes

The Group's businesses are subject to numerous laws in the jurisdictions in which they operate regulating safety procedures, equipment specifications, employment requirements, environmental procedures, insurance coverage and other operating issues. These laws are constantly subject to change. There is a risk that the transport industry will become more regulated in the jurisdictions in which the Group operates. In addition, local authorities with whom the Group contracts could specify levels of quality and service with which the Group must comply. The costs associated with complying with changes in interpretations of existing, or the adoption of new, legislation, regulations or other laws in the jurisdictions in which the Group operates and of meeting specific levels of quality and service under contractual obligations could have a material adverse effect on the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations.

#### The Group may be adversely affected by environmental requirements and liabilities

The Group is subject to extensive and constantly evolving national and local environmental laws and regulations in the jurisdictions in which it operates, including laws and regulations governing air emissions, wastewater discharges, the storage, handling and transportation of chemicals and hazardous substances and the remediation of contaminated soil and groundwater. The Group is also subject to environmental agency legislation in the jurisdictions in which it operates and certain contractual requirements relating to the environment and may incur liabilities arising from historical environmental contamination at properties it owns or has owned. Additional expenditures may be incurred by the Group in order to comply with either new environmental legislation and regulations, new interpretations of existing laws and regulations or more rigorous enforcement of such laws and regulations, as well as in connection with fulfilling contractual and historical environmental contamination obligations at Group sites. There can be no assurance that any such expenditures will not have a material adverse effect on the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations; however, the Group is constantly monitoring its environmental operations and risks. Mitigation strategies are in place to seek to avoid any such occurrence having a material effect.

In addition, the Group's adaptation and mitigation measures on climate change risks are managed under the Group's regulatory and physical climate related frameworks.

### 2. Factors which are material for the purpose of assessing the market risks associated with Notes issued under the Programme

#### A. Risks related to the structure of certain types of Notes issued under the Programme

#### The Notes may be redeemed by the Issuer prior to maturity

An optional redemption feature is likely to limit the market value of the Notes. If in the case of any particular Tranche of Notes the relevant Final Terms specifies that the Notes are redeemable at the Issuer's option, the Issuer may choose to redeem the Notes at times when prevailing interest rates may be relatively low. In such circumstances an investor may not be able to reinvest the redemption proceeds in a comparable security at an effective interest rate as high as that of the relevant Notes.

#### Fixed/Floating Rate Notes

Fixed/Floating Rate Notes may bear interest at a rate that the Issuer may elect to convert from a fixed rate to a floating rate, or from a floating rate to a fixed rate. The Issuer's ability to convert the interest rate will affect the secondary market and the market value of such Notes since the Issuer may be expected to convert the rate when it is likely to produce a lower overall cost of borrowing. If the Issuer converts from a fixed rate to a floating rate, the spread on the Fixed/Floating Rate Notes may be less favourable than prevailing spreads on comparable Floating Rate Notes tied to the same reference rate. In addition, the new floating rate at any time may be lower than the rates on other Notes. If the Issuer converts from a fixed rate, the fixed rate may be lower than then prevailing rates on its Notes.

# Regulation and reform of benchmarks, including EURIBOR, SONIA and other interest rates and other types of benchmarks

The Issuer may issue Floating Rate Notes, the interest rate on which fluctuates according to fluctuations in a specified interest rate benchmark. Reference rates and indices, including interest rate benchmarks used to determine the amounts payable under financial instruments or the value of such financial instruments ("**Benchmarks**" and each a "**Benchmark**") including (but not limited to) EURIBOR and SONIA, have in recent years been the subject of political and regulatory scrutiny and reform globally. Some of these reforms are already effective whilst others are still to be implemented. These reforms may cause such Benchmarks to perform differently than in the past, to disappear entirely, or could have other consequences that cannot be predicted. Any such consequence could have a material adverse effect on the value of and return on any Notes linked to such a Benchmark.

The EU Benchmarks Regulation applies, subject to certain transitional provisions, to the provision of Benchmarks, the contribution of input data to a Benchmark and the use of a Benchmark within the EU. Among other things, it (i) requires Benchmark administrators to be authorised or registered (or, if non-EU-based, to be subject to an equivalent regime or otherwise recognised or endorsed) and (ii) prevents certain uses by EU supervised entities

of Benchmarks of administrators that are not authorised or registered (or, if non-EU based, not deemed equivalent or recognised or endorsed). The UK Benchmarks Regulation, among other things, applies to the provision of Benchmarks and the use of a Benchmark in the UK. Similarly, it prohibits the use in the UK by UK supervised entities of Benchmarks of administrators that are not authorised by the FCA or registered on the FCA register (or, if non-UK based, not deemed equivalent or recognised or endorsed).

The EU Benchmarks Regulation and/or the UK Benchmarks Regulation, as applicable, could have a material impact on any Notes linked to EURIBOR, SONIA or another Benchmark rate or index, in particular, if the methodology or other terms of the Benchmark are changed in order to comply with the terms of the EU Benchmarks Regulation and/or the UK Benchmarks Regulation, as applicable, and such changes could (among other things) have the effect of reducing or increasing the rate or level, or affecting the volatility of the published rate or level, of the benchmark.

The Conditions provide for certain fallback arrangements in the event that a published Benchmark, including EURIBOR, SONIA or other relevant reference rates, (including any page on which such Benchmark may be published (or any successor service)) becomes unavailable or a Benchmark Event (as defined in the Conditions) otherwise occurs, including the possibility that the rate of interest could be set by the Issuer, in consultation with an Independent Adviser (without a requirement for the consent or approval of the Noteholders) by reference to a successor rate or an alternative reference rate and that such successor rate or alternative reference rate may be adjusted (if required) in order to reduce or eliminate, to the fullest extent reasonably practicable in the circumstances, any economic prejudice or benefit (as applicable) to investors arising out of the replacement of the relevant Benchmark. In certain circumstances the ultimate fallback for the purposes of calculation of interest for a particular Interest Period may result in the rate of interest for the last preceding Interest Period being used. This may result in the effective application of a fixed rate for Floating Rate Notes based on the rate which was last observed on the Relevant Screen Page. In addition, due to the uncertainty concerning the availability of successor rates and alternative reference rates and the involvement of an Independent Adviser, the relevant fallback provisions may not operate as intended at the relevant time.

Any such consequences could have a material adverse effect on the trading market for, liquidity of, value of and return on any such Notes. Moreover, any of the above matters or any other significant change to the setting or existence of any relevant reference rate could affect the ability of the Issuer to meet its obligations under the Floating Rate Notes or could have a material adverse effect on the value or liquidity of, and the amount payable under, the Floating Rate Notes. Investors should consider these matters when making their investment decision with respect to the relevant Floating Rate Notes.

#### The market continues to develop in relation to SONIA as a reference rate

Investors should be aware that the market continues to develop in relation to the Sterling Overnight Index Average ("**SONIA**") as a reference rate in the capital markets. In particular, market participants and relevant working groups are exploring alternative reference rates based on SONIA, including term SONIA reference rates (which seek to measure the market's forward expectation of an average SONIA rate over a designated term). The market or a significant part thereof may adopt an application of SONIA that differs significantly from that set out in the Terms and Conditions as applicable to Notes referencing a SONIA rate that are issued under this Prospectus. Furthermore, the Issuer may in the future issue Notes referencing SONIA that differ materially in terms of interest determination when compared with any previous SONIA-referenced Notes issued by it under the Programme. The continued development of SONIA (including SONIA Compounded Index Rate and SONIA Compounded Daily Reference Rate (each as defined in the Terms and Conditions)) as an interest reference rate for the Eurobond markets, as well as continued development of SONIA-based rates for such market and the market infrastructure for adopting such rates, could result in reduced liquidity or increased volatility or could otherwise affect the market price of any SONIA-referenced Notes issued under the Programme from time to time.

Furthermore, interest on Notes which reference SONIA as a reference rate is only capable of being determined at the end of the relevant SONIA Observation Period and immediately prior to the relevant Interest Payment Date. It may be difficult for investors in Notes which reference SONIA as a reference rate to estimate reliably the amount of interest which will be payable on such Notes, and some investors may be unable or unwilling to trade such Notes without changes to their IT systems, both of which could adversely impact the liquidity of such Notes. Further, in contrast to Notes referencing the Interbank Offered Rates, if Notes referencing SONIA as a reference rate become due and payable as a result of an event of default under Condition 11 or Condition 12, the rate of interest payable for the final Interest Period in respect of such Notes shall only be determined immediately prior to the date on which the Notes become due and payable and shall not be reset thereafter.

In addition, the manner of adoption or application of SONIA reference rates in the bond markets may differ materially compared with the application and adoption of SONIA in other markets, such as the derivatives and loan markets. Investors should carefully consider how any mismatch between the adoption of SONIA reference rates across these markets may impact any hedging or other financial arrangements which they may put in place in connection with any acquisition, holding or disposal of Notes referencing SONIA as a reference rate.

Investors should consider these matters when making their investment decision with respect to any such relevant Notes.

#### Notes issued at a substantial discount

The Issuer may issue Zero Coupon Notes or interest paying Notes which are issued at a discount, which may materially adversely affect the market value of these Notes. The market values of securities issued at a substantial discount to their nominal amount tend to fluctuate more in relation to general changes in interest rates than do prices for conventional interest-bearing securities. Generally, the longer the remaining term of the securities, the greater the price volatility as compared to conventional interest-bearing securities with comparable maturities.

#### Exchange rate risks and exchange controls

The Issuer may issue Notes in any currency. The Issuer will pay principal and interest on the Notes in the Specified Currency (as defined in the Conditions). This presents certain risks relating to currency conversions if an investor's financial activities are denominated principally in a currency or currency unit (the "**Investor's Currency**") other than the Specified Currency. These include the risk that exchange rates may significantly change (including changes due to devaluation of the Specified Currency or revaluation of the Investor's Currency) and the risk that authorities with jurisdiction over the Investor's Currency may impose or modify exchange controls. An appreciation in the value of the Investor's Currency relative to the Specified Currency would decrease (1) the Investor's Currency-equivalent yield on the Notes, (2) the Investor's Currency equivalent value of the principal payable on the Notes and (3) the Investor's Currency equivalent market value of the Notes.

Government and monetary authorities may impose (as some have done in the past) exchange controls that could adversely affect an applicable exchange rate or the ability of the Issuer to make payments in respect of the Notes. As a result, investors may receive less interest or principal than expected, or no interest or principal.

#### Interest rate risks in respect of Fixed Rate Notes

The Issuer may issue Notes which pay a fixed rate of interest. Investment in Fixed Rate Notes involves the risk that subsequent changes in market interest rates during the life of the Fixed Rate Notes could result in the rate of interest for the time being payable under the terms of the Fixed Rate Notes becoming relatively less attractive and may thereby adversely affect the value of Fixed Rate Notes.

#### B. Risks related to all Notes issued under the Programme

#### Modification and waivers and substitution

The Conditions contain provisions for calling meetings of Noteholders to consider matters affecting their interests generally. These provisions permit defined majorities to bind all Noteholders including Noteholders who did not attend and vote at the relevant meeting and Noteholders who voted in a manner contrary to the majority. As a result, investors may be bound by the result of a vote that they voted against or for which they did not vote.

The Conditions also provide that the Trustee may, without the consent of Noteholders, agree to (i) any modification to the Conditions or to the waiver or authorisation of any breach or proposed breach of, any of the provisions of Notes, (ii) determine without the consent of the Noteholders that any Event of Default or potential Event of Default shall not be treated as such, and (iii) the substitution of another company as principal debtor under any Notes in place of the Issuer, in the circumstances described in Condition 16 (*Meetings of Noteholders; Modification and Waiver*).

#### Change of law

The Conditions are based on English law in effect as at the date of issue of the relevant Notes. No assurance can be given as to the impact of any possible judicial decision or change to English law or administrative practice after

the date of issue of the relevant Notes and any such change could materially adversely impact the value of any investments affected by it.

#### If Definitive Notes are issued, such Notes may be illiquid and difficult to trade

In relation to any issue of Notes which have denominations consisting of a minimum Specified Denomination (as defined in the Conditions) plus one or more higher integral multiples of another smaller amount, it is possible that the Notes may be traded in amounts that are not integral multiples of such minimum Specified Denominations. In such a case a Noteholder who, as a result of trading such amounts, holds a principal amount of less than the minimum Specified Denomination in his account with the relevant clearing system at the relevant time will not receive a Definitive Note in respect of such holding (should Definitive Notes be printed) and would need to purchase a principal amount of Notes such that it holds an amount equal to one or more Specified Denominations.

If Definitive Notes are issued, Noteholders should be aware that Definitive Notes which have a denomination that is not an integral multiple of the minimum Specified Denomination may be illiquid and difficult to trade.

#### Credit ratings may not reflect all risks

One or more independent credit rating agencies may assign credit ratings to an issue of Notes. The ratings may not reflect the potential impact of all risks related to structure, market, additional factors discussed above, and other factors that may affect the value of the Notes. A credit rating is not a recommendation to buy, sell or hold securities and may be revised or withdrawn by the rating agency at any time.

In general, European regulated investors are restricted under the EU CRA Regulation from using credit ratings for regulatory purposes, unless such ratings are issued by a credit rating agency established in the EEA and registered under the EU CRA Regulation (and such registration has not been withdrawn or suspended), subject to transitional provisions that apply in certain circumstances whilst the registration application is pending. Such general restriction will also apply in the case of credit ratings issued by third country non-EEA credit rating agencies, unless the relevant credit ratings are endorsed by an EEA-registered credit rating agency or the relevant third country rating agency is certified in accordance with the EU CRA Regulation (and such endorsement action or certification, as the case may be, has not been withdrawn or suspended).

Investors regulated in the UK are subject to similar restrictions under the UK CRA Regulation. As such, UK regulated investors are required to use for UK regulatory purposes ratings issued by a credit rating agency established in the UK and registered under the UK CRA Regulation. In the case of ratings issued by third country non-UK credit rating agencies, third country credit ratings can either be: (a) endorsed by a UK registered credit rating agency; or (b) issued by a third country credit rating agency that is certified in accordance with the UK CRA Regulation. Note this is subject, in each case, to (a) the relevant UK registration, certification or endorsement, as the case may be, not having been withdrawn or suspended, and (b) transitional provisions that apply in certain circumstances. In the case of third country ratings, for a certain limited period of time, transitional relief accommodates continued use for regulatory purposes in the UK, of existing pre-2021 ratings, provided the relevant conditions are satisfied.

If the status of the rating agency rating the Notes changes for the purposes of the EU CRA Regulation or the UK CRA Regulation, relevant regulated investors may no longer be able to use the rating for regulatory purposes in the EEA or the UK, as applicable, and the Notes may have a different regulatory treatment. This may result in relevant regulated investors selling their Notes, which may impact the value of the Notes in the secondary market.

#### C. Risks related to the market generally

#### There is no active trading market for the Notes

Notes issued under the Programme will be new securities which may not be widely distributed and for which there is currently no active trading market (unless in the case of any particular Tranche, such Tranche is to be consolidated with and form a single series with a Tranche of Notes which is already issued). If the Notes are traded after their initial issuance, they may trade at a discount to their initial offering price, depending upon prevailing interest rates, the market for similar securities, general economic conditions and the financial condition of the Issuer and the Guarantor. Although applications have been made for the Notes issued under the Programme to be admitted to the Official List of the FCA and to trading on the main market of the London Stock Exchange, there is no assurance that such applications will be accepted, that any particular Tranche of Notes will be so admitted

or that an active trading market will develop. Accordingly, there is no assurance as to the development or liquidity of any trading market for any particular Tranche of Notes. In addition, if Retained Notes are issued and held by or on behalf of the Issuer, there can be no assurance of sales of the Retained Notes to third parties, and accordingly any trading market in respect of the Notes may be further reduced or fail to establish. Illiquidity may have a severely adverse effect on the market value of the Notes.

### **USE OF PROCEEDS**

Unless otherwise specified in the relevant Final Terms, the net proceeds from each issue of Notes will be applied by the Issuer for its general funding purposes.

#### **DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE**

The following information shall be deemed to be incorporated in, and to form part of, this Base Prospectus:

(1) the following pages of the Group's 'Annual Report 2022' (including the audited consolidated financial statements, the auditor's report thereon and notes thereto and available for viewing on the Issuer's website at https://www.mobicogroup.com/media/skgbe4ro/national-express-annual-report-and-accounts-2022.pdf) and 'Annual Report 2021' (available for viewing the Issuer's website on at https://www.mobicogroup.com/media/ww1heiyq/national-express-annual-report-2021.pdf) of the Group in respect of the financial years ended 31 December 2022 and 31 December 2021:

	2022	2021
Consolidated Financial Statements and Notes	Pages 183 – 269	Pages 123-204
Independent Auditor's Report	Pages 173-182	Pages 115-122
the table entitled "Revenue breakdown by business line" (unaudited)	Page 3	-
the table entitled "Funds flow" (unaudited)	Page 51	Page 17
the section entitled "Treasury Management" (including the table entitled Funding facilities (unaudited))	Pages 53-54	Pages 19-20
the section entitled "Sustainability at National Express"	Pages 68- 94	-
the section entitled "Sustainability Committee Report"	Pages 136-139	-

(2) the following pages of the Group's 'Half Year results for the six month period ended 30 June 2023' (including the unaudited consolidated financial statements of the Group in respect of the six months ended 30 June 2023 and 30 June 2022 and available for viewing on the Issuer's website at https://www.mobicogroup.com/media/kqcjn0pj/hy-results-2023-announcement.pdf) and the Group's 'Half Year results for the six month period ended 30 June 2022' (available for viewing on the Issuer's website at https://www.mobicogroup.com/media/apvi1u4u/rns-final.pdf) respectively:

	2023	2022
Consolidated Financial Statements and Notes	Pages 16-35	Pages 22-42
Glossary of Alternative Performance Measures	Pages 13-14	Pages 19-20
Independent Review Report	Page 36	Page 43
the first paragraph (including the bullet point list) of the section entitled "Trading"	Page 4	-
the section entitled "Divisional Results overview"	Pages 5-7	-
the section entitled "Adjusting items"	Page 9	-
the sections entitled "Segmental performance", "Cash management", Dividend", "Treasury Management", "Pensions" and "Fuel Costs"	Pages 10-12	Pages 14-17

- (3) the audited non-consolidated financial statements (including the auditor's report thereon and notes thereto) of the Guarantor in respect of the financial years ended 31 December 2022 (available for viewing at <u>https://www.mobicogroup.com/media/oitbasba/west-midlands-travel-2022-accounts.pdf</u>);and 31 December 2021 (available for viewing at <u>https://www.mobicogroup.com/media/bbcbu12v/west-midlands-travel-2021accounts.pdf</u>);
- (4) the section entitled "Terms and Conditions of the Notes" on pages 25 to 59 of the base prospectus dated 3 October 2016 (available for viewing on the Issuer's website at <u>https://www.mobicogroup.com/media/kvvbyoqo/national-express-group-emtn-final-prospectus-031016.pdf</u>; and
- (5) the section entitled "Terms and Conditions of the Notes" on pages 25 to 59 of the base prospectus dated 11 October 2019 (available for viewing on the Issuer's website at https://www.mobicogroup.com/media/11fj4jro/national-express-emtn-update-2019-base-prospectus.pdf).

Any non-incorporated parts of a document referred to herein are either deemed not relevant for an investor or are otherwise covered elsewhere in this Base Prospectus. Any documents themselves incorporated by reference in the documents incorporated by reference in this Base Prospectus shall not form part of this Base Prospectus.

Such documents shall be incorporated in and form part of this Base Prospectus, save that any statement contained in a document which is incorporated by reference herein shall be modified or superseded for the purpose of this Base Prospectus to the extent that a statement contained herein modifies or supersedes such earlier statement (whether expressly, by implication or otherwise). Any statement so modified or superseded shall not, except as so modified or superseded, constitute a part of this Base Prospectus.

Copies of the documents incorporated by reference in this Base Prospectus may be obtained, free of charge, from the registered office of the Issuer at National Express House, Birmingham Coach Station, Mill Lane, Digbeth B5 6DD, United Kingdom and on its website at https://www.mobicogroup.com/investors/debt-investors/.

#### FINAL TERMS, DRAWDOWN PROSPECTUSES AND SUPPLEMENTS

In this section the expression "necessary information" means, in relation to any Tranche of Notes, the information necessary to enable investors to make an informed assessment of the assets and liabilities, financial position, profits and losses and prospects of the Issuer and the Guarantor, of the rights attaching to the Notes, the reasons for the issuance and its impact on the Issuer. In relation to the different types of Notes which may be issued under the Programme the Issuer and the Guarantor have endeavoured to include in this Base Prospectus all of the necessary information except for information relating to the Notes which is not known at the date of this Base Prospectus and which can only be determined at the time of an individual issue of a Tranche of Notes.

Any information relating to the Notes which is not included in this Base Prospectus and which is required in order to complete the necessary information in relation to a Tranche of Notes will be contained either in the relevant Final Terms or in a Drawdown Prospectus.

For a Tranche of Notes which is the subject of Final Terms, those Final Terms will, for the purposes of that Tranche only, complete this Base Prospectus and must be read in conjunction with this Base Prospectus. The terms and conditions applicable to any particular Tranche of Notes which is the subject of Final Terms are the Conditions as completed by the relevant Final Terms.

Each Drawdown Prospectus will be constituted by a single document containing the necessary information relating to the Issuer and the Guarantor and the relevant Notes. The terms and conditions applicable to any particular Tranche of Notes which is the subject of a Drawdown Prospectus will be the Conditions as supplemented, amended and/or replaced to the extent described in the relevant Drawdown Prospectus. In the case of a Tranche of Notes which is the subject of a Drawdown Prospectus, each reference in this Base Prospectus to information being specified or identified in the relevant Final Terms shall be read and construed as a reference to such information being specified or identified in the relevant Drawdown Prospectus unless the context requires otherwise.

In the event of any significant new factor, material mistake or material inaccuracy relating to information included in this Base Prospectus which is capable of affecting the assessment of any Notes and whose inclusion or removal from this Base Prospectus is necessary for the purpose of allowing an investor to make an informed assessment of the assets and liabilities, financial position, profits and losses and prospects of the Issuer and/or the Guarantor, of the rights attaching to the Notes, the reasons for the issuance and its impact on the Issuer, the Issuer will prepare a supplement to this Base Prospectus or publish a new Base Prospectus for use in connection with such Notes and any subsequent issue of Notes.

#### FORM OF THE NOTES

Each Tranche of Notes will initially be in the form of either a temporary global note (the "**Temporary Global Note**"), without interest coupons, or a permanent global note (the "**Permanent Global Note**"), without interest coupons, in each case as specified in the relevant Final Terms. Each Temporary Global Note or, as the case may be, Permanent Global Note (each a "**Global Note**") which is not intended to be issued in new global note ("**NGN**") form, as specified in the relevant Final Terms, will be deposited on or around the issue date of the relevant Tranche of the Notes with a depositary or a common depositary for Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg and/or any other relevant Final Terms, will be deposited on or around the issued in NGN form, as specified in the relevant Final Terms, use the other which is intended to be issued in NGN form, as specified in the relevant Final Terms, will be deposited on or around the issue date of the Notes with one of Euroclear or Clearstream, Luxembourg (or another entity approved by Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg) as common safekeeper.

The Notes will be issued in compliance with U.S. Treas. Reg. \$1.163-5(c)(2)(i)(D) (or any successor rules in substantially the same form that are applicable for purposes of Section 4701 of the U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "**Code**")) (the "**D Rules**") unless (a) the relevant Final Terms states that Notes are issued in compliance with U.S. Treas. Reg. \$1.163-5(c)(2)(i)(C) (or any successor rules in substantially the same form that are applicable for purposes of Section 4701 of the Code) (the "**C Rules**") or (b) the Notes are issued other than in compliance with the D Rules or the C Rules but in circumstances in which the Notes will not constitute "registration required obligations" under the United States Tax Equity and Fiscal Responsibility Act of 1982 ("**TEFRA**"), which circumstances will be referred to in the relevant Final Terms as a transaction to which TEFRA is not applicable.

Where the Global Notes issued in respect of any Tranche are in NGN form, the applicable Final Terms will also indicate whether such Global Notes are intended to be held in a manner which would allow Eurosystem eligibility. Any indication that the Global Notes are to be so held does not necessarily mean that the Notes of the relevant Tranche will be recognised as eligible collateral for Eurosystem monetary policy and intra-day credit operations by the Eurosystem either upon issue or at any time during their life as such recognition depends upon the European Central Bank (the "**ECB**") being satisfied that the Eurosystem eligibility criteria have been met. Furthermore, any indication that the Global Notes are not intended to be so held may be the case at the date of the relevant Final Terms. However, should the Eurosystem eligibility criteria be amended in the future such that the Notes are capable of meeting them, the Notes may then be deposited with one of Euroclear or Clearstream, Luxembourg (or another entity approved by Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg) as common safekeeper. Similarly, this would not necessarily mean that the Notes will then be recognised as eligible collateral for Eurosystem monetary policy and intraday credit operations by the Eurosystem at any time during their life. Such recognition will depend upon the ECB being satisfied that Eurosystem eligibility criteria have been met.

#### Temporary Global Note exchangeable for Permanent Global Note

If the relevant Final Terms specify the form of Notes as being "Temporary Global Note exchangeable for a Permanent Global Note", then the Notes will initially be in the form of a Temporary Global Note which will be exchangeable, in whole or in part, for interests in a Permanent Global Note, without interest coupons, not earlier than 40 days after the issue date of the relevant Tranche of the Notes upon certification of non-U.S. beneficial ownership. No payments will be made under the Temporary Global Note unless exchange for interests in the Permanent Global Note is improperly withheld or refused. In addition, interest payments in respect of the Notes cannot be collected without such certification of non-U.S. beneficial ownership.

Whenever any interest in the Temporary Global Note is to be exchanged for an interest in a Permanent Global Note, the Issuer shall procure (in the case of first exchange) the prompt delivery (free of charge to the bearer) of such Permanent Global Note to the bearer of the Temporary Global Note or (in the case of any subsequent exchange) an increase in the principal amount of the Permanent Global Note in accordance with its terms against:

- (i) presentation and (in the case of final exchange) surrender of the Temporary Global Note to or to the order of the Paying Agent; and
- (ii) receipt by the Paying Agent of a certificate or certificates of non-U.S. beneficial ownership, within 7 days of the bearer requesting such exchange.

The principal amount of the Permanent Global Note shall be equal to the aggregate of the principal amounts

specified in the certificates of non-U.S. beneficial ownership; provided, however, that in no circumstances shall the principal amount of the Permanent Global Note exceed the initial principal amount of the Temporary Global Note.

The Permanent Global Note will be exchangeable in whole, but not in part, for Notes in definitive form ("**Definitive Notes**") only if Euroclear or Clearstream, Luxembourg or any other relevant clearing system is closed for business for a continuous period of 14 days (other than by reason of legal holidays) or announces an intention permanently to cease business and no other clearing system is available.

Whenever the Permanent Global Note is to be exchanged for Definitive Notes, the Issuer shall procure the prompt delivery (free of charge to the bearer) of such Definitive Notes, duly authenticated and with Coupons and Talons attached (if so specified in the relevant Final Terms), in an aggregate principal amount equal to the principal amount of the Permanent Global Note to the bearer of the Permanent Global Note to or to the order of the Paying Agent within 30 days of the bearer requesting such exchange.

#### Terms and Conditions applicable to the Notes

The terms and conditions applicable to any Definitive Note will be endorsed on that Note and will consist of the terms and conditions set out under "*Terms and Conditions of the Notes*" below and the provisions of the relevant Final Terms which complete those terms and conditions.

The terms and conditions applicable to any Note in global form will differ from those terms and conditions which would apply to the Note were it in definitive form to the extent described under "*Summary of Provisions Relating to the Notes while in Global Form*" below.

#### Legend concerning United States persons

In the case of any Tranche of Notes having a maturity of more than 365 days, the Notes in global form, the Notes in definitive form and any Coupons and Talons appertaining thereto will bear a legend to the following effect:

"ANY UNITED STATES PERSON (AS DEFINED IN THE INTERNAL REVENUE CODE OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA) WHO HOLDS THIS OBLIGATION, DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY, WILL BE SUBJECT TO LIMITATIONS UNDER THE UNITED STATES INCOME TAX LAWS, INCLUDING THE LIMITATIONS PROVIDED IN SECTIONS 165(J) AND 1287(A) OF THE INTERNAL REVENUE CODE OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA."

#### **TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE NOTES**

The following is the text of the terms and conditions which, as completed by the relevant Final Terms, will be endorsed on each Note in definitive form issued under the Programme. The terms and conditions applicable to any Note in global form will differ from those terms and conditions which would apply to the Note were it in definitive form to the extent described under "Summary of Provisions Relating to the Notes while in Global Form" below.

#### 1. Introduction

#### (a) **Programme:**

Mobico Group Plc (the "**Issuer**") has established a Euro Medium Term Note Programme (the "**Programme**") for the issuance of up to £1,500,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of notes (the "**Notes**") unconditionally and irrevocably guaranteed by West Midlands Travel Limited (the "**Guarantor**").

#### (b) Final Terms:

Notes issued under the Programme are issued in series (each a "Series") and each Series may comprise one or more tranches (each a "Tranche") of Notes. Each Tranche is the subject of final terms (the "Final Terms") which completes these terms and conditions (the "Conditions"). The terms and conditions applicable to any particular Tranche of Notes are these Conditions as completed by the relevant Final Terms. In the event of any inconsistency between these Conditions and the relevant Final Terms, the relevant Final Terms shall prevail.

#### (c) Trust Deed:

The Notes are constituted by, have the benefit of and are in all respects subject to a trust deed dated 2 October 2015 (the "**Trust Deed**"), as supplemented by a supplemental trust deed dated 3 October 2017, a second supplemental trust deed dated 3 October 2018, a third supplemental trust deed dated 11 October 2019, a fourth supplemental trust deed dated 13 June 2022, and a fifth supplemental trust deed dated 12 September 2023, between the Issuer, the Guarantor and BNY Mellon Corporate Trustee Services Limited (the "**Trustee**", which expression shall include all persons for the time being the trustee or trustees under the Trust Deed) as trustee for the Noteholders (as defined below).

#### (d) Agency Agreement:

The Notes are the subject of an agency agreement dated 2 October 2015 (the "Agency Agreement"), as supplemented by a supplemental agency agreement dated 3 October 2017, and a second supplemental agency agreement dated 12 September 2023, between the Issuer, the Guarantor, the Trustee, The Bank of New York Mellon, London Branch as principal paying agent (the "Principal Paying Agent", which expression includes any successor principal paying agent appointed from time to time in connection with the Notes) and the other agents appointed by the Issuer from time to time (together with the Principal Paying Agent, the "Paying Agents" which expression shall include any additional or successor paying agents).

#### (e) Custody Agreement:

The Retained Notes (as defined below) will be held by a custodian appointed by or on behalf of the Issuer and specified in the applicable Final Terms under a custody agreement between the Issuer, the Guarantor and the Custodian (the "**Custody Agreement**").

#### (f) Guarantee:

The Guarantor has in the Trust Deed given an unconditional and irrevocable guarantee (a "**Guarantee**") for the due payment of all sums expressed to be payable by the Issuer under the Trust Deed, the Notes and the Coupons, subject to the provisions of Condition 4 (*Status of the Notes and Guarantee*).

#### (g) The Notes:

All subsequent references in these Conditions to "Notes" are to the Notes which are the subject of the relevant

Final Terms. Copies of the relevant Final Terms are available for viewing during normal business hours and copies may be obtained from the Specified Office(s) of the Paying Agent(s), the initial Specified Office of the Principal Paying Agent being set out at the end of these Conditions.

The Notes may be Fixed Rate Notes, Floating Rate Notes, Zero Coupon Notes or a combination of any of the foregoing, depending upon the Interest Basis shown in the relevant Final Terms.

#### (h) Summaries:

Certain provisions of these Conditions are summaries of the Trust Deed and the Agency Agreement and are subject to their detailed provisions. The holders of the Notes (the "**Noteholders**"), the holders of the related interest coupons (the "**Coupons**"), and, where applicable, talons for further coupons (the "**Talons**") (the "**Couponholders**") are entitled to the benefit of, are bound by, and are deemed to have notice of, all the provisions of the Trust Deed and the Agency Agreement applicable to them. Copies of the Trust Deed and the Agency Agreement applicable to them. Copies of the Trust Deed and the Agency Agreement are available for inspection by Noteholders during normal business hours at the Specified Office(s) of the Paying Agent(s).

#### 2. Interpretation

#### (a) Definitions:

In these Conditions the following expressions have the following meanings:

"Accrual Yield" has the meaning given in the relevant Final Terms;

"Additional Business Centre(s)" means the city or cities specified as such in the relevant Final Terms;

"Additional Financial Centre(s)" means the city or cities specified as such in the relevant Final Terms;

#### "Business Day" means:

- (a) in relation to any sum payable in euro, a T2 Business Day and a day on which commercial banks and foreign exchange markets settle payments generally in each (if any) Additional Business Centre; and
- (b) in relation to any sum payable in a currency other than euro, a day on which commercial banks and foreign exchange markets settle payments generally in London, in the Principal Financial Centre of the relevant currency and in each (if any) Additional Business Centre; "Business Day Convention", in relation to any particular date, means the convention specified in the relevant Final Terms and, if so specified in the relevant Final Terms, may have different meanings in relation to different dates and, in this context, the following expressions shall have the following meanings:
  - (a) **"Following Business Day Convention**" means that the relevant date shall be postponed to the first following day that is a Business Day;
  - (b) "Modified Following Business Day Convention" or "Modified Business Day Convention" means that the relevant date shall be postponed to the first following day that is a Business Day unless that day falls in the next calendar month in which case that date will be the first preceding day that is a Business Day;
  - (c) "**Preceding Business Day Convention**" means that the relevant date shall be brought forward to the first preceding day that is a Business Day;
  - (d) "Floating Rate Convention" means that the relevant date shall be postponed to the next day that is a Business Day unless it would thereby fall into the next calendar month, in which event (x) such date shall be brought forward to the immediately preceding Business Day and (y) each subsequent such date shall be the last Business Day of the month in which such date would have fallen had it not been subject to adjustment;
  - (e) "No Adjustment" means that the relevant date shall not be adjusted in accordance with any

Business Day Convention;

"**Calculation Agent**" means the Principal Paying Agent or such other Person specified in the relevant Final Terms as the party responsible for calculating the Rate(s) of Interest and Interest Amount(s) and/or such other amount(s) as may be specified in the relevant Final Terms;

"Calculation Amount" has the meaning given in the relevant Final Terms;

a "Change of Control" will be deemed to have occurred if:

- (a) any person or any persons acting in concert (as defined in the City Code on Takeovers and Mergers), other than a holding company (as defined in Section 1159 of the Companies Act 2006) whose shareholders are or are to be substantially similar to the pre-existing shareholders of the Issuer or any direct or indirect holding company of the Issuer, shall become interested (within the meaning of Part 22 of the Companies Act 2006) in (i) more than 50 per cent. of the issued or allotted ordinary share capital of the Issuer or (ii) shares in the capital of the Issuer carrying more than 50 per cent. of the voting rights normally exercisable at a general meeting of the Issuer; or
- (b) any person or any persons acting in concert (as defined in the City Code on Takeovers and Mergers), other than a holding company (as defined in Section 1159 of the Companies Act 2006) whose shareholders are or are to be substantially similar to the pre-existing shareholders of any direct or indirect holding company of the Issuer, shall become interested (within the meaning of Part 22 of the Companies Act 2006) in (i) more than 50 per cent. of the issued or allotted ordinary share capital of any direct or indirect holding company of the Issuer or (ii) shares in the capital of any direct or indirect holding company of the Issuer carrying more than 50 per cent. of the voting rights normally exercisable at a general meeting of any such direct or indirect holding company of the Issuer;

"Change of Control Optional Redemption Amount" means, in respect of any Note, the amount as specified in the relevant Final Terms;

"**Change of Control Optional Redemption Date**" has the meaning stated in paragraph (c) of the definition of Change of Control Put Event Notice;

"**Change of Control Period**" means the period commencing on the date that is one business day in London prior to the Relevant Announcement Date and ending 90 days after the Change of Control (or such longer period for which the Notes are under consideration (such consideration having been announced publicly within the period ending 90 days after the Change of Control) for rating review or, as the case may be, rating by a Rating Agency, such period not to exceed 60 days after the public announcement of such consideration);

a "**Change of Control Put Event**" will be deemed to occur if while any of the Notes remain outstanding a Change of Control has occurred and on the Relevant Announcement Date, either:

- (a) the Notes are unrated or do not have an Investment Grade rating from at least one of the Rating Agencies; or
- (b) the Notes have an Investment Grade rating from at least one of the Rating Agencies and at any time during the Change of Control Period any such Rating Agency rates the Notes as Non-Investment Grade and such rating is not within the Change of Control Period restored to an Investment Grade rating by any such Rating Agency or replaced by an Investment Grade rating of another Rating Agency, or any such Rating Agency withdraws its rating of the Notes and the rating of such Rating Agency is not within the Change of Control Period restored by such Rating Agency or replaced by an Investment Grade rating of such Rating Agency is not within the Change of Control Period restored by such Rating Agency or replaced by an Investment Grade rating of another Rating Agency and in each case such Rating Agency announces or publicly confirms or informs the Trustee in writing that the assignment of such Non-Investment Grade rating or withdrawal of rating was the result, in whole or in part, of any event or circumstance comprised in or arising as a result of, or in respect of, the applicable Change of Control (whether or not the Change of Control shall have occurred at the time such rating is given or rating is withdrawn);

"**Change of Control Put Event Notice**" means the notice to be given pursuant to the Change of Control Put Option by the Issuer or, as the case may be, the Trustee to the Noteholders in accordance with Condition 18 (*Notices*) stating:

- (a) that a Change of Control Put Event has occurred and that each Noteholder is entitled to require the Issuer to redeem or purchase the Notes of such holder pursuant to the Change of Control Put Option;
- (b) the circumstances and relevant facts regarding such Change of Control Put Event;
- (c) the Change of Control Optional Redemption Amount and the redemption or purchase date (which shall be the date falling seven days after the expiry of the Change of Control Period (the "**Change of Control Optional Redemption Date**")); and
- (d) the procedures for exercising the Change of Control Put Option;

"**Change of Control Put Option Receipt**" means a receipt issued by a Paying Agent to a depositing Noteholder upon deposit of a Note with such Paying Agent by any Noteholder wanting to exercise a right to redeem a Note pursuant to Condition 9(f) (*Change of control redemption*);

"Change of Control Put Period" means the period of 45 days after a Change of Control Put Event Notice is given;

"Coupon Sheet" means, in respect of a Note, a coupon sheet relating to the Note;

"**Day Count Fraction**" means, in respect of the calculation of an amount for any period of time (the "**Calculation Period**"), such day count fraction as may be specified in these Conditions or the relevant Final Terms and:

- (a) if "Actual/Actual (ICMA)" is so specified, means:
  - (i) where the Calculation Period is equal to or shorter than the Regular Period during which it falls, the actual number of days in the Calculation Period divided by the product of (1) the actual number of days in such Regular Period and (2) the number of Regular Periods in any year; and
  - (ii) where the Calculation Period is longer than one Regular Period, the sum of: (A) the actual number of days in such Calculation Period falling in the Regular Period in which it begins divided by the product of (1) the actual number of days in such Regular Period and (2) the number of Regular Periods in any year; and (B) the actual number of days in such Calculation Period falling in the next Regular Period divided by the product of (a) the actual number of days in such Regular Period and (2) the number of actual number of (a) the actual number of days in such Regular Period and (2) the number of Regular Periods in any year;
- (b) if "Actual/Actual (ISDA)" is so specified, means the actual number of days in the Calculation Period divided by 365 (or, if any portion of the Calculation Period falls in a leap year, the sum of (A) the actual number of days in that portion of the Calculation Period falling in a leap year divided by 366 and (B) the actual number of days in that portion of the Calculation Period falling in a non-leap year divided by 365);
- (c) if "Actual/365 (Fixed)" is so specified, means the actual number of days in the Calculation Period divided by 365;
- (d) if "Actual/360" is so specified, means the actual number of days in the Calculation Period divided by 360;
- (e) if "**30/360**" is so specified, the number of days in the Calculation Period divided by 360, calculated on a formula basis as follows:

Day Count Fraction = 
$$\frac{[360 \times (Y_2 - Y_1)] + [30 \times (M_2 - M_1)] + (D_2 - D_1)}{360}$$

where:

"Y1" is the year, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Calculation Period falls;

" $Y_2$ " is the year, expressed as a number, in which the day immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period falls;

" $M_1$ " is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Calculation Period falls;

" $M_2$ " is the calendar month, expressed as number, in which the day immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period falls;

" $D_1$ " is the first calendar day, expressed as a number, of the Calculation Period, unless such number would be 31, in which case  $D_1$  will be 30; and

" $D_2$ " is the calendar day, expressed as a number, immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period, unless such number would be 31 and D1 is greater than 29, in which case  $D_2$  will be 30;

(f) if "**30E/360**" or "**Eurobond Basis**" is so specified, the number of days in the Calculation Period divided by 360, calculated on a formula basis as follows:

Day Count Fraction =  $\frac{[360 \times (Y_2 - Y_1)] + [30 \times (M_2 - M_1)] + (D_2 - D_1)}{360}$ 

where:

"Y1" is the year, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Calculation Period falls;

" $Y_2$ " is the year, expressed as a number, in which the day immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period falls;

" $M_1$ " is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Calculation Period falls;

" $M_2$ " is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the day immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period falls;

" $D_1$ " is the first calendar day, expressed as a number, of the Calculation Period, unless such number would be 31, in which case  $D_1$  will be 30; and

" $D_2$ " is the calendar day, expressed as a number, immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period, unless such number would be 31, in which case  $D_2$  will be 30; and

(g) if "**30E/360** (**ISDA**)" is so specified, the number of days in the Calculation Period divided by 360, calculated on a formula basis as follows:

Day Count Fraction =  $\frac{[360 \times (Y_2 - Y_1)] + [30 \times (M_2 - M_1)] + (D_2 - D_1)}{360}$ 

where:

"Y1" is the year, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Calculation Period falls;

" $Y_2$ " is the year, expressed as a number, in which the day immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period falls;

" $M_1$ " is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Calculation Period falls;

" $M_2$ " is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the day immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period falls;

" $D_1$ " is the first calendar day, expressed as a number, of the Calculation Period, unless (i) that day is the last day of February or (ii) such number would be 31, in which case  $D_1$  will be 30; and

" $D_2$ " is the calendar day, expressed as a number, immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period, unless (i) that day is the last day of February but not the Maturity Date or (ii) such number would be 31, in which case  $D_2$  will be 30,

**PROVIDED, HOWEVER, THAT** in each such case the number of days in the Calculation Period is calculated from and including the first day of the Calculation Period to but excluding the last day of the Calculation Period;

"Determination Date" has the meaning given in the relevant Final Terms;

"Determination Time" has the meaning given in the relevant Final Terms;

"Early Redemption Amount (Tax)" means, in respect of any Note, its principal amount or such other amount as may be specified in, or determined in accordance with, the relevant Final Terms;

"Early Termination Amount" means, in respect of any Note, its principal amount or such other amount as may be specified in the relevant Final Terms;

"**Exercise Notice**" means a notice in the form obtainable from the Specified Office of any Paying Agent, which must be delivered to a Paying Agent by any Noteholder wanting to exercise a right to redeem a Note at the option of the Noteholder pursuant to Condition 9(f) (*Change of control redemption*);

"Extraordinary Resolution" has the meaning given in the Trust Deed;

"**Final Redemption Amount**" means, in respect of any Note, its principal amount or such other amount as may be specified in, or determined in accordance with, the relevant Final Terms;

"**Financial Adviser**" has the meaning has the meaning stated in Condition 9(c) (*Redemption at the option of the Issuer*);

"Financial Indebtedness" means in respect of any Person (without double-counting):

- (a) any indebtedness for or in respect of moneys borrowed;
- (b) any acceptance credit (including any dematerialised equivalent);
- (c) the principal amount of and any premium in relation to any bond, note, debenture, loan stock or other similar instrument for the payment of which such Person is responsible;
- (d) any redeemable preference share which can be redeemed on or before the maturity date of the relevant Notes outstanding under the Programme;
- (e) any agreement treated as a finance or capital lease in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in England;
- (f) receivables sold or discounted (otherwise than on a non-recourse basis, and for these purposes recourse does not include claims for breach of contract in respect of warranties given as to the existence, quality or status of the relevant receivables at the time of sale);
- (g) the acquisition cost of any asset to the extent payable after its acquisition or possession by the party liable where the deferred payment is arranged primarily as a method of raising finance or financing the acquisition of that asset;
- (h) any other transaction (including any forward sale or purchase agreement) which has (primarily and not incidentally) the commercial effect of a borrowing;
- (i) any counter-indemnity obligation in respect of any guarantee, indemnity, bond, letter of credit or any

other instrument issued by a bank or financial institution; or

(j) any guarantee, indemnity or similar assurance against financial loss of any person in respect of any item referred to in the above paragraphs;

"First Interest Payment Date" means the date specified in the relevant Final Terms;

"Fitch" means Fitch Ratings Limited;

"Fixed Coupon Amount" has the meaning given in the relevant Final Terms;

"Fixed Rate Note" means a Note specified as such in the relevant Final Terms;

"Floating Rate Note" means a Note specified as such in the relevant Final Terms;

"Gross Redemption Yield" means a yield calculated in accordance with generally accepted market practice at such time, as advised to the Trustee by the Financial Adviser;

"Group" means the Issuer and its Subsidiaries for the time being;

"Guarantee" has the meaning stated in Condition 1(e) (Guarantee);

"Guarantor" has the meaning stated in Condition 1(a) (*Programme*);

"**Indebtedness for Borrowed Money**" means any indebtedness (whether being principal, premium or interest) for or in respect of any notes, bonds, debenture stock, loan stock or other securities or any indebtedness for borrowed money or any liability under or in respect of any acceptance or acceptance credit;

"**Initial Step Up Event**" means that the Notes have not been publicly assigned an Investment Grade credit rating by at least two of the Rating Agencies or have been publicly assigned a Non-Investment Grade rating by any Rating Agency as at the First Interest Payment Date;

"Interest Amount" means, in relation to a Note and an Interest Period, the amount of interest payable in respect of that Note for that Interest Period;

"Interest Commencement Date" means the Issue Date of the Notes or such other date as may be specified as the Interest Commencement Date in the relevant Final Terms;

"Interest Determination Date" shall mean the date specified as such in the Final Terms or if none is so specified, if the Reference Rate is the Euro-zone interbank offered rate ("EURIBOR"), the second day on which the T2 System is open prior to the start of each Interest Period;

"**Interest Payment Date**" means the First Interest Payment Date and any date or dates specified as such in, or determined in accordance with the provisions of, the relevant Final Terms and, if a Business Day Convention is specified in the relevant Final Terms as the same may be adjusted in accordance with the relevant Business Day Convention;

"Interest Period" means each period beginning on (and including) the Interest Commencement Date or any Interest Payment Date and ending on (but excluding) the next Interest Payment Date;

"Investment Grade" means a credit rating of BBB- by Fitch, Baa3 by Moody's or BBB- by S&P, or equivalent, or higher;

"**ISDA Definitions**" means the 2006 ISDA Definitions (as amended and updated as at the date of issue of the first Tranche of the Notes of the relevant Series including by the 2021 ISDA Definitions as published by the International Swaps and Derivatives Association, Inc. or any successor thereto);

"Issue Date" has the meaning given in the relevant Final Terms;

"Issuer Maturity Par Call Redemption Date" has the meaning stated in Condition 9(c) (*Redemption at the option of the Issuer*);

"Margin" has the meaning given in the relevant Final Terms;

"Material Subsidiary" means, at any time, any Subsidiary of the Issuer whose gross assets or pre-tax profits (excluding intra-Group items) then equal or exceed 10 per cent. of the gross assets or pre-tax profits of the Group, but excluding any Subsidiary (an "Excluded Subsidiary") that is a single-purpose company whose principal assets are constituted by one or more projects or contracts, none of whose Indebtedness for Borrowed Money is the subject of security, a guarantee or indemnity from the Issuer or any Material Subsidiary, and which the Issuer has designated as such for the time-being by written notice to the Trustee.

For this purpose:

- (a) the gross assets or pre-tax profits of a Subsidiary of the Issuer (excluding intra-Group items) will be determined from its financial statements (unconsolidated if it has Subsidiaries) upon which the latest audited financial statements of the Group have been based;
- (b) if a Subsidiary of the Issuer becomes a member of the Group after the date on which the latest audited financial statements of the Group have been prepared, the gross assets or pre-tax profits (excluding intra-Group items) of that Subsidiary will be determined from its latest financial statements;
- (c) the gross assets or pre-tax profits (excluding intra-Group items) of the Group will be determined from its latest audited financial statements, adjusted (where appropriate) to reflect the gross assets or pre-tax profits (excluding intra-Group items) of any company or business subsequently acquired or disposed of; and
- (d) if a Material Subsidiary disposes of all or substantially all of its assets to another Subsidiary of the Issuer, it will immediately cease to be a Material Subsidiary and the other Subsidiary (if it is not already) will immediately become a Material Subsidiary; the subsequent financial statements of those Subsidiaries and the Group will be used to determine whether those Subsidiaries are Material Subsidiaries or not.

If there is a dispute as to whether or not a member of the Group is a Material Subsidiary, a certificate of the auditors of the Issuer will be, in the absence of manifest error, conclusive;

"Maturity Date" has the meaning given in the relevant Final Terms;

"Maximum Redemption Amount" has the meaning given in the relevant Final Terms;

"**Minimum Rating Requirement**" means that the Notes have been publicly assigned an Investment Grade credit rating by at least two of the Rating Agencies and have not been publicly assigned a Non-Investment Grade rating by any Rating Agency as at any particular time except that any credit rating assigned and published by a Rating Agency on an unsolicited basis shall not be deemed to be "publicly assigned" for the purposes of this definition;

"Minimum Redemption Amount" has the meaning given in the relevant Final Terms;

"Moody's" means Moody's Investors Service Limited;

"Non-Investment Grade" means a credit rating of BB+ by Fitch, Ba1 by Moody's or BB+ by S&P, or equivalent, or lower;

"**Non-Recourse Debt**" means any Financial Indebtedness incurred by a project company in connection with a project where the relevant project assets comprise all of the business of that project company and where the provider of the Financial Indebtedness has no recourse against any member of the Group or its assets except for recourse to:

(a) the project assets;

- (b) the project company for the purpose of enforcing a Security Interest against it, so long as the recourse is limited to recoveries in respect of the project assets;
- (c) a member of the Group to the extent of its shareholding or other interest in the relevant project company;
- (d) a member of the Group under any form of assurance, undertaking or support, where:
  - (i) the recourse is limited to a claim for damages (not being liquidated damages or damages required to be calculated in a specified way) for breach of an obligation; and
  - (ii) the obligation is not in any way a guarantee, indemnity or other assurance against financial loss or an obligation to ensure compliance by another with a financial ratio or other test of financial condition.

For the purposes of this definition: "project" means any particular project of a member of the Group for the ownership, creation, development or exploitation of any of its assets; "project assets" means any assets used in connection with that project; and "project company" means the member of the Group which owns the project assets;

"Optional Redemption Amount (Call)" means, in respect of any Note, its principal amount or such other amount as may be specified in, or determined in accordance with, the relevant Final Terms;

"Optional Redemption Amount (Put)" means, in respect of any Note, its principal amount or such other amount as may be specified in, or determined in accordance with, the relevant Final Terms;

"Optional Redemption Amount (Make Whole Call)" has the meaning stated in Condition 9(c) (*Redemption at the option of the Issuer*);

"Optional Redemption Date (Call)" has the meaning given in the relevant Final Terms;

"Optional Redemption Date (Put)" has the meaning given in the relevant Final Terms;

"**Participating Member State**" means a Member State of the European Communities which adopts the euro as its lawful currency in accordance with the Treaty;

"**Paying Agents**" has the meaning stated in Condition 1(d) (*Agency Agreement*) and a "Paying Agent" means any of them;

#### "Payment Business Day" means:

- (a) if the currency of payment is euro, any day which is:
  - (i) a day on which banks in the relevant place of presentation are open for payment of bearer debt securities and for dealings in foreign currencies; and
  - (ii) in the case of payment by transfer to an account, a T2 Business Day and a day on which dealings in foreign currencies may be carried on in each (if any) Additional Financial Centre; or
- (b) if the currency of payment is not euro, any day which is:
  - (i) a day on which banks in the relevant place of presentation are open for presentation and payment of bearer debt securities and for dealings in foreign currencies; and
  - (ii) in the case of payment by transfer to an account, a day on which dealings in foreign currencies may be carried on in the Principal Financial Centre of the currency of payment and in each (if any) Additional Financial Centre;

### "Permitted Security" means:

- (a) any Security Interest existing at 19 November 2012;
- (b) any Security Interest over project assets or a project company securing Non-Recourse Debt;
- (c) any Security Interest comprising a netting or set-off arrangement entered into by a member of the Group in the ordinary course of its banking arrangements for the purpose of netting debit and credit balances;
- (d) any lien arising by operation of law and in the ordinary course of trading;
- (e) any Security Interest on an asset, or an asset of any person, acquired by a member of the Group after 19 November 2012 provided that the principal amount secured by that Security Interest has not been incurred or increased in contemplation of, or since, the acquisition;
- (f) Security Interests granted pursuant to the requirements of the Strategic Rail Authority and/or the Railways Act 1993 including those granted in connection with season ticket bonds;
- (g) any Security Interest arising as a result of the cash collateralisation of season ticket bonds but only up to a maximum aggregate amount of £100,000,000 or its equivalent at any time;
- (h) Security Interests over cash deposited by members of the Group with the issuing bank to cash collateralise the counter-indemnity obligations of members of the Group in respect of performance or other similar bonds issued by banks on behalf of members of the Group;
- (i) any Security Interest over goods and products or over the documents of title or insurance policies relating to such goods and products, arising in the ordinary course of trading in connection with letters of credit and similar transactions, provided such Security Interest secures only so much of the acquisition cost or selling price (and amounts incidental thereto) of these goods and products which is required to be paid within six months after the date upon which the same was first incurred;
- (j) set-off rights on market standard terms contained in any hedging agreement;
- (k) set-off rights in the ordinary course of trading;
- (1) any Security Interest created in substitution for any of the above Security Interests but only:
  - (i) if the Security Interest is over the same asset;
  - (ii) if the principal amount secured does not exceed the principal amount secured by the Security Interest which it replaced; and
  - (iii) if the Security Interest which is replaced was only permitted to be outstanding for a certain period of time, to the extent the new Security Interest is not outstanding beyond a date which is after the date until which the original Security Interest was permitted to subsist; and
- (m) any Security Interest securing Financial Indebtedness the amount of which (when aggregated with the amount of any other Financial Indebtedness which has the benefit of a Security Interest not allowed under the preceding subparagraphs) does not exceed £25,000,000 or its equivalent at any time;

"**Person**" means any individual, company, corporation, firm, partnership, joint venture, association, organisation, state or agency of a state or other entity, whether or not having separate legal personality;

"Principal Financial Centre" means, in relation to any currency, the principal financial centre for that currency;

"**Put Option Notice**" means a notice which must be delivered to a Paying Agent by any Noteholder wanting to exercise a right to redeem a Note at the option of the Noteholder pursuant to Condition 9(e) (*Redemption at the option of Noteholders*);

"**Put Option Receipt**" means a receipt issued by a Paying Agent to a depositing Noteholder upon deposit of a Note with such Paying Agent by any Noteholder wanting to exercise a right to redeem a Note at the option of the Noteholder;

"**Rate of Interest**" means the rate or rates (expressed as a percentage per annum) of interest payable in respect of the Notes specified in the relevant Final Terms or calculated or determined in accordance with the provisions of these Conditions and/or the relevant Final Terms;

"**Rating Agency**" means each of Fitch, Moody's and S&P or any of their respective successors or any Substitute Rating Agency;

"**Redemption Amount**" means, as appropriate, the Final Redemption Amount, the Early Redemption Amount (Tax), the Optional Redemption Amount (Call), the Optional Redemption Amount (Make Whole Call), the Optional Redemption Amount (Put), the Early Termination Amount or such other amount in the nature of a redemption amount as may be specified in, or determined in accordance with the provisions of, the relevant Final Terms;

"**Reference Banks**" means, in the case of a determination of EURIBOR, the principal Euro-zone office of four major banks in the Euro-zone inter-bank, in each case, as selected by the Issuer;

"Reference Price" has the meaning given in the relevant Final Terms;

"Reference Rate" has the meaning given in the relevant Final Terms;

"Reference Stock" has the meaning given in the relevant Final Terms;

"Regular Period" means:

- (a) in the case of Notes where interest is scheduled to be paid only by means of regular payments, each period from and including the Interest Commencement Date to but excluding the first Interest Payment Date and each successive period from and including one Interest Payment Date to but excluding the next Interest Payment Date;
- (b) in the case of Notes where, apart from the first Interest Period, interest is scheduled to be paid only by means of regular payments, each period from and including a Regular Date falling in any year to but excluding the next Regular Date, where "**Regular Date**" means the day and month (but not the year) on which any Interest Payment Date falls; and
- (c) in the case of Notes where, apart from one Interest Period other than the first Interest Period, interest is scheduled to be paid only by means of regular payments, each period from and including a Regular Date falling in any year to but excluding the next Regular Date, where "Regular Date" means the day and month (but not the year) on which any Interest Payment Date falls other than the Interest Payment Date falling at the end of the irregular Interest Period;

"**Relevant Announcement Date**" means the date that is the earlier of (a) the date of the first public announcement of the relevant Change of Control and (b) the date of the earliest Relevant Potential Change of Control Announcement (if any);

"**Relevant Date**" means, in relation to any payment, whichever is the later of (a) the date on which the payment in question first becomes due and (b) if the full amount payable has not been received in the Principal Financial Centre of the currency of payment by the Principal Paying Agent on or prior to such due date, the date on which (the full amount having been so received) notice to that effect has been given to the Noteholders;

# "Relevant Period" means:

- (a) each financial year of the Issuer; and
- (b) each period beginning on the first day of the second half of a financial year of the Issuer and ending on the last day of the first half of its next financial year;

"**Relevant Potential Change of Control Announcement**" means any public announcement or statement by or on behalf of the Issuer, any actual or potential bidder or any adviser acting on behalf of any actual or potential bidder relating to any potential Change of Control where within 180 days following the date of such announcement or statement, a Change of Control occurs;

"**Relevant Screen Page**" means the page, section or other part of a particular information service (including, without limitation, Reuters) specified as the Relevant Screen Page in the relevant Final Terms, or such other page, section or other part as may replace it on that information service or such other information service, in each case, as may be nominated by the Person providing or sponsoring the information appearing there for the purpose of displaying rates or prices comparable to the Reference Rate;

"Relevant Time" shall mean, in the case of EURIBOR, 11.00 a.m. in Brussels;

"Reserved Matter" means any proposal:

- (a) to change any date fixed for payment of principal or interest in respect of the Notes, to reduce the amount of principal or interest payable on any date in respect of the Notes or to alter the method of calculating the amount of any payment in respect of the Notes on redemption or maturity;
- (b) to effect the exchange or substitution of the Notes for, or the conversion of the Notes into, shares, bonds or other obligations or securities of the Issuer or any other person or body corporate formed or to be formed (other than as permitted under Clause 9.3 of the Trust Deed);
- (c) to change the currency in which amounts due in respect of the Notes are payable;
- (d) to change the quorum required at any meeting of Noteholders or the majority required to pass an Extraordinary Resolution; or
- (e) to amend this definition;

"S&P" means S&P Global Ratings Europe UK Limited;

"**Security**" means a mortgage, charge, pledge, lien (other than a lien arising by operation of law), assignment, hypothecation, security interest or other charge or encumbrance entered into for the purpose of securing any obligation of any person;

"Security Interest" means any mortgage, pledge, lien, charge, assignment, hypothecation or security interest or any other agreement or arrangement having a similar effect;

"Specified Currency" has the meaning given in the relevant Final Terms;

"**Specified Denomination**(s)" has the meaning given in the relevant Final Terms;

"Specified Office" has the meaning given in the Agency Agreement;

"Sterling Make Whole Call Option" has the meaning given in the relevant Final Terms;

"Sterling Make Whole Optional Redemption Date" has the meaning given in the relevant Final Terms;

"Step Down Rating Change" means the reinstatement of the Minimum Rating Requirement following the occurrence of a Step Up Rating Change or an Initial Step Up Event;

"**Step Up Rating Change**" means (i) an Initial Step Up Event or (ii) a failure to meet the Minimum Rating Requirement at any time after the First Interest Payment Date;

"Step Up Margin" means a rate of 1.25 per cent. per annum;

#### "Subsidiary" means any company where the Issuer:

- (a) holds a majority of the voting rights in the company or
- (b) is a member of the company and has the right to appoint or remove a majority of its board of directors, or
- (c) is a member of the company and controls alone, pursuant to an agreement with other members, a majority of the voting rights in it,

or if the company is a Subsidiary of a company that is itself a Subsidiary of the Issuer;

"**Substitute Rating Agency**" means any international recognised securities rating agency or agencies substituted for a Rating Agency by the Issuer from time to time with the prior written approval of the Trustee, such approval not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed;

"T2 Business Day" means any day on which the T2 System is open;

"T2 System" means the real time gross settlement system operated by the Eurosystem or any successor or replacement system;

"Treaty" means the Treaty establishing the European Communities, as amended; and

"Zero Coupon Note" means a Note specified as such in the relevant Final Terms.

### (b) Interpretation:

In these Conditions:

- (i) if the Notes are Zero Coupon Notes, references to Coupons and Couponholders are not applicable;
- (ii) if Talons are specified in the relevant Final Terms as being attached to the Notes at the time of issue, references to Coupons shall be deemed to include references to Talons;
- (iii) if Talons are not specified in the relevant Final Terms as being attached to the Notes at the time of issue, references to Talons are not applicable;
- (iv) any reference to principal shall be deemed to include the Redemption Amount, any additional amounts in respect of principal which may be payable under Condition 11 (*Taxation*), any premium payable in respect of a Note and any other amount in the nature of principal payable pursuant to these Conditions;
- (v) any reference to interest shall be deemed to include any additional amounts in respect of interest which may be payable under Condition 11 (*Taxation*) and any other amount in the nature of interest payable pursuant to these Conditions;
- (vi) references to Notes being "outstanding" shall be construed in accordance with the Trust Deed;
- (vii) if an expression is stated in Condition 2(a) (*Definitions*) to have the meaning given in the relevant Final Terms, but the relevant Final Terms gives no such meaning or specifies that such expression is "not applicable" then such expression is not applicable to the Notes; and
- (viii) any reference to the Agency Agreement or the Trust Deed shall be construed as a reference to the Agency Agreement or the Trust Deed, as the case may be, as amended, supplemented and/or restated from time to time up to and including the Issue Date of the Notes.

### **3.** Form, Denomination and Title

The Notes are in bearer form in the Specified Denomination(s) with Coupons and, if specified in the relevant Final Terms, Talons attached at the time of issue. In the case of a Series of Notes with more than one Specified

Denomination, Notes of one Specified Denomination will not be exchangeable for Notes of another Specified Denomination.

Notes are serially numbered and are issued with Coupons (and, where appropriate, a Talon) attached, save in the case of Zero Coupon Notes in which case references to interest (other than in relation to interest due after the Maturity Date), Coupons and Talons in these Conditions are not applicable. Title to the Notes, Coupons and Talons will pass by delivery. The holder of any Note, Coupon or Talon shall (except as otherwise required by law) be treated as its absolute owner for all purposes (whether or not it is overdue and regardless of any notice of ownership, trust or any other interest therein, any writing thereon or any notice of any previous loss or theft thereof) and no Person shall be liable for so treating such holder. No person shall have any right to enforce any term or condition of any Note or the Trust Deed under the Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999.

If so specified in the applicable Final Terms, some or all of the relevant Tranche of Notes may immediately be purchased by or on behalf of the Issuer on the Issue Date thereof (the "**Retained Notes**"). Any Retained Notes may (in each case, together with the related Coupons and Talons, if applicable) be purchased by and held by or for the account of the Issuer or any Subsidiary of the Issuer and may be sold or otherwise disposed of in whole or in part by private treaty at any time and, to the extent of and upon such sale or disposal, such Notes shall cease to be Retained Notes.

Retained Notes shall, pending sale or disposal by or on behalf of the Issuer, carry the same rights and be subject in all respects to the same terms and conditions as the other Notes of the relevant Series, except that Retained Notes will not be treated as outstanding for the purposes of determining quorum or voting at meetings of Noteholders or of considering the interests of the Noteholders save as otherwise provided in the Trust Deed. Notes which have ceased to be Retained Notes shall carry the same rights and be subject in all respects to the same terms and conditions as the Notes that are not Retained Notes of the relevant Series.

Retained Notes will be held by a custodian appointed by or on behalf of the Issuer as specified in the applicable Final Terms (the "**Custodian**"). At the time of such appointment, the Issuer, the Trustee and the Custodian will enter into a custody agreement to specify how the Custodian will hold such Retained Notes on behalf of the Issuer.

# 4. Status of the Notes and Guarantee

#### (a) Status of the Notes:

The Notes and Coupons constitute direct, unconditional and (subject to the provisions of Condition 5 (*Negative Pledge*)) unsecured obligations of the Issuer which will rank *pari passu* among themselves and (subject as aforesaid) at least *pari passu* with all other present and future unsecured and unsubordinated obligations of the Issuer, save for such obligations as may be preferred by provisions of law that are both mandatory and of general application.

# (b) Status of the Guarantee:

The payment obligations of the Guarantor constitute direct, unconditional and (subject to the provisions of Condition 5 (*Negative Pledge*)) unsecured obligations of the Guarantor and (subject as provided above) will rank *pari passu* with all other present and future unsecured and unsubordinated obligations of the Guarantor, save for such obligations as may be preferred by provisions of law that are both mandatory and of general application.

# (c) Release of a Guarantor:

The Issuer may by written notice to the Trustee signed by two Directors of the Issuer request that a Guarantor cease to be a guarantor in respect of any Tranche of Notes if a Guarantor is no longer providing a guarantee in respect of any Indebtedness for Borrowed Money of the Issuer. Upon the Trustee's receipt of such notice (receipt of such notice to be confirmed to the Issuer by the Trustee as soon as possible), a Guarantor shall irrevocably be released and relieved of any obligation under the Guarantee of these Notes. Such notice must also contain the following certifications:

(i) no Event of Default is continuing or will result from the release of a Guarantor;

- (ii) no sums advanced pursuant to any Indebtedness for Borrowed Money in respect of which a Guarantor is or was providing a guarantee is at that time due and payable but unpaid; and
- (iii) a Guarantor is not (or will cease to be simultaneously with such release) providing a guarantee in respect of any other Indebtedness for Borrowed Money of the Issuer.

If a Guarantor provides a Guarantee in respect of any other Indebtedness for Borrowed Money of the Issuer at any time subsequent to the date on which it is released from the Guarantee of these Notes as described above, such Guarantor will be required to provide a guarantee as described in paragraph (d) below.

### (d) Additional Guarantors:

If at any time after the Issue Date, any subsidiary of the Issuer, direct or indirect holding company of the Issuer (a "**Holdco**") or any subsidiary of a Holdco (each, a "**Guarantee Entity**") provides or at the time it becomes a subsidiary is providing a guarantee in respect of any Indebtedness for Borrowed Money of the Issuer, the Issuer has covenanted in the Trust Deed that it shall procure that such Guarantee Entity shall at or prior to the date of the giving of such guarantee or at the time it so becomes a Guarantee Entity and is providing such a guarantee execute and deliver a supplemental trust deed to the Trustee, such supplemental trust deed to be in a form and with substance reasonably satisfactory to the Trustee, and accompanied by such opinion(s) as the Trustee shall require pursuant to which such Guarantee Entity shall guarantee the obligations of the Issuer in respect of the outstanding Notes, the Coupons and the Trust Deed on terms mutatis mutandis as the Guarantee including, but not limited to, such guarantee being joint and several (if there is more than one Guarantor). Each other Guarantor (an "**Existing Guarantor**") has in the Trust Deed confirmed that it has consented to any such entity becoming a Guarantor as aforesaid without any need for such Existing Guarantor to execute any supplemental trust deed.

#### (e) Change of Guarantors:

Notice of any release of a Guarantor or addition of a Guarantor pursuant to this provision will be given to the Noteholders in accordance with Condition 18 (*Notices*). Following the release of a Guarantor pursuant to Condition 4(c) (*Release of a Guarantor*) or the addition of a Guarantee Entity pursuant to Condition 4(d) (*Additional Guarantors*), the terms "**Guarantor**" and "**Guarantee**" shall be construed accordingly.

# 5. Negative Pledge

So long as any of the Notes or Coupons remains outstanding (as defined in the Trust Deed), each of the Issuer and the Guarantor shall not, and the Issuer shall procure that no other Material Subsidiary shall, create, assume or permit to subsist, as security for any Financial Indebtedness, any Security other than any Permitted Security upon the whole or any part of its present or future revenues or assets unless, in any such case, the Issuer and/or the Guarantor and/or the other Material Subsidiary, as the case may be, shall simultaneously with, or prior to, the creation or assumption of such Security and, in any other case, promptly, take any and all action necessary to procure that all amounts payable in respect of the Notes and Coupons by the Issuer and by the Guarantor in respect of the Guarantee of the Notes, are secured equally and rateably with the Financial Indebtedness secured by such Security to the satisfaction of the Trustee or that such other Security is provided or such other arrangement (whether or not including the giving of Security) is made as the Trustee shall, in its absolute discretion, deem not materially less beneficial to the interests of the Noteholders or as shall be approved by an Extraordinary Resolution (as defined in the Trust Deed) of the Noteholders.

# 6. Fixed Rate Note Provisions

#### (a) Application:

This Condition 6 is applicable to the Notes only if the Fixed Rate Note provisions are specified in the relevant Final Terms as being applicable.

### (b) Accrual of interest:

The Notes bear interest at their principal amount from (and including) the Interest Commencement Date at the Rate of Interest payable in arrear on each Interest Payment Date, subject as provided in Condition 10 (*Payments*). Each Note will cease to bear interest from the due date for final redemption unless, upon due presentation, payment of the Redemption Amount is improperly withheld or refused, in which case it will

continue to bear interest in accordance with this Condition 6 (after as well as before any judgment) until whichever is the earlier of (i) the day on which all sums due in respect of such Note up to that day are received by or on behalf of the relevant Noteholder and (ii) the day which is seven days after the Principal Paying Agent has notified the Noteholders that it has received all sums due in respect of the Notes up to such seventh day (except to the extent that there is any subsequent default in payment).

### (c) Fixed Coupon Amount:

The amount of interest payable in respect of each Note for any Interest Period shall be the relevant Fixed Coupon Amount and, if the Notes are in more than one Specified Denomination, shall be the relevant Fixed Coupon Amount in respect of the relevant Specified Denomination.

### (d) Calculation of Interest Amount:

The amount of interest payable in respect of each Note for any period for which a Fixed Coupon Amount is not specified shall be calculated by applying the Rate of Interest to the Calculation Amount, multiplying the product by the relevant Day Count Fraction, rounding the resulting figure to the nearest sub-unit of the Specified Currency (half a sub-unit being rounded upwards) and multiplying such rounded figure by a fraction equal to the Specified Denomination of such Note divided by the Calculation Amount. For this purpose a "**sub-unit**" means, in the case of any currency other than euro, the lowest amount of such currency that is available as legal tender in the country of such currency and, in the case of euro, means one cent.

# 7. Floating Rate Note Provisions

### (a) Application:

This Condition 7 is applicable to the Notes only if the Floating Rate Note provisions are specified in the relevant Final Terms as being applicable.

#### (b) Accrual of interest:

The Notes bear interest at their principal amount from (and including) the Interest Commencement Date at the Rate of Interest payable in arrear on each Interest Payment Date, subject as provided in Condition 10 (*Payments*). Each Note will cease to bear interest from the due date for final redemption unless, upon due presentation, payment of the Redemption Amount is improperly withheld or refused, in which case it will continue to bear interest in accordance with this Condition 7 (as well after as before judgment) until whichever is the earlier of (i) the day on which all sums due in respect of such Note up to that day are received by or on behalf of the relevant Noteholder and (ii) the day which is seven days after the Principal Paying Agent has notified the Noteholders that it has received all sums due in respect of the Notes up to such seventh day (except to the extent that there is any subsequent default in payment).

#### (c) Screen Rate Determination:

# (i) Screen Rate Determination for Floating Rate Notes not referencing SONIA

Where Screen Rate Determination is specified in the relevant Final Terms as the manner in which the Rate of Interest is to be determined, and unless the Reference Rate in respect of the relevant Series of Notes is specified in the applicable Final Terms as being "Compounded Daily SONIA", the Rate of Interest for each Interest Period will, subject as provided below, be either:

- (i) the offered quotation; or
- (ii) the arithmetic mean (rounded if necessary to the fifth decimal place, with 0.000005 being rounded upwards) of the offered quotations,

(expressed as a percentage rate per annum), for the Reference Rate which appears or appear, as the case may be, on the Relevant Screen Page as at the Relevant Time on the Interest Determination Date in question plus or minus (as indicated in the relevant Final Terms) the Margin (if any), all as determined by the Calculation Agent. If five or more offered quotations are available on the Relevant Screen Page, the highest (or, if there is more than one highest quotation, one only of those quotations) and the lowest (or, if there is more than one lowest quotation, one only of those quotations) shall be disregarded by the Calculation Agent for the purpose of determining the arithmetic mean (rounded as provided above) of the offered quotations.

If the Relevant Screen Page is not available or if, in the case of (i) above, no offered quotation appears or, in the case of (ii) above, fewer than three offered quotations appear, in each case as at the Relevant Time, the Calculation Agent shall request each of the Reference Banks to provide the Calculation Agent with its offered quotation (expressed as a percentage rate per annum) for the Reference Rate at approximately the Relevant Time on the Interest Determination Date in question. If two or more of the Reference Banks provide the Calculation Agent with offered quotations, the Rate of Interest for the Interest Period shall be the arithmetic mean (rounded if necessary to the fifth decimal place with 0.000005 being rounded upwards) of the offered quotations plus or minus (as appropriate) the Margin (if any), all as determined by the Calculation Agent.

If on any Interest Determination Date one only or none of the Reference Banks provides the Calculation Agent with an offered quotation as provided in the preceding paragraph, the Rate of Interest for the relevant Interest Period shall be the rate per annum which the Calculation Agent determines as being the arithmetic mean (rounded if necessary to the fifth decimal place, with 0.000005 being rounded upwards) of the rates, as communicated to (and at the request of) the Calculation Agent by the Reference Banks or any two or more of them, at which such banks were offered, at approximately the Relevant Time on the relevant Interest Determination Date, deposits in the Specified Currency for a period equal to that which would have been used for the Reference Rate by leading banks in the Euro-zone inter-bank market (if the Reference Rate is EURIBOR) plus or minus (as appropriate) the Margin (if any) or, if fewer than two of the Reference Banks provide the Calculation Agent with offered rates, the offered rate for deposits in the Specified Currency for a period equal to that which would have been used for the Reference Rate, or the arithmetic mean (rounded as provided above) of the offered rates for deposits in the Specified Currency for a period equal to that which would have been used for the Reference Rate, at which, at approximately the Relevant Time on the relevant Interest Determination Date, any one or more banks (which bank or banks is or are in the opinion of the Trustee and the Issuer suitable for the purpose) inform the Calculation Agent it is/they are quoting to leading banks in the Euro-zone inter-bank market (if the Reference Rate is EURIBOR) plus or minus (as appropriate) the Margin (if any), provided that, if the Rate of Interest cannot be determined in accordance with the foregoing provisions of this paragraph, the Rate of Interest shall be determined as at the last preceding Interest Determination Date (though substituting, where a different Margin is to be applied to the relevant Interest Period from that which applied to the last preceding Interest Period, the Margin relating to the relevant Interest Period in place of the Margin relating to that last preceding Interest Period).

# (ii) Screen Rate Determination for Floating Rate Notes referencing SONIA

# (A) Compounded Daily SONIA (Non-Index Determination)

Where Screen Rate Determination is specified as the manner in which the Rate of Interest is to be determined, the Reference Rate is specified as being "Compounded Daily SONIA" and Index Determination is specified as "Not Applicable" in the applicable Final Terms, the following provisions shall apply and the Rate of Interest for each Interest Period will, subject as provided below, be Compounded Daily SONIA plus or minus (as indicated in the applicable Final Terms) the Margin (if any), as calculated by the Calculation Agent (or such other party responsible for the calculation of the Rate of Interest, as specified in the applicable Final Terms).

**Compounded Daily SONIA** means, in relation to an Interest Period, the rate of return of a daily compound interest investment (with the daily Sterling Overnight Index Average as the Reference Rate for the calculation of interest) and will be calculated by the Calculation Agent (or such other party responsible for the calculation of the Rate of Interest, as specified in the applicable Final Terms) on the Interest Determination Date (i) as further specified in the applicable Final Terms; or (ii) in accordance with the following formula, and the resulting percentage will be rounded if necessary to the fourth decimal place, with 0.00005 being rounded upwards:

$$\left[\prod_{i=1}^{d_o} \left(1 + \frac{\text{Daily SONIA} \times n_i}{365}\right) - 1\right] \times \frac{365}{d}$$

where:

*d* means the number of calendar days in:

- (a) where in the applicable Final Terms "Lag" is specified as the Observation Method, the relevant Interest Period; or
- (b) where in the applicable Final Terms "Shift" is specified as the Observation Method, the relevant SONIA Observation Period;

do means the number of London Business Days in:

- (a) where in the applicable Final Terms "Lag" is specified as the Observation Method, the relevant Interest Period; or
- (b) where in the applicable Final Terms "Shift" is specified as the Observation Method, the relevant SONIA Observation Period;

*Daily SONIA* means (save as specified in the applicable Final Terms), in respect of any London Business Day:

- (a) where in the applicable Final Terms "Lag" is specified as the Observation Method, *SONIA*<sub>*i*-*pLBD*</sub>; or
- (b) where in the applicable Final Terms "Shift" is specified as the Observation Method, SONIA;

i means a series of whole numbers from 1 to  $d_o$ , each representing the relevant London Business Day in chronological order from (and including) the first London Business Day in:

- (a) where in the applicable Final Terms "Lag" is specified as the Observation Method, in the relevant Interest Period; or
- (b) where in the applicable Final Terms "Shift" is specified as the Observation Method, the relevant SONIA Observation Period;

**London Business Day** or **LBD** means any day (other than a Saturday or Sunday) on which commercial banks and foreign exchange markets settle payments and are open for general business (including dealing in foreign exchange and foreign currency deposits) in London;

 $n_i$ , for any London Business Day *i*, means the number of calendar days from (and including) such London Business Day *i* up to (but excluding), the following London Business Day;

*p* means the number of London Business Days included in the "Observation Look-back Period" specified in the applicable Final Terms (which shall not be less than five London Business Days without the prior agreement of the Calculation Agent) and if no such number is specified, five London Business Days;

**SONIA Observation Period** means, in respect of each Interest Period, the period from (and including) the date falling p London Business Days prior to the first day of the relevant Interest Period (and the first Interest Period shall begin on and include the Interest Commencement Date) to (but excluding) the date falling p London Business Days prior to the Interest Payment Date for such Interest Period (or the date falling p London Business Days prior to such earlier date, if any, on which the Notes become due and payable);

**SONIA reference rate** means, in respect of any London Business Day, a reference rate equal to the daily Sterling Overnight Index Average ("**SONIA**") rate for such London Business Day as provided by the administrator of SONIA to authorised distributors and as then published on the Relevant Screen Page or, if the Relevant Screen Page is unavailable, as otherwise published by such authorised distributors (on the London Business Day immediately following such London Business Day);

*SONIA*<sup>*i*</sup> means (save as specified in the applicable Final Terms) in respect of any London Business Day *i* falling in the relevant SONIA Observation Period, the SONIA reference rate for such day; and

**SONIA**<sub>*i*-*pLBD*</sub> means (save as specified in the applicable Final Terms) in respect of any London Business Day *i* falling in the relevant Interest Period, the SONIA reference rate for the London Business Day falling *p* London Business Days prior to such day *i*.

#### (B) Compounded Daily SONIA (Index Determination)

Where Screen Rate Determination is specified as the manner in which the Rate of Interest is to be determined, the Reference Rate is specified as being "Compounded Daily SONIA" and Index Determination is specified as "Applicable" in the applicable Final Terms, the following provisions shall apply and the Rate of Interest for each Interest Period will, subject as provided below, be Compounded Daily SONIA plus or minus (as indicated in the applicable Final Terms) the Margin (if any), as calculated by the Calculation Agent (or such other party responsible for the calculation of the Rate of Interest, as specified in the applicable Final Terms).

**Compounded Daily SONIA** means, in relation to an Interest Period, the rate of return of a daily compound interest investment (with the daily Sterling Overnight Index Average as the Reference Rate for the calculation of interest) and will be calculated by the Calculation Agent (or such other party responsible for the calculation of the Rate of Interest, as specified in the applicable Final Terms) on the Interest Determination Date (i) as further specified in the applicable Final Terms; or (ii) in accordance with the following formula, and the resulting percentage will be rounded if necessary to the fourth decimal place, with 0.00005 being rounded upwards:

$$\left(\frac{SONIA\ Index_{End}}{SONIA\ Index_{Start}} - 1\right) \times \frac{365}{d}$$

where:

d means the number of calendar days from (and including) the day in relation to which SONIA Index<sub>Start</sub> is determined to (but excluding) the day in relation to which SONIA Index<sub>End</sub> is determined;

*London Business Day or LBD* means any day (other than a Saturday or Sunday) on which commercial banks and foreign exchange markets settle payments and are open for general business (including dealing in foreign exchange and foreign currency deposits) in London;

*p* means the number of London Business Days included in the "Observation Look-back Period" specified in the applicable Final Terms (which shall not be less than five London Business Days without the prior agreement of the Calculation Agent) and if no such number is specified, five London Business Days;

**SONIA Index** means, unless otherwise defined in the applicable Final Terms, the screen rate or index for compounded daily SONIA rates administered by the administrator of the SONIA reference rate that is published or displayed by such administrator or other information service from time to time on the relevant Interest Determination Date,

**SONIA Index** *start* means, with respect to an Interest Period, the SONIA Index value for the day which is *p* London Business Days prior to the first day of such Interest Period; and

**SONIA Index** *End* means, with respect to an Interest Period, the SONIA Index value for the day which is p London Business Days prior to (A) the Interest Payment Date for such Interest Period, or (B) such other date on which the relevant payment of interest falls due (but which by its definition or the operation of the relevant provisions is excluded from such Interest Period).

If, as at any relevant Interest Determination Date, the relevant SONIA Index is not published or displayed by the administrator of the SONIA reference rate or other information service by 5.00 p.m. (London time) (or, if later, by the time falling one hour after the customary or scheduled time for publication thereof in accordance with the then-prevailing operational procedures of the administrator of the SONIA reference rate or of such other information service, as the case may be), the Compounded Daily SONIA for the applicable Interest Period for which the relevant SONIA Index is not available shall be "Compounded Daily SONIA" determined as set out under the section entitled "*Compounded Daily SONIA (Non-Index Determination)*" above and as if Index Determination were specified in the applicable Final Terms as being "Not Applicable", and for these purposes: (i) the "Observation Method" shall be deemed to be "Shift"; and (ii) the "Observation Look-Back Period" shall be deemed to be equal to p London Business Days, as if such alternative elections had been made in the applicable Final Terms.

If, in respect of any London Business Day in the relevant SONIA Observation Period or the relevant Interest Period (as the case may be), the Calculation Agent (or such other party responsible for the calculation of the Rate of Interest, as specified in the applicable Final Terms) determines that the SONIA reference rate is not available on the Relevant Screen Page or has not otherwise been published by the relevant authorised distributors, such SONIA reference rate shall (unless otherwise specified in the applicable Final Terms) be:

- 1. the Bank of England's Bank Rate (the "**Bank Rate**") prevailing at close of business on the relevant London Business Day; plus (ii) the mean of the spread of the SONIA reference rate to the Bank Rate over the previous five London Business Days on which a SONIA reference rate has been published, excluding the highest spread (or, if there is more than one highest spread, one only of those highest spreads) and lowest spread (or, if there is more than one lowest spread, one only of those lowest spreads) to the Bank Rate; or
- 2. if such Bank Rate is not available, the SONIA published on the Relevant Screen Page (or otherwise published by the relevant authorised distributors) for the first preceding London Banking Day on which the SONIA reference rate was published on the Relevant Screen Page (or otherwise published by the relevant authorised distributors) or, if more recent, the latest rate determined under (1) above.

Notwithstanding the paragraph above, in the event the Bank of England publishes guidance as to (i) how the SONIA reference rate is to be determined; or (ii) any rate that is to replace the SONIA reference rate, the Calculation Agent (or such other party responsible for the calculation of the Rate of Interest, as specified in the applicable Final Terms) shall, subject to receiving written instructions from the Issuer (if the Calculation Agent is not the Issuer) and to the extent that it is reasonably practicable, follow such guidance in order to determine the SONIA reference rate for the purpose of the relevant Series of Notes for so long as the SONIA reference rate is not available or has not been published by the authorised distributors. To the extent that any amendments or modifications to the Conditions or the Agency Agreement are required in order for the Calculation Agent (or such other party responsible for the calculation of the Rate of Interest, as specified in the applicable Final Terms) to follow such guidance in order to determine the SONIA reference rate, the Calculation of the Rate of Interest, as specified in the applicable Final Terms) to follow such guidance in order to determine the SONIA reference rate, the Calculation Agent (or such other party responsible for the calculation of the Rate of Interest, as specified in the applicable Final Terms) shall have no obligation to act until such amendments or modifications have been made in accordance with the Conditions and the Agency Agreement.

In the event that the Rate of Interest cannot be determined in accordance with the foregoing provisions by the Calculation Agent (or such other party responsible for the calculation of the Rate of Interest, as specified in the applicable Final Terms), the Rate of Interest shall be (unless otherwise specified in the applicable Final Terms) (i) that determined as at the last preceding Interest Determination Date (though substituting, where a different Margin or Maximum Rate of Interest or Minimum Rate of Interest Period, the Margin or Maximum Rate of Interest relating to the relevant Interest Period in place of the Margin or Maximum Rate of Interest relating to that last preceding Interest Period); or (ii) if there is no such preceding Interest Determination Date, the initial Rate of Interest which would have been applicable to such Series of Notes for the first Interest Period had the Notes been in issue for a period equal in duration to the scheduled first Interest Period but ending on (and excluding) the Interest Commencement Date (but applying the Margin and any Maximum Rate of Interest or Minimum Rate of Interest Period).

If the relevant Series of Notes become due and payable in accordance with Condition 11 or Condition 12, the final Interest Determination Date shall, notwithstanding any Interest Determination Date specified in the applicable Final Terms, be deemed to be the date on which such Notes became due and payable and the Rate of Interest on such Notes shall, for so long as any such Notes remains outstanding, be that determined on such date.

# (d) ISDA Determination:

If ISDA Determination is specified in the relevant Final Terms as the manner in which the Rate(s) of Interest is/are to be determined, the Rate of Interest applicable to the Notes for each Interest Period will be the sum of the Margin and the relevant ISDA Rate where "**ISDA Rate**" in relation to any Interest Period means a rate equal to the Floating Rate (as defined in the ISDA Definitions) that would be determined by the Calculation Agent under an interest rate swap transaction if the Calculation Agent were acting as Calculation Agent for that interest rate swap transaction under the terms of an agreement incorporating the ISDA Definitions and under which:

(i) the Floating Rate Option (as defined in the ISDA Definitions) is as specified in the relevant Final Terms;

- (ii) the Designated Maturity (as defined in the ISDA Definitions) is a period specified in the relevant Final Terms; and
- (iii) the relevant Reset Date (as defined in the ISDA Definitions) is a date specified in the relevant Final Terms.

#### (e) Linear Interpolation:

Where Linear Interpolation is specified as applicable in respect of an Interest Period in the applicable Final Terms, the Rate of Interest for such Interest Period shall be calculated by the Principal Paying Agent (or if the Principal Paying Agent is not the Calculation Agent, the Calculation Agent specified in the applicable Final Terms) by straight line linear interpolation by reference to two rates based on the relevant Reference Rate (where Screen Rate Determination is specified as applicable in the applicable Final Terms) or the relevant Floating Rate Option (where ISDA Determination is specified as applicable in the applicable Final Terms), one of which shall be determined as if the Applicable Maturity (as defined below) were the period of time for which rates are available next shorter than the length of the relevant Interest Period and the other of which shall be determined as if the Applicable Maturity were the period of time for which rates are available next longer than the length of the relevant Interest Period and the other of which shall be determined as if the Applicable Maturity were the period of time for which rates are available next longer than the length of the relevant Interest Period and the other of which shall be determined as if the Applicable Maturity were the period of time for which rates are available next longer than the length of the relevant Interest Period, provided however, that if there is no rate available for the period of time next shorter or, as the case may be, next longer, then the Principal Paying Agent (or if the Principal Paying Agent is not the Calculation Agent, specified in the applicable Final Terms) shall determine such rate at such time and by reference to such sources as the Issuer determines appropriate.

"**Applicable Maturity**" means: (a) in relation to Screen Rate Determination, the period of time designated in the Reference Rate, and (b) in relation to ISDA Determination, the Designated Maturity.

#### (f) Maximum or Minimum Rate of Interest:

If any Maximum Rate of Interest or Minimum Rate of Interest is specified in the relevant Final Terms, then the Rate of Interest shall in no event be greater than the maximum or be less than the minimum so specified. Unless otherwise stated in the relevant Final Terms, the Minimum Rate of Interest shall be deemed to be zero.

#### (g) Calculation of Interest Amount:

The Calculation Agent will, as soon as practicable after the time at which the Rate of Interest is to be determined in relation to each Interest Period, calculate the Interest Amount payable in respect of each Note for such Interest Period. The Interest Amount will be calculated by applying the Rate of Interest for such Interest Period to the Calculation Amount, multiplying the product by the relevant Day Count Fraction, rounding the resulting figure to the nearest sub-unit of the Specified Currency (half a sub-unit being rounded upwards) and multiplying such rounded figure by a fraction equal to the Specified Denomination of the relevant Note divided by the Calculation Amount. For this purpose a "**sub-unit**" means, in the case of any currency other than euro, the lowest amount of such currency that is available as legal tender in the country of such currency and, in the case of euro, means one cent.

### (h) Calculation of other amounts:

If the relevant Final Terms specifies that any other amount is to be calculated by the Calculation Agent, the Calculation Agent will, as soon as practicable after the time or times at which any such amount is to be determined, calculate the relevant amount. The relevant amount will be calculated by the Calculation Agent in the manner specified in the relevant Final Terms.

#### (i) **Publication**:

The Calculation Agent will cause each Rate of Interest and Interest Amount determined by it, together with the relevant Interest Payment Date, and any other amount(s) required to be determined by it together with any relevant payment date(s) to be notified to the Paying Agents and each competent authority, stock exchange and/or quotation system (if any) by which the Notes have then been admitted to listing, trading and/or quotation as soon as practicable after such determination but (in the case of each Rate of Interest, Interest Amount and Interest Payment Date) in any event not later than the first day of the relevant Interest Period. Notice thereof shall also promptly be given to the Noteholders. The Calculation Agent will be entitled to recalculate any Interest Amount (on the basis of the foregoing provisions) without notice in the event of an extension or shortening of

the relevant Interest Period. If the Calculation Amount is less than the minimum Specified Denomination the Calculation Agent shall not be obliged to publish each Interest Amount but instead may publish only the Calculation Amount and the Interest Amount in respect of a Note having the minimum Specified Denomination.

# (j) Notifications etc.:

All notifications, opinions, determinations, certificates, calculations, quotations and decisions given, expressed, made or obtained for the purposes of this Condition 7 by the Calculation Agent will (in the absence of manifest error) be binding on the Issuer, the Guarantor, the Trustee, the Paying Agents, the Noteholders and the Couponholders and (subject as aforesaid) no liability to any such Person will attach to the Calculation Agent in connection with the exercise or non-exercise by it of its powers, duties and discretions for such purposes.

# (k) Determination or Calculation by Trustee:

If the Calculation Agent fails at any time to determine a Rate of Interest or to calculate an Interest Amount, the Trustee (or a person appointed by the Trustee for the purpose) will determine such Rate of Interest and make such determination or calculation which shall be deemed to have been made by the Calculation Agent. In doing so, the Trustee (or a person appointed by the Trustee for the purpose) shall apply all of the provisions of these Conditions with any necessary consequential amendments to the extent that, in its sole opinion and with absolute discretion, it can do so and in all other respects it shall do so in such manner as it shall deem fair and reasonable in all the circumstances and will not be liable for any loss, liability, cost, charge or expense which may arise as a result thereof. Any such determination or calculation made by the Trustee shall be binding on the Issuer, the Guarantor, the Noteholders and the Couponholders.

# (*l*) Benchmark Replacement:

Notwithstanding the other provisions of this Condition 7, if a Benchmark Event occurs in relation to a Reference Rate when any Rate of Interest (or any component part thereof) remains to be determined by reference to such Reference Rate, then the following provisions of this Condition 7(1) shall apply.

# (i) Independent Adviser

The Issuer shall use its reasonable endeavours to appoint and consult with an Independent Adviser, as soon as reasonably practicable, with a view to the Issuer determining a Successor Rate, failing which an Alternative Rate (in accordance with Condition 7(1)(ii)) and, in either case, an Adjustment Spread if any (in accordance with Condition 7(1)(iii)) and any Benchmark Amendments (in accordance with Condition 7(1)(iv)).

# (ii) Successor Rate or Alternative Rate

If the Issuer, following consultation with the Independent Adviser and acting in good faith and in a commercially reasonable manner, determines that:

- (A) there is a Successor Rate, then such Successor Rate shall (subject to adjustment as provided in Condition 7(l)(iii)) subsequently be used in place of the Reference Rate to determine the Rate of Interest (or the relevant component part thereof) for all future payments of interest on the Notes (subject to the subsequent operation of this Condition 7(l)); or
- (B) there is no Successor Rate but that there is an Alternative Rate, then such Alternative Rate shall (subject to adjustment as provided in Condition 7(1)(iii)) subsequently be used in place of the Reference Rate to determine the Rate of Interest (or the relevant component part thereof) for all future payments of interest on the Notes (subject to the subsequent operation of this Condition 7(1)).

# (iii) Adjustment Spread

If the Issuer, following consultation with the Independent Adviser and acting in good faith and in a commercially reasonable manner, determines (i) that an Adjustment Spread is required to be applied to the Successor Rate or the Alternative Rate (as the case may be) and (ii) the quantum of, or a formula or methodology for determining, such Adjustment Spread, then such Adjustment Spread shall be applied to the Successor Rate or the Alternative Rate (as the case may be).

### (iv) Benchmark Amendments

If any Successor Rate, Alternative Rate or Adjustment Spread is determined in accordance with this Condition 7(1) and the Issuer, following consultation with the Independent Adviser and acting in good faith and in a commercially reasonable manner, determines (i) that amendments to these Conditions and/or the Trust Deed and/or the Agency Agreement are necessary to ensure the proper operation of such Successor Rate, Alternative Rate and/or Adjustment Spread (such amendments, the "Benchmark Amendments") and (ii) the terms of the Benchmark Amendments, then the Issuer shall, subject to giving notice thereof in accordance with Condition 7(1)(v), without any requirement for the consent or approval of Noteholders, direct the Principal Paying Agent and the Trustee, at the Issuer's expense, to vary these Conditions and/or the Trust Deed and/or the Agency Agreement to give effect to such Benchmark Amendments with effect from the date specified in such notice. The Trustee shall not be obliged to concur if in the opinion of the Trustee doing so would impose more onerous obligations on it or expose it to any additional duties, responsibilities or liabilities or reduce or amend its rights and/or the protective provisions afforded to the Trustee in these Conditions or in the Trust Deed or any other document to which it is a party (including for the avoidance of doubt, any supplemental trust deed) in any way. For the avoidance of doubt, no consent of the Noteholders or the Couponholders of the relevant Series shall be required in connection with effecting the Benchmark Amendments or such other changes, including for the execution of any documents or the taking of other steps by the Trustee, the Issuer or any of the parties to the Agency Agreement (if required).

In connection with any such variation in accordance with this Condition 7(1)(iv), the Issuer shall comply with the rules of any stock exchange on which the Notes are for the time being listed or admitted to trading.

# (v) Notices, etc.

Any Successor Rate, Alternative Rate, Adjustment Spread and the specific terms of any Benchmark Amendments, determined under this Condition 7(1) will be notified promptly by the Issuer to the Principal Paying Agent, the Trustee and the Noteholders. Such notice shall be irrevocable and shall specify the effective date of the Benchmark Amendments, if any, and will be binding on the Issuer, the Principal Paying Agent, the Trustee and the Noteholders.

# (vi) Survival of Reference Rate

Without prejudice to the obligations of the Issuer under Condition 7(1)(i) to (v), the Reference Rate and the fallback provisions provided for in Condition 7(c) will continue to apply unless and until the Calculation Agent has been notified of the Successor Rate or the Alternative Rate (as the case may be), and any Adjustment Spread and Benchmark Amendments, in accordance with Condition 7(1)(v).

#### (vii) Definitions

As used in this Condition 7(1):

"Adjustment Spread" means either a spread (which may be positive or negative), or the formula or methodology for calculating a spread, in either case, which the Issuer, following consultation with the Independent Adviser and acting in good faith and in a commercially reasonable manner, determines is required to be applied to the Successor Rate or the Alternative Rate (as the case may be) to reduce or eliminate, to the extent reasonably practicable in the circumstances, any economic prejudice or benefit (as the case may be) to Noteholders and Couponholders as a result of the replacement of the Reference Rate with the Successor Rate or the Alternative Rate (as the spread, formula or methodology which:

- (i) in the case of a Successor Rate, is formally recommended in relation to the replacement of the Reference Rate with the Successor Rate by any Relevant Nominating Body; or (if no such recommendation has been made, or in the case of an Alternative Rate)
- (ii) the Issuer determines, following consultation with the Independent Adviser and acting in good faith and in a commercially reasonable manner, is recognised or acknowledged as being the industry standard for over-the-counter derivative transactions or is in customary market usage in the debt capital market for transactions which reference the Reference Rate, where such rate has been replaced by the Successor Rate or the Alternative Rate (as the case may be); (or if the Issuer determines that no such industry standard is recognised or acknowledged)

(iii) the Issuer, in its discretion, following consultation with the Independent Adviser and acting in good faith and in a commercially reasonable manner, determines to be appropriate.

"Alternative Rate" means an alternative benchmark or screen rate which the Issuer determines in accordance with Condition 7(l)(ii) has replaced the Reference Rate in customary market usage in the international debt capital markets for the purposes of determining rates of interest (or the relevant component part thereof) for the same interest period and in the same Specified Currency as the Notes.

"Benchmark Amendments" has the meaning given to it in Condition 7(l)(iv).

"Benchmark Event" means:

(1) the Reference Rate ceasing be published for a period of at least five Business Days or ceasing to exist; or

(2) a public statement by the administrator of the Reference Rate that it will, by a specified date within the following six months, cease publishing the Reference Rate permanently or indefinitely (in circumstances where no successor administrator has been appointed that will continue publication of the Reference Rate); or

(3) the first public statement by the supervisor of the administrator of the Reference Rate that the Reference Rate has been or will, by a specified date within the following six months, be permanently or indefinitely discontinued; or

(4) a public statement by the supervisor of the administrator of the Reference Rate that means the Reference Rate will be prohibited from being used or that its use will be subject to restrictions or adverse consequences, in each case within the following six months; or

(5) it has become unlawful for the Principal Paying Agent, Calculation Agent, the Issuer or other party to calculate any payments due to be made to any Noteholder using the Reference Rate.

"IA Determination Cut-Off Date" means no later than five Business Days prior to the relevant Interest Determination Date relating to the next succeeding Interest Period.

"**Independent Adviser**" means an independent financial institution of international repute or an independent financial adviser with appropriate expertise appointed by the Issuer (at its own expense) under Condition 7(l)(i).

"**Reference Rate**" means the originally-specified benchmark or screen rate (as applicable) used to determine the Rate of Interest (or any component part thereof) on the Notes.

"Relevant Nominating Body" means, in respect of a benchmark or screen rate (as applicable):

- the central bank for the currency to which the benchmark or screen rate (as applicable) relates, or any central bank or other supervisory authority which is responsible for supervising the administrator of the benchmark or screen rate (as applicable); or
- (ii) any working group or committee sponsored by, chaired or co-chaired by or constituted at the request of (a) the central bank for the currency to which the benchmark or screen rate (as applicable) relates,
  (b) any central bank or other supervisory authority which is responsible for supervising the administrator of the benchmark or screen rate (as applicable), (c) a group of the aforementioned central banks or other supervisory authorities or (d) the Financial Stability Board or any part thereof.

"Successor Rate" means a successor to or replacement of the Reference Rate which is formally recommended by any Relevant Nominating Body.

#### 8. Zero Coupon Note Provisions

### (a) Application:

This Condition 8 is applicable to the Notes only if the Zero Coupon Note provisions are specified in the relevant Final Terms as being applicable.

### (b) Late payment on Zero Coupon Notes:

If the Redemption Amount payable in respect of any Zero Coupon Note is improperly withheld or refused, the Redemption Amount shall thereafter be an amount equal to the sum of:

- (i) the Reference Price; and
- (ii) the product of the Accrual Yield (compounded annually) being applied to the Reference Price on the basis of the relevant Day Count Fraction from (and including) the Issue Date to (but excluding) whichever is the earlier of (i) the day on which all sums due in respect of such Note up to that day are received by or on behalf of the relevant Noteholder and (ii) the day which is seven days after the Principal Paying Agent or, as the case may be, the Trustee has notified the Noteholders that it has received all sums due in respect of the Notes up to such seventh day (except to the extent that there is any subsequent default in payment).

### 9. Redemption and Purchase

### (a) Scheduled redemption:

Unless previously redeemed, or purchased and cancelled in accordance with Condition 9(j) (*Cancellation*), the Notes will be redeemed at their Final Redemption Amount on the Maturity Date, subject as provided in Condition 10 (*Payments*).

### (b) Redemption for tax reasons:

The Notes may be redeemed at the option of the Issuer in whole, but not in part:

- (i) at any time (if the Floating Rate Note provisions are specified in the relevant Final Terms as being not applicable); or
- (ii) on any Interest Payment Date (if the Floating Rate Note provisions are specified in the relevant Final Terms as being applicable),

on giving not less than 30 nor more than 60 days' notice to the Noteholders in accordance with Condition 18 (*Notices*) (which notice shall be irrevocable), at their Early Redemption Amount (Tax), together with interest accrued (if any) to the date fixed for redemption, if the Issuer satisfies the Trustee immediately prior to the giving of such notice that:

- (A) on the occasion of the next payment due under the Notes the Issuer has or will become obliged to pay additional amounts as provided or referred to in Condition 11 (*Taxation*), or the Guarantor would be unable (or unable without incurring a material tax expense) for reasons outside its control to procure payment by the Issuer and in making payment itself would be required to pay additional amounts as provided or referred to in Condition 11 (*Taxation*), in each case as a result of any change in, or amendment to, the tax laws or regulations of a Tax Jurisdiction (as defined in Condition 11(b) (*Taxing Jurisdiction*)), or any change in the published application or official interpretation of such laws or regulations (including a holding by a court of competent jurisdiction), which change or amendment becomes effective (a) on or after the date on which agreement is reached to issue the first Tranche of a Series of the Notes or (b) in the case of any Subsidiary which becomes a Guarantor after the Issue Date of a relevant Tranche of Notes, the first day after such Subsidiary becomes a Guarantor pursuant to Condition 4(d) (*Additional Guarantors*); and
- (B) such obligation cannot be avoided by the Issuer and/or the Guarantor, as the case may be, taking reasonable measures available to it or them, as the case may be,

#### **PROVIDED, HOWEVER, THAT** no such notice of redemption shall be given earlier than:

(I) where the Notes may be redeemed at any time, 90 days prior to the earliest date on which the Issuer and/or the Guarantor, as the case may be, would be

obliged to pay such additional amounts if a payment in respect of the Notes were then due; or

(II) where the Notes may be redeemed only on an Interest Payment Date, 60 days prior to the Interest Payment Date occurring immediately before the earliest date on which the Issuer and/or the Guarantor, as the case may be, would be obliged to pay such additional amounts if a payment in respect of the Notes were then due.

Prior to the publication of any notice of redemption pursuant to this paragraph, the Issuer shall deliver to the Trustee (i) if the Trustee so requests, an opinion of independent legal advisers of recognised standing to the effect that the Issuer and/or the Guarantor, as the case may be, has or will become obliged to pay such additional amounts as a result of such change or amendment and (ii) a certificate signed by two authorised officers of the Issuer and/or the Guarantor, as the case may be, stating that the obligation referred to in (A) above cannot be avoided by the Issuer and/or the Guarantor, as the case may be, taking reasonable measures available to it and the Trustee shall be entitled to accept such certificate as sufficient evidence of the satisfaction of the condition precedent set out in (B) above in which event it shall be conclusive and binding on the Noteholders.

#### (c) Redemption at the option of the Issuer:

The Notes may be redeemed at the option of the Issuer:

- (i) in whole or, if so specified in the relevant Final Terms, in part if Issuer Call Option is specified in the relevant Final Terms as being applicable, on any Optional Redemption Date (Call) at the relevant Optional Redemption Amount (Call) on the Issuer's giving not less than 30 nor more than 60 days' notice (or such other notice period as may be specified in the relevant Final Terms) to the Noteholders and the Trustee (which notice shall be irrevocable and shall oblige the Issuer to redeem the Notes or, as the case may be, the Notes specified in such notice on the relevant Optional Redemption Date (Call) at the Optional Redemption Amount (Call) plus accrued interest (if any) to such date).
- (ii) in whole or, if so specified in the relevant Final Terms, in part if Issuer Sterling Make Whole Call Option is specified in the relevant Final Terms as being applicable, on giving not less than 30 nor more than 60 days' notice (or such other notice period as may be specified in the relevant Final Terms) to the Noteholders and the Trustee (which notice shall be irrevocable and shall oblige the Issuer to redeem the Notes on the Sterling Make Whole Optional Redemption Date at a redemption price per Note equal to the higher of the following (the "Optional Redemption Amount (Make Whole Call)"), in each case plus accrued interest (if any) to the Sterling Make Whole Optional Redemption Date):
  - (A) the nominal amount of the Note; and
  - (B) the nominal amount of the Note multiplied by the price (as reported in writing to the Issuer and the Trustee by a financial adviser (the "**Financial Adviser**") appointed by the Issuer and approved by the Trustee) expressed as a percentage (rounded to four decimal places, 0.00005 being rounded upwards) at which the Gross Redemption Yield on the Notes on the Determination Date is equal to the Gross Redemption Yield at the Determination Time specified in the relevant Final Terms on the Determination Date specified in the relevant Final Terms (or, where the Financial Adviser advises the Issuer that, for reasons of illiquidity or otherwise, such Reference Stock is not appropriate for such purpose, such other government stock as such Financial Adviser may recommend) plus any applicable Margin specified in the relevant Final Terms.
- (iii) in whole or, if so specified in the relevant Final Terms, in part if Issuer Maturity Par Call Option is specified in the relevant Final Terms as being applicable, on giving not less than 30 nor more than 60 days' notice (or such other period of notice as is specified in the relevant Final Terms as being applicable) to the Noteholders and the Trustee (which notice shall be irrevocable and shall

oblige the Issuer to redeem the Notes on the Issuer Maturity Par Call Redemption Date, which date shall be at any time during the period commencing on (and including) the day that is 90 days prior to the Maturity Date to (but excluding) the Maturity Date (the "**Issuer Maturity Par Call Redemption Date**") at the Final Redemption Amount plus accrued interest (if any) to the Issuer Maturity Par Call Redemption Date.

### (d) Partial redemption:

If the Notes are to be redeemed in part only on any date in accordance with Condition 9(c) (*Redemption at the option of the Issuer*), the Notes to be redeemed shall be selected by the drawing of lots in such place and in such manner as the Trustee approves, subject to compliance with applicable law, the rules of each competent authority, stock exchange and/or quotation system (if any) by which the Notes have then been admitted to listing, trading and/or quotation and the notice to Noteholders referred to in Condition 9(c) (*Redemption at the option of the Issuer*) shall specify the serial numbers of the Notes so to be redeemed. If any Maximum Redemption Amount or Minimum Redemption Amount is specified in the relevant Final Terms, then the Optional Redemption Amount (Call) shall in no event be greater than the maximum or be less than the minimum so specified.

### (e) Redemption at the option of Noteholders:

If Investor Put Option is specified in the relevant Final Terms as being applicable, the Issuer shall, at the option of the holder of any Note redeem such Note on the Optional Redemption Date (Put) specified in the relevant Put Option Notice at the relevant Optional Redemption Amount (Put) together with interest (if any) accrued to (but excluding) such date. In order to exercise the option contained in this Condition 9(e), the holder of a Note must, not less than 30 nor more than 60 days before the relevant Optional Redemption Date (Put) (or such other notice period as may be specified in the relevant Final Terms), deposit with any Paying Agent such Note together with all unmatured Coupons and unexchanged Talons relating thereto and a duly completed Put Option Notice in the form obtainable from any Paying Agent. The Paying Agent with which such Note is so deposited shall deliver a duly completed Put Option Receipt to the depositing Noteholder. No Note, once deposited with a duly completed Put Option Notice in accordance with this Condition 9(e), may be withdrawn; **PROVIDED**, HOWEVER, THAT if, prior to the relevant Optional Redemption Date (Put), any such Note becomes immediately due and payable or, upon due presentation of any such Note on the relevant Optional Redemption Date (Put), payment of the redemption moneys is improperly withheld or refused, the relevant Paying Agent shall mail notification thereof to the depositing Noteholder at such address as may have been given by such Noteholder in the relevant Put Option Notice and shall hold such Note at its Specified Office for collection by the depositing Noteholder against surrender of the relevant Put Option Receipt. For so long as any outstanding Note is held by a Paying Agent in accordance with this Condition 9(e), the depositor of such Note and not such Paying Agent shall be deemed to be the holder of such Note for all purposes.

### (f) Change of control redemption:

If Change of Control Put Option is specified in the relevant Final Terms to be applicable and a Change of Control Put Event occurs, the holder of each Note will have the option (unless prior to the giving of the relevant Change of Control Put Event Notice the Issuer has given notice of redemption under Condition 9(b) (*Redemption for tax reasons*) or Condition 9(c) (*Redemption at the option of the Issuer*), if applicable) to require the Issuer to redeem or, at the Issuer's option, purchase (or procure the purchase of) that Note on the Change of Control Optional Redemption Date at its Change of Control Optional Redemption Date (the "**Change of Control Put Option**").

As soon as practicable upon, and in any event within 30 days after, the Issuer becoming aware that a Change of Control Put Event has occurred the Issuer shall, and at any time upon the Trustee becoming similarly so aware the Trustee may, and if so requested by the holders of at least one-quarter in principal amount of the Notes then outstanding or if so directed by an Extraordinary Resolution (as defined in the Trust Deed) of the Noteholders, shall, (subject in each case to the Trustee being indemnified and/or secured and/or prefunded to its satisfaction) give the Change of Control Put Event Notice to the Noteholders.

To exercise the Change of Control Put Option in respect of a Note, the holder of the Note must deliver

such Note to the Specified Office of any Paying Agent at any time during normal business hours of such Paying Agent falling within the Change of Control Put Period, accompanied by a duly signed and completed Exercise Notice in which the holder may specify a bank account (in the currency of the Note) to which payment is to be made under this Condition 9(f). If the relevant Final Terms specifies that Fixed Rate Note provisions are applicable, the Note should be delivered together with all Coupons and unexchanged Talons appertaining thereto maturing after the Change of Control Optional Redemption Date, failing which Condition 10(e) (Deductions for unmatured Coupons and unexchanged Talons) shall apply. The Paying Agent with which such Note is so deposited shall deliver a duly completed Change of Control Put Option Receipt to the depositing Noteholder. No Note, once deposited with a duly completed Exercise Notice in accordance with this Condition 9(f), may be withdrawn; **PROVIDED**, HOWEVER, THAT if, prior to the relevant Change of Control Optional Redemption Date, any such Note becomes immediately due and payable or, upon due presentation of any such Note on the relevant Change of Control Optional Redemption Date, payment of the redemption moneys is improperly withheld or refused, the relevant Paying Agent shall mail notification thereof to the depositing Noteholder at such address as may have been given by such Noteholder in the relevant Exercise Notice and shall hold such Note at its Specified Office for collection by the depositing Noteholder against surrender of the relevant Change of Control Put Option Receipt. For so long as any outstanding Note is held by a Paying Agent in accordance with this Condition 9(f), the depositor of such Note and not such Paying Agent shall be deemed to be the holder of such Note for all purposes.

Payment in respect of any Note so delivered will be made, if the holder duly specified a bank account in the Exercise Notice to which payment is to be made, on the Change of Control Optional Redemption Date by transfer to that bank account and, in every other case, on or after the Change of Control Optional Redemption Date against presentation and surrender or (as the case may be) endorsement of such receipt at the Specified Office of any Paying Agent. For the purposes of the Conditions, Change of Control Put Option Receipts issued pursuant to this Condition 9(f) shall be treated as if they were Notes. The Issuer shall redeem or purchase (or procure the purchase of) the Notes in respect of which the Change of Control Put Option has been validly exercised in accordance with the provisions of this Condition 9(f) on the Change of Control Optional Redemption Date unless previously redeemed (or purchased) and cancelled.

If 80 per cent. or more in principal amount of the Notes then outstanding have been redeemed or purchased pursuant to this Condition 9(f), the Issuer may, on giving not less than 30 nor more than 60 days' notice to the Noteholders (such notice being given within 30 days after the Change of Control Optional Redemption Date), redeem or purchase (or procure the purchase of), at its option, all but not some only of the remaining outstanding Notes at the Change of Control Optional Redemption Amount, together with interest accrued to (but excluding) the date fixed for such redemption or purchase.

If the rating designations employed by any Rating Agency are changed from those which are described in paragraph (a) or (b) of the definition of "Change of Control Put Event", "Non-Investment Grade Rating" or "Investment Grade Rating", or if a rating is procured from a Substitute Rating Agency, the Issuer shall determine, with the agreement of the Trustee, the rating designations of such Rating Agency or such Substitute Rating Agency (as appropriate) as are most equivalent to the prior rating designations of the relevant Rating Agency, and this Condition 9(f) shall be construed accordingly.

The Trustee is under no obligation to ascertain whether a Change of Control Put Event or Change of Control or any event which could lead to the occurrence of or could constitute a Change of Control Put Event or Change of Control has occurred, and, until it shall have actual knowledge or notice pursuant to the Trust Deed to the contrary, the Trustee may assume that no Change of Control Put Event or Change of Control or other such event has occurred.

#### (g) No other redemption:

The Issuer shall not be entitled to redeem the Notes otherwise than as provided in Conditions 9(a) (*Scheduled redemption*) to 9(f) (*Change of control redemption*) above.

### (h) Early redemption of Zero Coupon Notes:

Unless otherwise specified in the relevant Final Terms, the Redemption Amount payable on redemption of a Zero Coupon Note at any time before the Maturity Date shall be an amount equal to the sum of:

- (i) the Reference Price; and
- (ii) the product of the Accrual Yield (compounded annually) being applied to the Reference Price from (and including) the Issue Date to (but excluding) the date fixed for redemption or (as the case may be) the date upon which the Note becomes due and payable.

Where such calculation is to be made for a period which is not a whole number of years, the calculation in respect of the period of less than a full year shall be made on the basis of such Day Count Fraction as may be specified in the Final Terms for the purposes of this Condition 9(h) or, if none is so specified, a Day Count Fraction of 30E/360.

### (i) Purchase:

The Issuer, the Guarantor or any Subsidiary may at any time purchase Notes in the open market or otherwise and at any price, and in any manner **PROVIDED THAT** all unmatured Coupons and unexchanged Talons appertaining thereto are purchased therewith. Such Notes may be held, reissued, resold or, at the option of the Issuer, the Guarantor or Subsidiary, as the case may be, surrendered to the Principal Paying Agent for cancellation.

The Issuer will purchase (or procure the purchase of) any Retained Notes on the relevant Issue Date.

# (j) Cancellation:

All Notes redeemed by the Issuer will be cancelled or held for cancellation and may not be reissued or resold. Notes purchased by the Issuer, the Guarantor or any Subsidiary and any unmatured Coupons and unexchanged Talons attached to or surrendered with them may, at the option of the Issuer, the Guarantor or the Subsidiary, as the case may be, be cancelled or may be held, reissued or resold.

The Issuer may cancel (or procure the cancellation of) any Retained Notes held by it or on its behalf at any time.

### 10. Payments

#### (a) **Principal**:

Payments of principal shall be made only against presentation and (**PROVIDED THAT** payment is made in full) surrender of Notes at the Specified Office of any Paying Agent outside the United States by cheque drawn in the currency in which the payment is due on, or by transfer to an account denominated in that currency (or, if that currency is euro, any other account to which euro may be credited or transferred) and maintained by the payee with, a bank in the Principal Financial Centre of that currency.

#### (b) Interest:

Payments of interest shall, subject to paragraph (h) below, be made only against presentation and (**PROVIDED THAT** payment is made in full) surrender of the appropriate Coupons at the Specified Office of any Paying Agent outside the United States in the manner described in paragraph (a) above.

# (c) Payments in New York City:

Payments of principal or interest may be made at the Specified Office of a Paying Agent in New York City only if (i) the Issuer has appointed Paying Agents outside the United States with the reasonable expectation that such Paying Agents will be able to make payment of the full amount of the interest on the Notes in the currency in which the payment is due when due, (ii) payment of the full amount of such interest at the offices of all such Paying Agents is illegal or effectively precluded by exchange controls or other similar restrictions and (iii) payment is permitted by applicable United States law, without involving, in the reasonable opinion of the Issuer, adverse tax consequences to the Issuer.

# (d) Payments subject to fiscal laws:

All payments in respect of the Notes are subject in all cases to any applicable fiscal or other laws and regulations in the place of payment, but without prejudice to the provisions of Condition 11 (*Taxation*). No commissions or expenses shall be charged to the Noteholders or Couponholders in respect of such payments.

# (e) Deductions for unmatured Coupons and unexchanged Talons:

If the relevant Final Terms specifies that the Fixed Rate Note provisions are applicable and a Note is presented without all unmatured Coupons relating thereto:

- (i) if the aggregate amount of the missing Coupons is less than or equal to the amount of principal due for payment, a sum equal to the aggregate amount of the missing Coupons will be deducted from the amount of principal due for payment; **PROVIDED**, **HOWEVER**, **THAT** if the gross amount available for payment is less than the amount of principal due for payment, the sum deducted will be that proportion of the aggregate amount of such missing Coupons which the gross amount actually available for payment bears to the amount of principal due for payment;
- (ii) if the aggregate amount of the missing Coupons is greater than the amount of principal due for payment:
  - (A) so many of such missing Coupons shall become void (in inverse order of maturity) as will result in the aggregate amount of the remainder of such missing Coupons (the "Relevant Coupons") being equal to the amount of principal due for payment; PROVIDED, HOWEVER, THAT where this sub-paragraph would otherwise require a fraction of a missing Coupon to become void, such missing Coupon shall become void in its entirety; and
  - (B) a sum equal to the aggregate amount of the Relevant Coupons (or, if less, the amount of principal due for payment) will be deducted from the amount of principal due for payment; **PROVIDED, HOWEVER, THAT**, if the gross amount available for payment is less than the amount of principal due for payment, the sum deducted will be that proportion of the aggregate amount of the Relevant Coupons (or, as the case may be, the amount of principal due for payment) which the gross amount actually available for payment bears to the amount of principal due for payment.

Each sum of principal so deducted shall be paid in the manner provided in paragraph (i) above against presentation and (**PROVIDED THAT** payment is made in full) surrender of the relevant missing Coupons.

# (f) Unmatured Coupons void:

If the relevant Final Terms specifies that the Floating Rate Note provisions are applicable, on the due date for final redemption of any Note or early redemption of such Note pursuant to Condition 9(b) (*Redemption for tax reasons*), Condition 9(e) (*Redemption at the option of Noteholders*), Condition 9(f) (*Change of control redemption*), Condition 9(c) (*Redemption at the option of the Issuer*) or Condition 12 (*Events of Default*), all unmatured Coupons relating thereto (whether or not still attached) shall become void and no payment will be made in respect thereof.

# (g) Payments on business days:

If the due date for payment of any amount in respect of any Note or Coupon is not a Payment Business Day in the place of presentation, the holder shall not be entitled to payment in such place of the amount due until the next succeeding Payment Business Day in such place and shall not be entitled to any further interest or other payment in respect of any such delay.

# (h) Payments other than in respect of matured Coupons:

Payments of interest other than in respect of matured Coupons shall be made only against presentation

of the relevant Notes at the Specified Office of any Paying Agent outside the United States (or in New York City if permitted by paragraph (c) above).

# (i) Partial payments:

If a Paying Agent makes a partial payment in respect of any Note or Coupon presented to it for payment, such Paying Agent will endorse thereon a statement indicating the amount and date of such payment.

# (j) Exchange of Talons:

On or after the maturity date of the final Coupon which is (or was at the time of issue) part of a Coupon Sheet relating to the Notes, the Talon forming part of such Coupon Sheet may be exchanged at the Specified Office of the Principal Paying Agent for a further Coupon Sheet (including, if appropriate, a further Talon but excluding any Coupons in respect of which claims have already become void pursuant to Condition 13 (*Prescription*)). Upon the due date for redemption of any Note, any unexchanged Talon relating to such Note shall become void and no Coupon will be delivered in respect of such Talon.

# 11. Taxation

# (a) Gross up:

All payments of principal and interest in respect of the Notes and the Coupons by or on behalf of the Issuer or the Guarantor shall be made free and clear of, and without withholding or deduction for or on account of, any present or future taxes, duties, assessments or governmental charges of whatever nature imposed, levied, collected, withheld or assessed by or on behalf of a Tax Jurisdiction (as defined in Condition 11(b) (*Taxing Jurisdiction*)), unless the withholding or deduction of such taxes, duties, assessments, or governmental charges is required by law. In that event, the Issuer or, as the case may be, the Guarantor, shall pay such additional amounts as will result in receipt by the Noteholders and the Couponholders after such withholding or deduction of such amounts as would have been received by them had no such withholding or deduction been required, except that no such additional amounts shall be payable in respect of any Note or Coupon presented for payment:

- (i) by or on behalf of a holder which is liable to such taxes, duties, assessments or governmental charges in respect of such Note or Coupon by reason of its having some connection with the Tax Jurisdiction (as defined in Condition 11(b) (*Taxing Jurisdiction*)) by which such taxes, duties, assessments or charges have been imposed, levied, collected, withheld or assessed other than the mere holding of the Note or Coupon; or
- (ii) more than 30 days after the Relevant Date except to the extent that the holder of such Note or Coupon would have been entitled to such additional amounts on presenting such Note or Coupon for payment on the last day of such period of 30 days.

Notwithstanding any other provision of the Terms and Conditions, any amounts to be paid on the Notes and the Coupons by or on behalf of the Issuer or the Guarantor, will be paid net of any deduction or withholding imposed or required pursuant to an agreement described in Section 1471(b) of the U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "**Code**"), or otherwise imposed pursuant to Sections 1471 through 1474 of the Code (or any regulations thereunder or official interpretations thereof) or an intergovernmental agreement between the United States and another jurisdiction facilitating the implementation thereof (or any fiscal or regulatory legislation, rules or practices implementing such an intergovernmental agreement) or any analogous provisions of non-U.S. laws (any such withholding or deduction, a "**FATCA Withholding**"). Neither the Issuer nor any other person will be required to pay any additional amounts in respect of FATCA Withholding.

# (b) Taxing Jurisdiction:

As used herein, Tax Jurisdiction means the United Kingdom and any political subdivision and any authority therein or thereof having the power to tax, and/or any other jurisdiction (and in each case any political subdivision and any authority therein or thereof having the power to tax) in which the Issuer and/or the Guarantor is incorporated, organised, or otherwise resident for tax purposes.

# 12. Events of Default

If any of the following events occurs and is continuing:

### (a) Non-payment:

the Issuer or the Guarantor fails to pay any amount of principal or interest in respect of the Notes within seven days of the due date for payment thereof; or

### (b) Breach of other obligations:

the Issuer or the Guarantor does not perform or comply in all material respects with any one or more of their other obligations under or in respect of the Notes or the Trust Deed (other than any obligation for the payment of principal or interest in respect of the Notes) and (except in any case where, in the opinion of the Trustee, such failure is incapable of remedy in which case no continuation or notice as is hereinafter provided will be required) such failure to comply continues unremedied for 30 days (or such longer period as the Trustee may permit) after written notice thereof requiring such default to be remedied has been delivered by the Trustee to the Issuer or the Guarantor, as the case may be; or

# (c) Cross Default:

- (i) any other present or future Indebtedness for Borrowed Money (other than Non-Recourse Debt) of the Issuer, the Guarantor or a Material Subsidiary becomes due and repayable prior to its stated maturity by reason of any actual or potential event of default or the like (however described);
- the Issuer or the Guarantor or a Material Subsidiary fails to make any payment in respect of any Indebtedness for Borrowed Money (other than Non-Recourse Debt) on the due date for payment or, as the case may be, within any applicable grace period as originally provided; or
- (iii) default is made by the Issuer or the Guarantor or a Material Subsidiary in making any payment due under any present or future guarantee and/or indemnity given by it in relation to any Indebtedness for Borrowed Money (other than Non-Recourse Debt) of any other person on the due date for payment or, as the case may be, within any applicable grace period as originally provided;

provided that the aggregate amount of the relevant indebtedness, guarantees and indemnities in respect of which one or more of the events mentioned above in this Condition 12(c) have occurred equals or exceeds (without duplication) £25,000,000 or its equivalent in any other currency (as reasonably determined by the Trustee); or

# (d) Security enforced:

any Security, present or future, created or assumed by the Issuer, the Guarantor or a Material Subsidiary becomes enforceable and any step is taken to enforce it (including the taking of possession or the appointment of a receiver, administrative receiver, administrator, manager or other similar person) unless such step taken to enforce such Security is discharged within 60 days of such step being taken and provided that the aggregate amount of such Security being enforced equals or exceeds (without duplication) £25,000,000 or its equivalent in any other currency; or

# (e) Creditor's process:

any expropriation, attachment, sequestration, distress or execution affects any asset or assets of the Issuer, the Guarantor or a Material Subsidiary and is not discharged within 30 days; or

#### (f) Insolvency etc.:

(i) the Issuer, the Guarantor or any Material Subsidiary is (or is, or could be deemed by law or a court to be) insolvent or bankrupt or is unable to pay its debts (within the meaning of

Section 123(1)(e) and (2) of the Insolvency Act 1986) as they fall due, or stops, suspends or threatens to stop or suspend payment of all or a material part of (or of a particular type of) its debts;

- (ii) an administrative receiver, receiver, administrator, manager or other similar person is appointed in respect of the Issuer, the Guarantor or any Material Subsidiary or in respect of all or substantially all of the undertaking, assets and revenues of the Issuer, the Guarantor or such Material Subsidiary (otherwise than for the purposes of or pursuant to an amalgamation, reorganisation or restructuring whilst solvent on terms previously approved in writing by the Trustee or by an Extraordinary Resolution); or
- (iii) the Issuer, the Guarantor or any Material Subsidiary proposes or makes a general assignment or an arrangement or composition with or for the benefit of its creditors generally or declares a moratorium in respect of any of its Indebtedness for Borrowed Money; or
- (iv) a person presents a petition for the winding up, liquidation, dissolution, administration or suspension of payments of the Issuer, the Guarantor or any Material Subsidiary and such petition is not discharged within 60 days; or

### (g) Winding up etc.:

a final order is made or an effective resolution is passed for the winding up, liquidation, administration or dissolution of the Issuer, the Guarantor or any Material Subsidiary and where possible, not discharged or stayed within a period of 60 days (otherwise than for the purposes of or pursuant to an amalgamation, reorganisation or restructuring neither involving nor arising out of the insolvency of the Issuer or, as the case may be, the Guarantor or Material Subsidiary on terms previously approved in writing by the Trustee or by an Extraordinary Resolution or for a voluntary solvent winding-up of a Material Subsidiary where surplus assets are available for distribution and are distributed to the Issuer, the Guarantor and/or a Material Subsidiary); or

#### (h) Cessation of business etc.:

the Issuer, the Guarantor or any Material Subsidiary ceases or threatens to cease to carry on all or substantially all of its business or operations (otherwise than for the purposes of or pursuant to an amalgamation, reorganisation or restructuring neither involving nor arising out of the insolvency of the Issuer or, as the case may be, the Guarantor or Material Subsidiary on terms previously approved in writing by the Trustee or by an Extraordinary Resolution or in the case of a Material Subsidiary, where assets of that Material Subsidiary are distributed to the Issuer, the Guarantor or any Subsidiary of the Issuer which as a result of the distribution of such assets becomes a Material Subsidiary); or

# (i) Illegality:

it is or will become unlawful for the Issuer or the Guarantor to perform or comply with any one or more of its obligations under any of the Notes or the Trust Deed; or

# (j) Analogous Events:

any event occurs that under the laws of any relevant jurisdiction has an analogous effect to any of the events referred to in any of the foregoing paragraphs; or

# (k) Guarantee etc.:

the Guarantee ceases to be, or is claimed by the Guarantor not to be, in full force and effect (other than in accordance with Condition 4(c) (*Release of the Guarantor*)),

then the Trustee may at its discretion and shall, if so requested in writing by the holders of at least one fourth of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding Notes (for the avoidance of doubt, excluding Retained Notes), or if so directed by an Extraordinary Resolution (subject to the Trustee having been indemnified and/or secured and/or prefunded to its satisfaction, and, in the case of the happening of any of the events described in sub-paragraphs (b), (e), (h) and (j) (provided that for the purpose of this Trustee certification only, the analogous

events referred to in sub-paragraph (j) relate only to the events described in sub-paragraphs (b), (e) and (h) above), only if the Trustee shall have certified in writing to the Issuer that such event is, in its opinion, materially prejudicial to the interests of the Noteholders) by written notice addressed and delivered to the Issuer, declare the Notes to be immediately due and payable, whereupon they shall become immediately due and payable at their Early Termination Amount together with accrued interest (if any) without further action or formality. Notice of any such declaration shall promptly be given to the Noteholders.

# 13. Prescription

Claims against the Issuer and/or the Guarantor for principal shall become void unless the relevant Notes are presented for payment within ten years of the appropriate Relevant Date. Claims against the Issuer and/or the Guarantor for interest shall become void unless the relevant Coupons are presented for payment within five years of the appropriate Relevant Date.

# 14. Replacement of Notes, Coupons and Talons

If any Note, Coupon or Talon is lost, stolen, mutilated, defaced or destroyed, it may be replaced at the Specified Office of the Principal Paying Agent (and, if the Notes are then admitted to listing, trading and/or quotation by any competent authority, stock exchange and/or quotation system which requires the appointment of a Paying Agent in any particular place, a Paying Agent having its Specified Office in the place required by such competent authority, stock exchange and/or quotation system), subject to all applicable laws and competent authority, stock exchange and/or quotation system) by the claimant of the expenses incurred in connection with such replacement and on such terms as to evidence, security, indemnity and otherwise as the Issuer and the Guarantor may reasonably require. Mutilated or defaced Notes, Coupons or Talons must be surrendered before replacements will be issued.

# 15. Trustee and Agents

The Trust Deed contains provisions for the indemnification of the Trustee and for its relief from responsibility, including provisions relieving it from any obligation to take proceedings to enforce repayment unless indemnified and/or secured and/or prefunded to its satisfaction and to be paid its costs and expenses in priority to the claims of Noteholders. The Trust Deed also contains provisions pursuant to which the Trustee is entitled, inter alia, (i) to enter into business transactions with the Issuer, the Guarantor and/or any of its Subsidiaries and/or any related entity thereof and to act as trustee for the holders of any other securities issued or guaranteed by or relating to the Issuer, the Guarantor or any of its Subsidiaries, (ii) to exercise and enforce its rights, comply with its obligations and perform its duties under or in relation to any such transactions or, as the case may be, any such trusteeship without regard to the interests of, or consequences for, the Noteholders or Couponholders, and (iii) to retain and not be liable to account for any profit made or any other amount or benefit received thereby or in connection therewith.

In the exercise of its powers and discretions under these Conditions and/or the Trust Deed, the Trustee will have regard to the interests of the Noteholders as a class and will not be responsible for any consequences for individual holders of Notes, Coupons or Talons as a result of such holders being connected in any way with a particular territory or taxing jurisdiction.

In acting under the Agency Agreement and in connection with the Notes and the Coupons and Talons, the Paying Agents and the Calculation Agent (if any) act solely as agents of the Issuer or, following the occurrence of an Event of Default, the Trustee and do not assume any obligations towards or relationship of agency or trust for or with any of the Noteholders or Couponholders.

The Principal Paying Agent and its initial Specified Office is set out below. The initial Calculation Agent (if any) is specified in the relevant Final Terms. The Issuer reserves the right at any time, with the prior written consent of the Trustee, to vary or terminate the appointment of any Paying Agent or Calculation Agent and to appoint a successor principal paying agent or calculation agent and additional or successor paying agents;

# **PROVIDED, HOWEVER, THAT:**

- (a) the Issuer shall at all times maintain a Principal Paying Agent; and
- (b) if a Calculation Agent is specified in the relevant Final Terms, the Issuer shall at all times maintain a

#### Calculation Agent; and

(c) if and for so long as the Notes are admitted to listing, trading and/or quotation by any competent authority, stock exchange and/or quotation system which requires the appointment of a Paying Agent in any particular place, the Issuer shall maintain a Paying Agent having its Specified Office in the place required by such competent authority, stock exchange and/or quotation system.

Notice of any appointment of, or change in, any of the Paying Agents or in their Specified Offices shall promptly be given to the Noteholders.

### 16. Meetings of Noteholders; Modification and Waiver

### (a) Meetings of Noteholders:

The Trust Deed contains provisions for convening meetings of Noteholders to consider matters relating to the Notes, including the modification of any provision of these Conditions or the Trust Deed. Any such modification may be made if sanctioned by an Extraordinary Resolution. Such a meeting may be convened by the Issuer or the Trustee and shall be convened by the Trustee upon the request in writing of Noteholders holding not less than one-tenth of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding Notes. The quorum at any meeting convened to vote on an Extraordinary Resolution will be one or more Persons holding or representing one more than half of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding Notes or, at any adjourned meeting, one or more Persons being or representing Noteholders whatever the principal amount of the Notes held or represented; **PROVIDED**, **HOWEVER**, **THAT** Reserved Matters may only be sanctioned by an Extraordinary Resolution passed at a meeting of Noteholders at which one or more Persons holding or representing not less than three-quarters or, at any adjourned meeting, not less than one quarter of the aggregate principal amount of the Noteholders at which one or more Persons holding or representing not less than three-quarters or, at any adjourned meeting, not less than one quarter of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding Notes form a quorum. Any Extraordinary Resolution duly passed at any such meeting shall be binding on all the Noteholders and Couponholders, whether present or not.

In addition, a resolution in writing signed by or on behalf of at least 90 per cent. of the Noteholders who for the time being are entitled to receive notice of a meeting of Noteholders under the Trust Deed will take effect as if it were an Extraordinary Resolution. Such a resolution in writing may be contained in one document or several documents in the same form, each signed by or on behalf of one or more Noteholders.

# (b) Modification and waiver:

The Trustee may agree, without the consent of the Noteholders or Couponholders, to (i) any modification of these Conditions or the Trust Deed (other than in respect of a Reserved Matter) which is, in the opinion of the Trustee, proper to make if, in the opinion of the Trustee, such modification will not be materially prejudicial to the interests of Noteholders, (ii) any modification of these Conditions and the Notes or the Trust Deed that is of a formal, minor or technical nature or is made to correct a manifest error or to correct an error which, in the opinion of the Trustee, is proven, and (iii) any waiver or authorisation of any breach or proposed breach, of any of the provisions of these Conditions or the Trust Deed (other than a proposed breach or breach relating to the subject of a Reserved Matter) that is in the opinion of the Trustee not materially prejudicial to the interests of the Noteholders. Any such modification, authorisation or waiver shall be binding on the Noteholders and the Couponholders and, if the Trustee so requires, such modification, authorisation or waiver shall be notified to the Noteholders as soon as practicable in accordance with Condition 18 (*Notices*).

# (c) Substitution:

The Trust Deed contains provisions under which any Subsidiary of the Issuer or its successor in business or the Guarantor or its successor in business may, without the consent of the Noteholders or Couponholders, assume the obligations of the Issuer (or of any previous substitute under this Condition 16(c)) as principal debtor under the Trust Deed and the Notes. If the Issuer shall determine that any Subsidiary of the Issuer or its successor in business or the Guarantor or its successor in business shall become the principal debtor (in such capacity, the "**Substituted Debtor**"), the Issuer shall give not less than 30 nor more than 45 days' notice, in accordance with Condition 18 (*Notices*), to the Noteholders of such event and, immediately on the expiry of such notice, the Substituted Debtor shall become the

principal debtor in respect of the Notes and the Coupons in place of the Issuer and the Noteholders and the Couponholders shall thereupon cease to have any rights or claims whatsoever against the Issuer in its capacity as Issuer of the Notes **PROVIDED THAT**:

- (i) the Trustee is satisfied that the interests of the Noteholders will not be materially prejudiced by the substitution,
- (ii) the Issuer and the Guarantor (unless the Guarantor or its successor in business is the Substituted Debtor) shall have entered into an unconditional and irrevocable guarantee substantially in the form of the Guarantee in respect of the obligations of such Substituted Debtor; and
- (iii) certain conditions specified in the Trust Deed are fulfilled.

No Noteholder or Couponholder shall, in connection with any substitution, be entitled to claim any indemnification or payment in respect of any tax consequence thereof for such Noteholder or (as the case may be) Couponholder except to the extent provided for in Condition 11 (*Taxation*) (or any undertaking given in addition to or substitution for it pursuant to the provisions of the Trust Deed).

In the event of such substitution as is referred to in this Condition 16(c), references in these Conditions to the Issuer shall be read as references to the Substituted Debtor.

# 17. Enforcement

The Trustee may, at any time, at its discretion and without further notice, institute such proceedings against the Issuer and/or the Guarantor as it thinks fit to enforce any obligation, condition or provision binding on the Issuer and/or the Guarantor under these Conditions or under the Trust Deed in respect of the Notes, but shall not be bound to do so unless:

- (a) it has been so directed by an Extraordinary Resolution or it has been so requested in writing by the holders of at least one fourth of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding Notes (for the avoidance of doubt, excluding Retained Notes); and
- (b) it has been indemnified and/or secured and/or prefunded to its satisfaction.

No Noteholder or Couponholder shall be entitled to institute proceedings directly against the Issuer unless the Trustee, having become bound to proceed as aforesaid, fails to do so within a reasonable time and such failure is continuing.

# 18. Notices

# (a) Valid Notices:

Notices to the Noteholders shall be valid if published in a leading English language daily newspaper published in London (which is expected to be the *Financial Times*) or, if such publication is not practicable, in a leading English language daily newspaper having general circulation in Europe. Any such notice shall be deemed to have been given on the date of first publication (or if required to be published in more than one newspaper, on the first date on which publication shall have been made in all the required newspapers).

# (b) Other Methods:

Notwithstanding paragraph (a) above, the Trustee may approve some other method of giving notice to the Noteholders if, in its opinion, that other method is reasonable having regard to market practice then prevailing and to the requirements of any stock exchange on which Notes are then listed and **PROVIDED THAT** notice of that other method is given to the Noteholders in the manner required by the Trustee.

# (c) Couponholders:

Couponholders shall be deemed for all purposes to have notice of the contents of any notice given to the

Noteholders.

# 19. Rounding

For the purposes of any calculations referred to in these Conditions (unless otherwise specified in these Conditions or the relevant Final Terms), (a) all percentages resulting from such calculations will be rounded, if necessary, to the nearest one hundred-thousandth of a percentage point (with 0.000005 per cent. being rounded up to 0.00001 per cent.), (b) all United States dollar amounts used in or resulting from such calculations will be rounded to the nearest cent (with one half cent being rounded up), (c) all Japanese Yen amounts used in or resulting from such calculations will be rounded to the nearest denominated in any other currency used in or resulting from such calculations will be rounded to the nearest two decimal places in such currency, with 0.005 being rounded upwards.

### 20. Further Issues

The Issuer may from time to time without the consent of the Noteholders or Couponholders create and issue further securities either having the same terms and conditions as the Notes in all respects (or in all respects except for the first payment of interest on them) and so that such further issue shall be consolidated and form a single series with the outstanding securities of any series (including the Notes) or upon such terms as the Issuer may determine at the time of their issue. References in these Conditions to the Notes include (unless the context requires otherwise) any other securities issued pursuant to this Condition and forming a single series with the Notes. Any further securities forming a single series with the outstanding the Notes) constituted by the Trust Deed or any deed supplemental to it shall, and any other securities may (with the consent of the Trustee), be constituted by the Trust Deed. The Trust Deed contains provisions for convening a single meeting of the Noteholders and the holders of securities of other series where the Trustee so decides.

# 21. Governing Law and Jurisdiction

#### (a) Governing law:

The Notes, the Trust Deed, the Coupons and the Talons and any non-contractual obligations arising out of or in connection with them, are governed by, and construed in accordance with, English law.

# (b) English courts:

The courts of England have exclusive jurisdiction to settle any dispute (a "**Dispute**") arising out of or in connection with the Notes, the Trust Deed, Coupons or Talons (including a dispute relating to the existence, validity or cancellation of the Notes or any non-contractual obligation arising out of or in connection with the Notes, the Trust Deed, Coupons or Talons) or the consequences of their nullity.

#### (c) Appropriate forum:

Each of the Issuer and the Guarantor agrees that the courts of England are the most appropriate and convenient courts to settle any Dispute and, accordingly, that they will not argue to the contrary.

#### 22. Adjustment of Rate of Interest for Fixed Rate Notes and Floating Rate Notes

Where Step Up Rating Change and/or Step Down Rating Change is specified as applicable in the relevant Final Terms, the following terms relating to the Rate of Interest for the Notes shall apply:

- (i) The Rate of Interest payable on the Notes will be subject to adjustment in the event of a Step Up Rating Change or a Step Down Rating Change, as the case may be.
- (ii) Subject to paragraphs (iv) and (vii) below, from and including the first Interest Payment Date following the date of a Step Up Rating Change, if any, the Rate of Interest (in the case of Fixed Rate Notes) or the Margin (in the case of Floating Rate Notes) shall be increased by the Step Up Margin.

- (iii) Subject to paragraphs (iv) and (vii) below, in the event of a Step Down Rating Change following a Step Up Rating Change, with effect from and including the first Interest Payment Date following the date of such Step Down Rating Change, the Rate of Interest (in the case of Fixed Rate Notes) or the Margin (in the case of Floating Rate Notes) shall be decreased by the Step Up Margin back to the initial Rate of Interest (in the case of Fixed Rate Notes) or the initial Margin (in the case of Floating Rate Notes).
- (iv) If a Step Up Rating Change and, subsequently, a Step Down Rating Change occur during the same Interest Period, the Rate of Interest (in the case of Fixed Rate Notes) or the Margin (in the case of Floating Rate Notes) shall be neither increased nor decreased as a result of either such event.
- (v) If the rating designations employed by any Rating Agency are changed from those which are described in the definition of "Investment Grade", or of "Non-Investment Grade" or if a rating is procured from a Substitute Rating Agency, the Issuer shall determine, with the agreement of the Trustee, the rating designations of such Rating Agency or Substitute Rating Agency (as appropriate) as are most equivalent to the prior rating designations of the relevant Rating Agency and this provision shall be construed accordingly.
- (vi) The Issuer will cause the occurrence of a Step Up Rating Change or a Step Down Rating Change giving rise to an adjustment to the Rate of Interest payable on the Notes pursuant to this Condition to be notified to the Trustee and the Principal Paying Agent and notice thereof to be published in accordance with Condition 18 (Notices) as soon as reasonably practicable after the occurrence of such Step Up Rating Change or Step Down Rating Change, but in no event later than the fifth London Business Day thereafter.
- (vii) Only the first Step Up Rating Change (if any) and the first Step Down Rating Change (if any) shall give rise to an adjustment to the Rate of Interest (in the case of Fixed Rate Notes) or Margin (in the case of Floating Rate Notes) payable on the Notes.

### FORM OF FINAL TERMS

PROHIBITION OF SALES TO UK RETAIL INVESTORS - The Notes are not intended to be offered, sold or otherwise made available to and should not be offered, sold or otherwise made available to any retail investor in the United Kingdom (the "UK"). For these purposes, a retail investor means a person who is one (or more) of: (i) a retail client as defined in point (8) of Article 2 of Regulation (EU) No 2017/565 as it forms part of UK domestic law by virtue of the European Union (Withdrawal) Act 2018 (as amended, the "EUWA"); (ii) a customer within the provisions of the Financial Services and Markets Act 2000 (as amended, the "FSMA") and any rules or regulations made under the FSMA to implement Directive (EU) 2016/97, where that customer would not qualify as a professional client as defined in point (8) of Article 2(1) of Regulation (EU) No 600/2014 as it forms part of UK domestic law by virtue of the EUWA; or (iii) not a qualified investor as defined in Article 2 of Regulation (EU) 2017/1129 as it forms part of UK domestic law by virtue of the EUWA (the "UK Prospectus Regulation"). Consequently no key information document required by Regulation (EU) No 1286/2014 as it forms part of UK domestic law by virtue of the EUWA on key information documents for packaged retail and insurancebased investment products, as amended (the "UK PRIIPs Regulation") for offering or selling the Notes or otherwise making them available to retail investors in the UK has been prepared and therefore offering or selling the Notes or otherwise making them available to any retail investor in the UK may be unlawful under the UK PRIIPs Regulation.

**PROHIBITION OF SALES TO EEA RETAIL INVESTORS** – The Notes are not intended to be offered, sold or otherwise made available to and should not be offered, sold or otherwise made available to any retail investor in the European Economic Area (the "**EEA**"). For these purposes, a retail investor means a person who is one (or more) of: (i) a retail client as defined in point (11) of Article 4(1) of Directive 2014/65/EU on markets in financial instruments (as amended or superseded, "**MiFID II**"); (ii) a customer within the meaning of Directive (EU) 2016/97 (as amended, the "**EU Prospectus Regulation**"), where that customer would not qualify as a professional client as defined in point (10) of Article 4(1) of MiFID II; or (iii) not a qualified investor as defined in the EU Prospectus Regulation document required by Regulation (EU) No 1286/2014 on key information documents for packaged retail and insurance-based investment products, as amended (the "**EU PRIIPs Regulation**") for offering or selling the Notes or otherwise making them available to retail investors in the EEA has been prepared and therefore offering or selling the Notes or otherwise making them available to any retail investors in the EEA may be unlawful under the EU PRIIPs Regulation.

[UK MIFIR PRODUCT GOVERNANCE / PROFESSIONAL INVESTORS AND ECPS ONLY TARGET MARKET - Solely for the purposes of [the/each] manufacturer's product approval process, the target market assessment in respect of the Notes has led to the conclusion that: (i) the target market for the Notes is only eligible counterparties, as defined in the FCA Handbook Conduct of Business Sourcebook ("COBS"), and professional clients, as defined in Regulation (EU) No 600/2014 as it forms part of UK domestic law by virtue of the EUWA ("UK MIFIR"); and (ii) all channels for distribution of the Notes to eligible counterparties and professional clients are appropriate. Any person subsequently offering, selling or recommending the Notes (a "UK distributor") should take into consideration the manufacturer['s/s'] target market assessment; however, a UK distributor subject to the FCA Handbook Product Intervention and Product Governance Sourcebook (the "UK MIFIR Product Governance Rules") is responsible for undertaking its own target market assessment in respect of the Notes (by either adopting or refining the manufacturer['s/s'] target market assessment) and determining appropriate distribution channels.]

[MIFID II PRODUCT GOVERNANCE / PROFESSIONAL INVESTORS AND ECPS ONLY TARGET MARKET – Solely for the purposes of [the/each] manufacturer's product approval process, the target market assessment in respect of the Notes has led to the conclusion that: (i) the target market for the Notes is eligible counterparties and professional clients only, each as defined in MiFID II; and (ii) all channels for distribution of the Notes to eligible counterparties and professional clients are appropriate. Any person subsequently offering, selling or recommending the Notes (an "EU distributor") should take into consideration the manufacturer['s/s'] target market assessment; however, an EU distributor subject to MiFID II is responsible for undertaking its own target market assessment in respect of the Notes (by either adopting or refining the manufacturer['s/s'] target market assessment) and determining appropriate distribution channels.]

[NOTIFICATION UNDER SECTION 309B(1) OF THE SECURITIES AND FUTURES ACT 2001 OF SINGAPORE (THE "SFA") – The Notes are prescribed capital markets products (as defined in the Securities and Futures (Capital Markets Products) Regulations 2018) and Excluded Investment Products (as defined in the Monetary Authority of Singapore (the "MAS") Notice SFA 04-N12: Notice on the Sale of Investment Products

and MAS Notice FAA-N16: Notice on Recommendations on Investment Products).]<sup>1</sup>

Final Terms dated [•]

#### Mobico Group Plc Issue of [Aggregate Nominal Amount of Tranche] [Title of Notes] under the £1,500,000,000 Euro Medium Term Note Programme unconditionally and irrevocably guaranteed by West Midlands Travel Limited

## PART A—CONTRACTUAL TERMS

[Terms used herein shall be deemed to be defined as such for the purposes of the Conditions (the "**Conditions**") set forth in the Base Prospectus dated 12 September 2023 [and the supplement to the Base Prospectus dated [date]] which [together] constitute[s] a base prospectus (the "**Base Prospectus**") for the purposes of the UK Prospectus Regulation. This document constitutes the Final Terms of the Notes described herein for the purposes of Article 8 of the UK Prospectus Regulation. These Final Terms contain the final terms of the Notes and must be read in conjunction with such Base Prospectus [as so supplemented]].

[Terms used herein shall be deemed to be defined as such for the purposes of the Conditions (the "**Conditions**") set forth in the Base Prospectus dated [3 October 2016] [11 October 2019] which are incorporated by reference in the Base Prospectus dated 12 September 2023. This document constitutes the Final Terms of the Notes described herein for the purposes of Article 8 of the UK Prospectus Regulation and must be read in conjunction with the Base Prospectus dated 12 September 2023, [and the supplement[s] to it dated [•] and [•]], which [together] constitute[s] a base prospectus for the purposes of the UK Prospectus Regulation (the "**Base Prospectus**"), including the Conditions incorporated by reference in the Base Prospectus, in order to obtain all the relevant information.]

The Base Prospectus [and the supplement to the Base Prospectus] [has][have] been published on [the Issuer's] website at http://www.nationalexpressgroup.com/investors/debt-information/.

1.	(i)	Issuer:	Mobico Group Plc (LEI: 213800A8IQEMY8PA5X34)
	(ii)	Guarantor:	West Midlands Travel Limited (LEI: 213800XRAKT7AG94Z543)
2.	[(i)	Series Number:	[•]]
	[(ii)	Tranche Number:	[•]]
3.	Specif	fied Currency or Currencies:	[•]
4.	Aggre	gate Nominal Amount:	[•]
	[(i)	Series:	[•]]] [of which [ ] [are/will, on the Issue Date, be] Retained Notes]
	[(ii)	Tranche:	[•]]] [of which [ ] [are/will, on the Issue Date, be] Retained Notes]

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> To be included if the Notes are to be offered into Singapore and if the Notes are not vanilla fixed rate or floating rate notes, the product classification of the Notes as "prescribed capital markets products" under the SFA may need to be reassessed.

	[(iii)	Date on which the Notes become fungible:	[Not Applicable/The Notes shall be consolidated, form a single series and be interchangeable for trading purposes with [ <i>insert the description of the Series</i> ] on $[\bullet]$ /the Issue Date/exchange of the Temporary Global Note for interests in the Permanent Global Note, as referred to in paragraph [24] below [which is expected to occur on or about $[\bullet]$ ]]
5.	Issue l	Price:	[●] per cent. of the Aggregate Nominal Amount [plus accrued interest from [●]]
6.	(i)	Specified Denominations:	[•]
	(ii)	Calculation Amount:	[•]
7.	(i)	Issue Date:	[•]
	(ii)	Trade Date:	[•]
	(iii)	Interest Commencement Date:	[[•]/Issue Date/Not Applicable]
8.	Matur	ity Date:	$[[\bullet]/Interest Payment Date falling on or nearest to [\bullet]/Interest Paym$
9.	Interest Basis:		<pre>[[•] per cent. Fixed Rate] [[•] +/- [•] per cent. Floating Rate] [Zero Coupon]</pre>
10.	Redemption/Payment Basis:		[At par][Subject to any purchase and cancellation or early redemption, the Notes will be redeemed on their Maturity Date at [•] per cent. of their principal amount]
11.	Chang	e of Interest Basis:	[[•]/Not Applicable]
12.	Put/Call Options:		[Investor Put Option] [Issuer Call Option] [Issuer Maturity Par Call Option] [Issuer Sterling Make Whole Call Option] [Change of Control Put Option]
13.	[[Date [Board] approval for issuance of Notes obtained:		[●] [and [●], respectively]]
PRO	VISION	S RELATING TO INTEREST (	IF ANY) PAYABLE
14.	Fixed	Rate Note Provisions	[Applicable/Not Applicable]

14.	Fixed Rate Note Provisions		[Applicable/Not Applicable]	
	(i)	Rate[(s)] of Interest:	<ul> <li>[•] per cent. per annum payable in arrear on each Interest Payment Date</li> </ul>	
	(ii)	Interest Payment Date(s):	[●] in each year	
	(iii)	Fixed Coupon Amount[(s)]:	[•] per Calculation Amount	

	(iv)	Broken Amount(s):	[●] per Calculation Amount payable on the Interest Payment Date falling [in/on] [●]
	(v)	Day Count Fraction:	[Actual/Actual (ICMA)] [Actual/Actual (ISDA)] [Actual/365 (Fixed)] [Actual/360] [30/360] [30E/360 / Eurobond Basis] [30E/360 (ISDA)]
	(vi)	Determination Dates:	[●] in each year
	(vii)	Step Up Rating Change and/or Step Down Rating Change:	[Applicable/Not Applicable]
15.	Floatin	g Rate Note Provisions:	[Applicable/Not Applicable]
	(i)	Interest Period(s):	[•]
	(ii)	Interest Payment Dates:	<ul> <li>[•] in each year, subject to adjustment in accordance with the Business Day Convention set out in (iv) below</li> </ul>
	(iii)	First Interest Payment Date:	[•]
	(iv)	Business Day Convention:	[Floating Rate Convention/Following Business Day Convention/Modified Following Business Day Convention/ Preceding Business Day Convention]
	(v)	Additional Business Centre(s):	[●]
	(vi)	Manner in which the Rate(s) of Interest is/are to be determined:	[Screen Rate Determination/ISDA Determination]
	(vii)	Party responsible for calculating the Rate(s) of Interest and Interest Amount(s) (if not the Principal Paying Agent):	[●] (the "Calculation Agent")
	(viii)	Screen Rate Determination:	
		- Reference Rate:	[EURIBOR]/[Compounded Daily SONIA]
		- Interest Determination Date(s):	[●]
		- Index Determination:	[Applicable/Not Applicable]
		- Observation Method:	[Not Applicable/Lag/Shift/[[●]]] [where [●] means [●]] (being no less than [●] London Business Days)
		- Observation Look-back Period:	$[[\bullet]/[Not Applicable]]$ [unless otherwise agreed with Calculation Agent or $[\bullet]$ ] (being no less than $[[5]/[\bullet]$ London Business Days [where $[\bullet]$ means $[\bullet]$ ]

	- Relevant Screen Page:	[•]
	- Reference Banks	[•]
(ix)	ISDA Determination:	
	- Floating Rate Option:	[•]
	- Designated Maturity:	[•]
	- Reset Date:	[•]
(x)	Linear Interpolation:	[Not Applicable/Applicable – the Rate of Interest for the [long/short] [first/last] Interest Period shall be calculated
(xi)	Margin(s):	using Linear Interpolation] [+/-][•] per cent. per annum]
(xii)	Minimum Rate of Interest:	[●] per cent. per annum
(xiii)	Maximum Rate of Interest:	[•] per cent. per annum
(xiv)	Day Count Fraction:	[Actual/Actual (ICMA)] [Actual/Actual (ISDA)] [Actual/365 (Fixed)] [Actual/360] [30/360] [30E/360 / Eurobond Basis] [30E/360 (ISDA)]
(xv)	Step Up Rating Change and/or Step Down Rating Change:	[Applicable/Not Applicable]
Zero C	Coupon Note Provisions:	[Applicable/Not Applicable]
(i)	Accrual Yield:	[•] per cent. per annum
(ii)	Reference Price:	[•]
(iii)	Day Count Fraction in relation to Early Redemption:	[Actual/Actual (ICMA)] [Actual/Actual (ISDA)] [Actual/365 (Fixed)] [Actual/360] [30/360] [30E/360 / Eurobond Basis] [30E/360 (ISDA)]

# PROVISIONS RELATING TO REDEMPTION

16.

17.	Issuer Call Option:	[Applicable/Not Applicable]
17.	issuel Call Option.	[Applicable/Not Applicable]

	(i)	Optional Redemption Date(s) (Call):	[•]
	(ii)	Optional Redemption Amount(s) (Call) of each Note:	[•] per Calculation Amount
	(iii)	If redeemable in part:	
		(a) Minimum Redemption Amount:	[•] per Calculation Amount
		(b) Maximum Redemption Amount:	[•] per Calculation Amount
	(iv)	Notice period (if other than as set out in the Conditions):	[•]
18.	Issuer	Maturity Par Call Option:	[Applicable/Not Applicable]
	(i)	Issuer Maturity Par Call Redemption Date:	[•]
	(ii)	If redeemable in part:	
		(a) Minimum Redemption Amount:	[•] per Calculation Amount
		(b) Maximum Redemption Amount:	[•] per Calculation Amount
	(iii)	Notice Period (if other than as set out in the Conditions):	[•]
19.	Issuer Optior	Sterling Make Whole Call n:	[Applicable/Not Applicable]
	(i)	Sterling Make Whole Optional Redemption Date:	[•]
	(ii)	If redeemable in part:	
		(a) Minimum Redemption Amount:	[•] per Calculation Amount
		(b) Maximum Redemption Amount:	[●] per Calculation Amount
	(iii)	Determination Date:	[•]
	(iv)	Determination Time:	[•]

	(v)	Margin:	[•]
	(vi)	Reference Stock:	[•]
	(vii)	Notice Period (if other than as set out in the Conditions):	[•]
20.	Investo	or Put Option:	[Applicable/Not Applicable]
	(i)	Optional Redemption Date(s) (Put):	[•]
	(ii)	Optional Redemption Amount(s) (Put):	[•] per Calculation Amount
	(iii)	Notice period (if other than as set out in the Conditions):	[•]
21.	Chang	e of Control Put Option:	[Applicable/Not Applicable]
	(i)	Change of Control Optional Redemption Amount:	[[•] per Calculation Amount]
22.	Final F Note:	Redemption Amount of each	[•] per Calculation Amount
23.	Early	Termination Amount:	

Early Termination Amount Calculation Amount payable on redemption for taxation reasons or, as the case may be, on event of default same (if different from that set out in the Conditions):

Early Redemption Amount (Tax) and [[[Par] per Calculation Amount]/[As per Condition 9(h) per (Early Redemption of Zero Coupon Notes)]]

## GENERAL PROVISIONS APPLICABLE TO THE NOTES

24.	Form of Notes:	[Temporary Global Note exchangeable for a Permanent Global Note which is exchangeable for Definitive Notes in the limited circumstances specified in the Permanent Global Note.]
		[Permanent Global Note exchangeable for Definitive Notes in the limited circumstances specified in the Permanent Global Note.]
25.	New Global Note Form:	[Applicable/Not Applicable]
26.	Additional Financial Centre(s):	[Not Applicable/[•]]

- 27. Talons for future Coupons to be attached to Definitive Notes:
- 28. Prohibition of Sales to Belgian Consumers

[No][Yes. As the Notes have more than 27 coupon payments, talons may be required if, on exchange into definitive form, more than 27 coupon payments are still to be made.]

[Applicable/Not Applicable]

Signed on behalf of Mobico Group Plc: By:

Duly authorised

Signed on behalf of West Midlands Travel Limited By:

Duly authorised

#### PART B—OTHER INFORMATION

## 1. LISTING

- (i) Admission to trading: [Application has been made by the Issuer (or on its behalf) for the Notes to be admitted to trading on London Stock Exchange's main market and listing on the Official List of the FCA with effect from [•].] [Application is expected to be made by the Issuer (or on its behalf) for the Notes to be admitted to trading on London Stock Exchange's main market and listing on the Official List of the FCA with effect from [•].]
- (ii) Estimate of total expenses related [●] to admission to trading:

#### 2. **RATINGS**

5.

6.

Ratings:

[[The Notes to be issued [are not/have been/are expected to be] rated]]:

[Moody's: [•][insert brief explanation of meaning of ratings if published by the ratings agency]]

[Fitch: [•][insert brief explanation of meaning of ratings if published by the ratings agency]]

#### 3. INTERESTS OF NATURAL AND LEGAL PERSONS INVOLVED IN THE [ISSUE/OFFER]

["Save as discussed in ["Subscription and Sale"] in the Base Prospectus, so far as the Issuer is aware, no person involved in the offer of the Notes has an interest material to the offer."]

### 4. REASONS FOR THE OFFER AND ESTIMATED NET PROCEEDS

Reasons for the offer:	<ul> <li>[●]</li> <li>[See "Use of Proceeds" in Base Prospectus/Give details]</li> <li>(See "Use of Proceeds" wording in Base Prospectus – if reasons for offer different from what is disclosed in the Base Prospectus, give details here.)</li> </ul>
Estimated net proceeds:	[•] [excluding the Retained Notes]
[Fixed Rate Notes Only—YIELD	
Indication of yield:	[[•] per cent.
	Calculated as [•] on the Issue Date. Yield is not an indication of future price.]
OPERATIONAL INFORMATION	
ISIN:	[•]
Common Code:	[•]

Any clearing system(s) other than Euroclear Bank SA/NV and Clearstream Banking S.A. and the relevant identification number(s):	[Not Applicable/[•]]
Delivery:	Delivery [against/free of] payment
Names and addresses of additional paying agent(s) (if any):	[•]
Custodian for Retained Notes:	[Not Applicable/[•]]
Intended to be held in a manner which would allow for Eurosystem eligibility:	[Yes. Note that the designation "yes" simply means that the Notes are intended upon issue to be deposited with one of the ICSDs as common safekeeper and does not necessarily mean that the Notes will be recognised as eligible collateral for Eurosystem monetary policy and intraday credit operations by the Eurosystem either upon issue or at any or all times during their life. Such recognition will depend upon the ECB being satisfied that Eurosystem eligibility criteria have been met.]/ [No. Whilst the designation is specified as "no" at the date of these Final Terms, should the Eurosystem eligibility criteria be amended in the future such that the Notes are capable of meeting them the Notes may then be deposited with one of the
	meeting them the Notes may then be deposited with one of the ICSDs as common safekeeper. Note that this does not necessarily mean that the Notes will then be recognised as eligible collateral for Eurosystem monetary policy and intraday credit operations by the Eurosystem at any time during their life. Such recognition will depend upon the ECB being satisfied that Eurosystem eligibility criteria have been met.]]

## 7. **DISTRIBUTION**

Stabilisation Manager(s) if any:	[Not Applicable/[•]]
potential investors to which the Notes are	[Reg. S Compliance Category 2; [TEFRA C/TEFRA D/ TEFRA not applicable]]
offered):	

#### 8. **BENCHMARKS**

Regulation

Details of benchmarks administrators [[specify benchmark] is provided by [administrator legal and registration under Benchmarks name]. As at the date hereof, [administrator legal name] [appears]/[does not appear] in the register of administrators and benchmarks established and maintained by the FCA pursuant to Article 36 of Regulation (EU) 2016/1011 as it forms part of UK domestic law by virtue of the EUWA. [As far as the Issuer is aware, the transitional provisions in Article 51 of Regulation (EU) 2016/1011 as it forms part of UK domestic law by virtue of the EUWA apply, such that [administrator legal name] is not currently required to obtain authorisation/registration (or, if located outside the United Kingdom, recognition, endorsement or equivalence).]]/[Not Applicable]

> [[specify benchmark] is provided by [administrator legal name]. As at the date hereof, [administrator legal name] [appears]/[does not appear] in the register of administrators and benchmarks established and maintained by ESMA pursuant to Article 36 of Regulation (EU) 2016/1011. [As far as the Issuer is aware, the transitional provisions in Article 51 of Regulation (EU) 2016/1011 apply, such that [administrator *legal name*] is not currently required to obtain authorisation/registration (or, if located outside the European Union, recognition, endorsement or equivalence).]]/[Not Applicable]

#### 9. THIRD PARTY INFORMATION

[[•] has been extracted from [•]. The Issuer confirms that such information has been accurately reproduced and that, so far as it is aware, and is able to ascertain from information published by [•], no facts have been omitted which would render the reproduced information inaccurate or misleading.]

## SUMMARY OF PROVISIONS RELATING TO THE NOTES IN GLOBAL FORM

#### **Clearing System Accountholders**

Each Global Note will be in bearer form. Consequently, in relation to any Tranche of Notes represented by a Global Note, references in the Terms and Conditions of the Notes to "Noteholder" are references to the bearer of the relevant Global Note which, for so long as the Global Note is held by a common depositary, in the case of a CGN, or a common safekeeper, in the case of an NGN for Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg and/or any other relevant clearing system, will be that depositary or common depositary or, as the case may be, common safekeeper.

Each of the persons shown in the records of Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg and/or any other relevant clearing system as being entitled to an interest in a Global Note (each an "Accountholder") must look solely to Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg and/or such other relevant clearing system (as the case may be) for such Accountholder's share of each payment made by the Issuer or the Guarantor to the bearer of such Global Note and in relation to all other rights arising under the Global Note. The extent to which, and the manner in which, Accountholders may exercise any rights arising under the Global Note will be determined by the respective rules and procedures of Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg and any other relevant clearing system from time to time. For so long as the relevant Notes are represented by the Global Note, Accountholders shall have no claim directly against the Issuer or the Guarantor in respect of payments due under the Notes and such obligations of the Issuer and the Guarantor will be discharged by payment to the bearer of the Global Note.

#### **Exchange of Temporary Global Notes**

Whenever any interest in a Temporary Global Note is to be exchanged for an interest in a Permanent Global Note, the Issuer shall procure:

- (a) in the case of first exchange, the prompt delivery (free of charge to the bearer) of such Permanent Global Note, duly authenticated and, in the case of an NGN, effectuated, to the bearer of the Temporary Global Note; or
- (b) in the case of any subsequent exchange, an increase in the principal amount of such Permanent Global Note in accordance with its terms,

in each case in an aggregate principal amount equal to the aggregate of the principal amounts specified in the certificates issued by Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg and/or any other relevant clearing system and received by the Paying Agent against presentation and (in the case of final exchange) surrender of the Temporary Global Note to or to the order of the Paying Agent within 7 days of the bearer requesting such exchange.

#### **Conditions applicable to Global Notes**

Each Global Note will contain provisions which modify the Terms and Conditions of the Notes as they apply to the Global Note. The following is a summary of certain of those provisions:

**Payments:** All payments in respect of the Global Note will be made against presentation and (in the case of payment of principal in full with all interest accrued thereon) surrender of the Global Note to or to the order of any Paying Agent and will be effective to satisfy and discharge the corresponding liabilities of the Issuer in respect of the Notes. On each occasion on which a payment of principal or interest is made in respect of the Global Note, the Issuer shall procure that in respect of a CGN the payment is noted in a schedule thereto and in respect of an NGN the payment is entered *pro rata* in the records of Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg. For the purpose of any payments made in respect of a Global Note, the relevant place of presentation shall be disregarded in the definition of "Payment Business Day" set out in Condition 2 (*Interpretation*).

*Exercise of put option:* In order to exercise the options contained in Condition 9(e) (*Redemption at the option of Noteholders*) or Condition 9(f) (*Change of control redemption*), which such Notes are represented by a Temporary Global Note and/or Permanent Global Note, the accountholder must, within the period specified in the Conditions for the deposit of the relevant Note and put notice, give notice of such exercise to the Principal Paying Agent in accordance with the standard procedures of Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg specifying the principal amount of Notes in respect of which such option is being exercised. Any such notice will be irrevocable and may not be withdrawn.

*Exercise of call option:* In order to exercise the option contained in Condition 9(c) (*Redemption at the option of the Issuer*) while such Notes are represented by a Temporary Global Note and/or Permanent Global Note, the Issuer shall give notice to the Noteholders within the time limits set out in and containing the information required by the Conditions, except that the notice shall not be required to contain the serial numbers of Notes drawn in the case of a partial exercise of an option and accordingly no drawing of Notes shall be required. In the event that any option of such Issuer is exercised in relation to some only of the Notes, the Permanent Global Note may be redeemed in part in the principal amount specified by the Issuer in accordance with the Conditions and the Notes to be redeemed will not be selected as provided in the Conditions but in accordance with the standard procedures of Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg (to be reflected in the records of Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg as either a pool factor or a reduction in principal amount, at their discretion).

*Notices:* Notwithstanding Condition 18 (*Notices*), while all the Notes are represented by a Permanent Global Note (or by a Permanent Global Note and/or a Temporary Global Note) and the Permanent Global Note is (or the Permanent Global Note and/or the Temporary Global Note are) deposited with or a common depositary for Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg and/or any other relevant clearing system or a common safekeeper, notices to Noteholders may be given by delivery of the relevant notice to Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg and/or any other relevant clearing system on the date of delivery to Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg and/or any other relevant clearing system, except that, for so long as such Notes are admitted to trading on the main market of the London Stock Exchange the notice requirements of the FCA and the London Stock Exchange shall be complied with.

## **DESCRIPTION OF THE ISSUER**

#### Introduction

The Issuer was incorporated and registered in England and Wales on 11 March 1991 with registration number 2590560 under the Companies Act 1985 as a private limited company with the name of Offer letter Limited. On 4 November 1991, the Issuer changed its name to National Express Limited. On 20 October 1992, the Issuer reregistered as a public limited company and changed its name to National Express Group PLC. In December 1992, the Issuer's ordinary shares were listed on the London Stock Exchange and admitted to trading on the Official List. On 20 June 2023, the Issuer changed its name to its current name of Mobico Group Plc, while continuing to operate locally under its existing brand names.

The Issuer's registered office and principal place of business is at National Express House, Birmingham Coach Station, Mill Lane, Digbeth B5 6DD, its telephone number is +44 (0)845 0130130 and its website is https://www.mobicogroup.com/. Unless it is expressly referred to in the section entitled "Documents Incorporated by Reference", the information on the Issuer's website does not form part of this Base Prospectus and has not been scrutinised or approved by the FCA.

#### Business

The Issuer and its subsidiaries (the "**Group**" or "**Mobico Group**") are a leading international public transportation group, with bus, coach and rail services in the UK, Continental Europe, North Africa, North America and the Middle East.

As at the date of this Base Prospectus, the Mobico Group employs approximately 46,200 people worldwide, and operates approximately 28,000 vehicles on four continents. 977 million passenger journeys per year were made on Mobico Group's bus, coach and train operations in the 2022 financial year.

The Group's core operations are comprised of its UK Bus and Coach division, German Rail, North American division (comprising school bus, transit and shuttle businesses) and ALSA ("ALSA") (Spanish, Moroccan, Portugese and Swiss bus and coach division).

## UK

Mobico Group's UK business operates urban bus services in the West Midlands, and regional and long haul coach services across the UK.

• **Bus:** National Express West Midlands is the largest bus operator in the West Midlands, by patronage, mileage and vehicles, and one of the UK's largest urban bus networks outside London. It serves the major cities and towns in the West Midlands region including Birmingham, Walsall, Wolverhampton, Solihull, West Bromwich, Dudley and Coventry. National Express West Midlands employs around 4,400 people, including around 3,500 drivers, and carries half a million passengers per day on a modern fleet of around 1,500 vehicles across over 200 routes.

In addition, West Midlands Accessible Transport Ltd, a subsidiary of WMTL, provides special needs home to school and ring and ride services, employing around 350 people on a fleet of approximately 300 vehicles.

• **Coach:** National Express is the largest operator of scheduled coach services in the UK by patronage, mileage and vehicles. The business operates high frequency services linking more than 400 destinations across the country and saw a 42 per cent. increase in passenger growth in the first half of 2023 compared to the first half of 2022.

The business also operates non-scheduled coach operations under one brand – National Express Transport Solutions – serving the fragmented commuter, corporate shuttle and private hire markets, with another brand, National Express Leisure, focussing on the UK holiday and leisure travel market.

In the 2022 financial year, the UK business generated £528.3 million of revenue (19 per cent. of the Group's total revenue) and an underlying operating profit of £25.6 million.

## Rail

In December 2015, the Group launched its first German Rail franchise, Rhine Munster Express in the North Rhine Westphalia region of the country. The mobilisation of the Group's second German Rail franchise Rhine Rhur Express ("**RRX**") commenced with the first contract in June 2019, the second in December 2019 and the third in December 2020. In 2023 the business was also awarded two new RRX contracts for ten years, after the incumbent operator handed back services to the local passenger transport authorities.

In the 2022 financial year, the German Rail business generated  $\pounds 268.5$  million of revenue (10 per cent. of the Group's total revenue) and an underlying operating profit of  $\pounds 17.6$  million.

## North America

The Mobico Group's North American business has three principal areas of activity: student transportation (school bus), transit services and shuttle services. The shuttle business is led by WeDriveU, which was acquired in April 2019 and specialises in private shuttle solutions for workplaces and campuses. The Group is the third largest private operator in the North American school bus market with a 13 per cent. share of the outsourced section of the market (*Source: IBISWorld Industry Report 'Public School Bus Services in the US: April 2020*). The division operates approximately 15,400 school buses, and 3,100 vehicles for transit services, and employs approximately 23,200 people. Trading primarily under the brands Durham School Services, Petermann and National Express Transit in the United States and Stock Transportation in Canada, the North American division operates in 34 states in the U.S. and 3 provinces in Canada, with a portfolio of approximately 500 contracts across North America.

The school bus division operates on a contract basis with local school boards and contracts will typically cover the academic year, meaning that there are only limited operations during the summer months during which time a large number of the buses are not used and the drivers are not employed. Contracts typically have a life of three to five years, with the Group achieving strong contract retention rates (91 per cent. in the 2022/23 school bid season) and 93 per cent. in the 2023/24 school bid season).

The division's transit services offer its clients solutions for the following transportation needs:

- Fixed-route public transit;
- Commuter and express transit service;
- Paratransit and "dial-a-ride" demand-response services;
- Shuttle services for colleges, universities, airports and corporates;
- Transit management; and
- Fleet and asset maintenance.

In the 2022 financial year, the North American division generated £1,048.2 million of revenue (37 per cent. of the Group's total revenue) and £68.4 million of underlying operating profit.

#### ALSA

ALSA is Spain's leading private operator of coach and bus services. It also operates urban bus services in Morocco where it is the leading urban transport operator, and alpine transport, school, urban bus and discretionary services in Switzerland. The division provided 527 million passenger journeys in 2022, employs over 15,000 people and has a fleet of over 5,500 vehicles which transports around 550 million passengers a year.

The division is comprised of the integrated businesses of ALSA, which was acquired by the Group in December 2005, and Continental Auto S.L.U. ("**Continental Auto**"), which was acquired by the Group in October 2007. The business also includes the operation of service stations, a fuel distribution business and provision of other transport related services in Spain.

ALSA has three major businesses:

- a Spanish concession-based coach transportation service, operating national, intercity services and also regional services;
- a Spanish urban bus services contracted to local municipal authorities; and
- a Moroccan urban bus services contracted to local municipal authorities.

ALSA's long distance coach operations, which have historically been awarded on a 10-15 year, exclusive basis, receive no subsidy and take revenue risk in return for flexibility over the number of services operated and a regulated maximum fare. Regional coach operations are likewise long-term concession services which may in addition be subsidised by the autonomous governments. Urban bus operations are mainly operated under programme contracts with city councils and transport consortia.

In 2022, the Moroccan business carried almost 334 million passengers, an increase of 75 per cent versus 2019 levels, driven in part by contracts in Rabat and Casablanca. ALSA also won contracts in Portugal for services in Lisbon and Porto, opening up a strategic presence in a new region, with services commencing in 2022 in Lisbon and expected to commence in late 2023 in Porto. There was continued stability in the contract base with no significant changes in structure, and 2022 saw further consolidation in the paratransit sector, with the acquisition of Vitalia, which provides patient transport services in both the public and private sectors in Madrid and other cities across Spain.

In the 2022 financial year, ALSA generated  $\pounds$ 962.5 million of revenue (34 per cent. of the Group's total revenue) and  $\pounds$ 103.9 million of underlying operating profit. In addition, ALSA long haul and ALSA urban bus passenger numbers grew by 28 per cent. and 22 per cent. respectively in the first half of 2023 compared to the first half of 2022.

## **Key Strengths**

The Board believes that the Group's diverse international portfolio of cash generative businesses comprises wellestablished operations in stable markets, with good management teams and access to multiple growth opportunities. In 2021 the Group launched its Evolve strategy, rooted in its vision to be the world's premier shared mobility operator with leading levels of safety, reliability and environmental standards that customers trust and value. This, in turn, is embedded in the Group's purpose, to lead the modal shift from cars to shared mobility.

- A diverse international portfolio of businesses both by geography and by mode with no one contract contributing more than 4 per cent. of Group revenue and with lower geographical and regulatory exposure to any one market;
- Strong market share and leading positions in many of the markets in which the Group operates;
- Deep understanding of, and expertise in, managing regulated concessions;
- Strong recurring revenue streams from perpetuity businesses and established contract markets, with 70 per cent. of Group revenues secured through multi-year contracts; and
- Strong free cash flow generation helping to drive further growth through acquisitions and position the Group for growth in new markets.

#### Strategy

Core to the newly launched 'Evolve' strategy are five customer propositions, outlined below with recent examples. Each proposition is enabled by the Group's focused application of technology, aiming to deliver outcomes for all our stakeholders.

This strategy, together with the key strengths outlined above, have played a key role in the significant return of passengers since the outbreak of the COVID-19 pandemic, where many of the Group's services were closed or reduced in scale. Between May 2020 and June 2023, North America shuttle passenger numbers grew from 12,000 to 750,000. Over the same period, UK and ALSA long haul services saw passenger numbers increase from 56,000 to 2.8 million and UK and ALSA urban bus passengers increase from 3.4 million to 22.1 million.

## 1. Reinvigorating public transport

Rebuilding confidence in the public transport system by offering high-quality operations that passengers want to use.

ALSA entered a new geographical market in 2022, after being awarded a seven-year contract to operate urban bus services in Lisbon, Portugal (one of ALSA's key strategic target cities). This contract operates 153 routes, with a fleet of nearly 230 buses including 23 Zero Emission Vehicles, employing 350 people and enabling mobility for nearly 400,000 people across Lisbon.

In Coventry, UK Bus is the lead operator in the UK's first all-electric city, and as part of its partnership with Transport for West Midlands has secured funding for more than 100 hydrogen buses, underscoring the Group's commitment to help reinvigorate public transport.

In 2022, UK Bus operations have maintained low fares, with innovative and flexible ticketing options such as contactless capping, helping to boost growth in passenger demand and revenue.

## 2. Multi-modal expansion

## Expanding the breadth of the Group's product offering, based on global know-how and local relationships.

In 2022, the Group expanded the range of product offerings in existing cities creating multi-modal hubs in Geneva, with an all-electric bus contract win, Madrid (entering into the  $\notin$ 1.4 billion paratransit market with the acquisition of Vitalia) and Boston, where the Group has won new corporate shuttle and universities contracts.

In the UK, the Group also won its second Demand Responsive Transport contract in the East Midlands with Leicester City Council, reinforcing its multi-modal expansion capability.

## **Operational transformation**

## Driving growth by delivering more efficient transport solutions.

By focusing on small and detailed improvements, the Group's aim is to not only deliver improved performance for the customer, but also eliminate waste and reduce costs. Continued progress was made with operational transformation of School Bus in 2022, driven by the accelerated roll out of its digital operating platform. This has now been rolled out to 110 locations across the UK and has enabled the automation and optimisation of wage control processes.

Further operational improvement was made in the School Bus business, with improvements in preventable maintenance compliance, building on the significant progress made over the last four years, particularly in terms of reducing cost per mile. This included opening a sixth parts reclamation centre during 2022 to safely dispose of redundant buses and reuse valuable parts.

In German Rail, digital technology is being used to drive operational transformation in the business including the 2022 opening of the NX Technology Lab. This new centre facilitates the showcase of new technologies for use in the maintenance of trains, allowing the testing and roll-out of new projects.

## Fill the transit gap

Helping businesses and cities transition from the private car in places that are not well served by existing mass public transit.

The Group won 27 new contracts in the first half of 2023 versus 16 in the same period of 2022 and achieved a conversion rate of bids submitted and awarded of 28 per cent., with an annualised value of approximately £72 million and no significant contracts lost.

The Group won nine new contracts in North America in the first half of the 2023 financial year including a fixed route and paratransit contract in Charleston, new university shuttle services in Boston and San Francisco and new corporate shuttle services in Buffalo.

Three small acquisitions were completed in Spain, providing entry to the target Seville bus market and complementing regional bus and tourism market business in northern Spain.

#### Consolidate and compound

#### Introduce the benefits of scale and consistent service to otherwise fragmented markets.

In February 2023 German Rail secured the RRX 1 Lot 1 tender, a contract expected to be worth  $\in$ 1 billion in revenue over 10 years, due to start from mid December 2023 and running through to 2033. This new business win establishes the business as a leading private operator in the region and provides long-term visibility and a platform for growth. As a result, German Rail are well placed to consolidate and compound existing contracts and continue to grow market share in North Rhine-Westphalia through the selective bidding for asset-light rail franchises, with a pipeline of opportunities expected to be worth approximately  $\notin$ 315 million.

# These five customer propositions are underpinned by the Group's focussed application of technology in order to drive the following outcomes:

#### Safety

The safety of the Group's passengers and employees, and how safety is embedded into the Group's culture is a key priority. Safety criteria and frameworks are consistently applied across all locations. The Group's Driving Out Harm initiative, launched in 2011 and refreshed as technology has advanced, has created and maintained a strong safety culture, reflected in its performance.

In 2022 ALSA focused in particular on predictive management of drivers using artificial intelligence; a roll out of additional monitoring systems; the management of minor speeding events as well as the promotion of employee health and wellbeing. In the UK, the business has been working with simulator training suppliers to obtain best practice, such as Cranfield University Transport for the West Midlands Metro and Coventry University. The business has also been working with Senseye (Tenshi) to quantify ways to detect fatigue. North America has also adopted AI technology to identify and mitigate risk triggers.

## Reliability

By aiming to be the most reliable operator, the Group gains a competitive edge, driving customer retention and powering growth. Customers, whether fare paying passengers or large public transit authorities, expect high standards of reliability with the right vehicle, in the right place, at the right time. In North America for example, a late school bus has serious consequence, and during 2022 the Group continued to focus on on-time yard departures.

A further example of this is the largest emergency award ever in the German Rail market, where two rail contracts were awarded to the Group's German Rail operations after the incumbent operator handed back the services to

the Passenger Transport Authorities ("**PTAs**"). This award is a direct result of the reputation as a trusted partner and reliable operator developed over the last few years with the PTAs, and resulted in the German Rail business being awarded the long term contract in 2023.

## **Environmental leadership**

Transitioning to cleaner, greener, vehicles is key to meeting the Group's environmental goals and in doing so delivering on the Evolve strategy. As at 30 June 2023, the Group had 995 zero emission vehicles in service and on order and the Group has set targets for it to have 1,500 zero emission vehicles by the end of 2024 and 14,500 zero emission vehicles by the end of 2030.

Following previously announced zero emission fleet targets for the UK Bus and Coach businesses (2030 and 2035 respectively), the Group has announced ambitious targets for a completely zero emission fleet for North America Shuttle and Transit by 2030, Spanish Bus by 2035 and Spanish Coach, Morocco and North America by 2040. The plans supporting these targets underpin the firm commitment that the Group as a whole will achieve a net zero target for Scope 1 and 2 emissions by 2040.

Progress was made in the Group's North America division in 2022, where the Group secured \$30 million in funding under the Clean School Bus Program for 77 electric school buses and infrastructure to be deployed.

Progress in 2022 was made in UK Bus operations, where by the end of the year there were 105 zero emission buses in service, with a further 375 approved and awaiting arrival – including Coventry where UK Bus are the lead operator in the UK's first all-electric city. As part of a partnership with Transport for West Midlands, UK Bus also secured funding for more than 100 hydrogen buses. To facilitate this transition, the Group works with a leading provider of battery and infrastructure solutions. This effectively provides the Group with zero emission vehicles "as a service" providing buses and charging infrastructure without the requirement for up-front capital expenditure and with the availability provider accepting risk transfer for issues such as battery performance and changing technology. This will enable the Group to transition its fleet faster than it could otherwise do, and the aim is to replicate similar structures in North America and ALSA.

In order to oversee the Group's progress on its sustainability strategy, including the Group's transition to zero emission vehicles, the Group established a Sustainability Committee in May 2022. For more information on the Group's Sustainability Committee and its review of the Group's progress in implementing its sustainability strategy, see pages 136 to 139 of the Group's Annual Report 2022, which are incorporated by reference into this Base Prospectus.

#### **Customer Satisfaction**

Satisfied customers are key to driving the modal shift from cars to mass transit services, and ensuring contract retention and growth. In 2022, ALSA extended its Mobility as a Service app in further towns and cities following its launch. This app, which can be used for travel on all types of mobility services in the local area and, with real-time information on service, journey times and connections, makes it more convenient for customers to plan their routes. This continued focus on improving capabilities helped to deliver a strong uplift in customer satisfaction levels compared to pre-pandemic levels, and contributed to the Group ranking first across Spain in a customer experience survey completed by Izo, a global consultancy company, in respect of the first quarter of 2023.

Based on the Group's 2022 customer satisfaction survey held in North America School Bus, approximately 88 per cent. of school bus customers were satisfied or highly satisfied with on-time performance and the overall standard of service provided.

## The employer of choice

The Group remains committed to paying the real living wage or 10 per cent. above the national minimum wage, with the driving ambition to become the employer of choice across all markets. In 2022, as part of the 'Your Voice Matters' campaign, the Group carried out its first global engagement survey across all 46,200 colleagues, which generated a 77 per cent. response rate. The survey provided a benchmark against which to drive future action. Key results included: 80 per cent. of colleagues recognising the commitment to safety; 76 per cent. of colleagues agreed that the organisation promoted diversity, equality and inclusion; 65 per cent. indicated they were provide a base on which the Group and its divisions have developed action plans to drive further improvement in these strong metrics.

## Strong financial returns

The Group has always been focused on cash generation and return on investment, The Group's capital allocation discipline remains unchanged: utilising strong free cash flow generation to invest for growth, targeting investments that deliver the right return, and targeting leverage to between 1.5x to 2x.

#### Diverse business and funding model

The Group is diversified geographically, with operations in more than 50 key cities and 11 countries across the world, as well as by business lines which include urban bus, long distance coach, student transportation, transit and shuttle, private hire and rail services.

The Group has a diversified asset base, with a mix of owned assets, leased assets and fully asset-light contracts. The Group's owned or leased assets are primarily operated by UK Bus, North American school bus and ALSA long haul. The remaining business lines have a mix of owned assets and asset-light operations, with German Rail being fully asset-light.

Similarly, the Group has a well-balanced mix of contractual versus non-contractual income, with approximately 70 per cent. of revenues being underpinned by contracts and around 85 per cent. of those having a high or medium level of cost inflation protection, for example with the ability to pass through costs or amend via a contractual price increase or inflationary mechanism.

While certain operations (such as scheduled long-haul coach services in the UK and ALSA) have no income protection, and therefore face demand risk, the remaining parts of the Group have varying degrees of protection, under which contractual payments are made regardless of passenger demand. This includes the North American business, ALSA regional services, Morocco and part of the UK Bus business. The German RRX rail franchise and ALSA's urban bus services have full income protection.

In addition to its business operations, the Group aims to maintain diversity in its funding sources and ensure an appropriate maturity profile of its debt, with its position as at 31 August 2023 summarised below:

Instrument	Approximate size	Maturity
Bond	£400,000,000	November 2023
Hybrid Bond	£500,000,000	November 2025 (first call)
The Facility	£600,000,000	July 2028
Bond	£250,000,000	November 2028
Divisional Bank Loans	£72,000,000	2023-2028
Leases	£250,000,000	2023-2028
Private Placement	£415,000,000	2028-2032

#### Subsidiaries

The Issuer acts as the holding company of the Group. The Issuer has the following significant subsidiary undertakings all of which are private limited companies. None of the subsidiaries hold ordinary shares in the Issuer (the "**Ordinary Shares**").

	Country of	Proportion of ownership	
Name	Incorporation	interest	Principal activity
National Express Limited	England and Wales	100 per cent.	Operation of coach services
The Kings Ferry Limited	England and Wales	100 per cent.	Operation of coach services
West Midlands Travel Limited	England and Wales	100 per cent.	Operation of bus services
Durham School Services, L.P.	United States	100 per cent.	Operation of school bus services
Petermann Ltd	United States	100 per cent.	Operation of school bus services
National Express Transit Corporation	United States	100 per cent.	Operation of transit services
National Express Transit Services Corporation	United States	100 per cent.	Operation of transit bus services
WeDriveU Holdings, Inc.	United States	100 per cent.	Operation of shuttle services
Stock Transportation Limited	Canada	100 per cent.	Operation of school bus services
NEX Continental Holdings S.L.U.	Spain	100 per cent.	Holding company for operating companies
General Tecnica Industrial SLU	Spain	100 per cent.	Holding company for operating companies
Groupe Alsa Transport S.A.	Morocco	100 per cent.	Operation of bus services
Transport de Voyageurs en Autocar Maroc S.A.	Morocco	100 per cent.	Operation of bus services
Alsa Tanger S.A.	Morocco	100 per cent.	Operation of bus services
Alsa City Agadir S.A	Morocco	100 per cent	Operation of bus services
Alsa Citybus Rabat-Salé- Temara S.A.	Morocco	51 per cent.	Operation of bus services
Alsa al Baida S.A.	Morocco	100 per cent.	Operation of bus services
National Express Rail GmbH	Germany	100 per cent.	Operation of train passenger services

## Management

The Directors and Senior Managers of the Issuer are:

Directors and Senior Managers	Position held	Other Principal Activities
Helen Weir	Non-Executive Chair	Supervisory Board Member, Koninklijke Ahold Delhaize N.V.
Jose Ignacio Garat	Group Chief Executive Officer	Senior Independent Director, Superdry PLC None
James Stamp	Group Chief Financial Officer	None
Jorge Cosmen Menéndez-Castañedo	Non-Executive Deputy Chairman	None
Karen Geary	Senior Independent Non-Executive Director	Non-Executive Director of Sabre Insurance Group plc and Non-Executive Director of PageGroup plc
Michael McKeon	Independent Non-Executive Director	None
Ana de Pro Gonzalo	Independent Non-Executive Director	Non-Executive Director of ST Microelectronics NV, Non-Executive Director of Novartis AG and Independent

Directors and Senior Managers	Position held	<b>Other Principal Activities</b> Director of the National Advisory Board, representing Spain before the Global Steering Group for Impact Investment.
Carolyn Flowers	Independent Non-Executive Director	Partner and Managing Principal at InfraStrategies LLC
Nigel Pocklington	Independent Non-Executive Director	Chief Executive Officer of Good Energy Group Plc and Senior Independent Director of Kin and Carta Plc.
Francisco Iglesias	Chief Executive Officer, ALSA group	Not Applicable
Erick Van Wagenen	Chief Executive Officer, North America Transit & Shuttle	Not Applicable
Tim Wertner	Chief Executive Officer, North America School Transportation	Not Applicable
Alex Jensen	Chief Executive Officer, UK and Germany	Not Applicable

#### **Directors:**

#### Helen Weir (Non-Executive Chair)

Helen has extensive financial and listed company experience, having been the former Chief Financial Officer of Marks & Spencer and previously held positions as Group Finance Director at John Lewis Partnership and Lloyds Banking Group, where she was also Chief Executive Officer of the retail bank. Helen also enjoyed successful and varied roles in leading businesses such as Kingfisher, B&Q and McKinsey and Co.

A Fellow of the Chartered Institute of Management Accountants, Helen was awarded a CBE for services to Finance in the 2008 honours list. Having previously served as a Non-Executive Director of Just Eat PLC, SABMiller PLC, Royal Mail Holdings PLC and Greencore Group PLC, Helen currently holds a number of other Non-Executive Director roles.

#### Jose Ignacio Garat (Group Chief Executive Officer)

Ignacio has more than 27 years' strategic, commercial, operational and business transformation experience in the freight and logistics industry. Previous roles include Chief Executive Officer Spain & Portugal and Chief Executive Officer Brazil at TNT and Senior Vice President for Southern Europe, France and Benelux at FedEx. He has a track record of leading international, complex, operational businesses to achieve clear strategic purposes, adopting an inclusive management culture in doing so aided by his focus on people.

Ignacio has a degree in international business from the American University of Paris and a postgraduate diploma in management and business studies from the University of Warwick.

#### James Stamp (Group Chief Financial Officer)

James joined Mobico in July 2017 from KPMG where he was a Partner and UK Head of Transport & Global Head of Aviation at KPMG LLP. James initially served on the Group Executive as Group Commercial and Strategy Director, where he led work on the Evolve strategy and then in early 2022 he was appointed Chief Financial Officer of National Express' UK & Germany Division.

James has over 25 years' experience in strategy, M&A, audit and consulting. James is a qualified chartered accountant.

#### Jorge Cosmen Menéndez-Castañedo (Non-Executive Deputy Chairman)

Jorge was appointed to the Board in 2005 at the time of the ALSA transaction. He was appointed Deputy Company Chairman in October 2008. He was Corporate Manager for the ALSA Group from 1995, becoming Chairman in 1999. Between 1986 and 1995, he worked in sales, distribution and banking. He is a Business Administration graduate and has an International MBA from the Instituto de Empresa in Madrid.

#### Karen Geary (Senior Independent Non-Executive Director)

Karen was appointed to the Board in October 2019 and is a former FTSE 100 HR Director with an extensive track record. She brings over 20 years of leadership experience, including of international HR and business transformation, from across a variety of industries in the UK, US and Europe. She held an executive committee role as Group HR Director at The Sage Group plc for more than 10 years. After this, she held executive roles with a US based software business, followed by a FTSE 100 software company which she originally joined as a Non-Executive Director and Chair of its Remuneration Committee. Since 2019, Karen has pursued a Non-Executive portfolio career.

#### Michael McKeon (Independent Non-Executive Director)

Michael was appointed to the Board in 2015. He was Group Finance Director of Severn Trent plc from 2005 until his retirement from the board in 2015. Prior to that, between 2000 and 2005, he was Group Finance Director of Novar plc. He has held various senior roles, both in the UK and internationally, at Rolls-Royce plc, CarnaudMetalbox, Elf Atochem and PricewaterhouseCoopers. Until 31 January 2017, Michael was also Senior Independent Director and Chairman of the Audit Committee at investment trust, The Merchants Trust PLC

#### Ana de Pro Gonzalo (Independent Non-Executive Director)

Ana was appointed in October 2019 and has extensive financial and general management experience, having worked for a number of multinational companies across a variety of industries. She was Chief Financial Officer at Amadeus, the travel technology company, for over 10 years and, prior to that, was General Manager of Sacyr Vallehermoso, Chief Financial Officer of Metrovacesa and held a Non-Executive Director position at Merlin Properties. She also currently holds a number of other Non-Executive Director roles.

#### Carolyn Flowers (Independent Non-Executive Director)

Carolyn was appointed to the Board in June 2021. She has held a number of significant leadership roles in the North American passenger transportation industry, in both the public and private sectors, including presidential appointee of the US Federal Transit Administration, Senior Vice President, Americas Transit Market at AECOM, Chief Executive Officer of Public Transit for Charlotte Area Transit Systems and Chief Operations Officer of Los Angeles County Metropolitan Authority. She is currently a Partner and Managing Principal at InfraStrategies LLC.

#### Nigel Pocklington (Independent Non-Executive Director)

Nigel was appointed to the Board in August 2023 has a strong track record in the travel sector, as well as in transport electrification, green energy and sustainability matters. He is currently the Chief Executive Officer of Good Energy Group plc, the renewable energy services company, and is also Senior Independent Director and Remuneration Committee Chair at Kin and Carta plc, the global digital transformation consultancy. He was previously Chief Commercial Officer at Moneysupermarket.com Group plc and before that held a number of roles with Expedia, the online travel company.

#### **Conflict of Interest**

The Directors have notified the Board of all their directorships and other interests. Jorge Cosmen Menéndez-Castañedo has notified the Board of his potential conflict of interest due to certain rights and obligations his family companies have in connection with their shareholding in the Issuer. The Board have approved this conflict on the basis that Mr Cosmen brings significant value into the Boardroom.

Save as disclosed above, there are no other conflicts of interest between any duties to the Company of the Directors or Senior Managers and their private interests and/or other duties.

#### **Business Address**

The business address of the Directors and Senior Managers of the Issuer is National Express House, Birmingham Coach Station, Mill Lane, Digbeth B5 6DD, United Kingdom.

#### **Major Shareholders**

As at 6 September 2023, the Issuer had been notified under Chapter 5 of the FCA's Disclosure Guidance and Transparency Rules of the following interests in its shares representing 3% or more of the voting rights in its issued share capital:

Shareholder	Number of Ordinary Shares	Percentage of issued share capital
European Express Enterprises		
Limited	73,778,153	12.01 per cent.
Liontrust Investment Partners PLC	39,306,348	6.40 per cent.
M&G plc	30,663,661	4.99 per cent
Newton Investment Management Limited	29,583,062	4.82 per cent.
J O Hambro Capital Management Ltd	25,165,433	4.10 per cent

## **DESCRIPTION OF THE GUARANTOR**

#### Overview

The Guarantor was established and incorporated as a private limited company in England on 8 October 1991 under the Companies Act 1985, with company registration number 2652253 under the name of West Midlands Travel Holdings Limited. On 16 December 1991, the Guarantor passed a special resolution to change its name to West Midlands Travel Limited. The registered office of the Guarantor is National Express House, Mill Lane, Birmingham, B5 6DD, United Kingdom, its telephone number is +44 (0)8450 130 130 and its website is https://nxbus.co.uk/west-midlands. Unless it is expressly referred to in the section entitled "Documents Incorporated by Reference", the information on the Guarantor's website does not form part of this Base Prospectus and has not been scrutinised or approved by the FCA.

#### History

On 26 October 1986, the Guarantor came into existence as part of the deregulation of the bus industry in England and Wales. It was previously part of the bus operations of the West Midlands Passenger Transport Executive. In April 1995, the Issuer purchased the Guarantor, which changed its marketing name to Travel West Midlands in September 1996 and then to National Express West Midlands on 4 February 2008.

#### **Business Activities**

The Guarantor is the largest bus operator in the West Midlands, by patronage, mileage and vehicles, and one of the UK's largest urban bus networks outside London. It serves the major cities and towns in the West Midlands region including Birmingham, Walsall, Wolverhampton, Solihull, West Bromwich, Dudley and Coventry. National Express West Midlands employs around 4,400 people, including around 3,900 drivers, and carries half a million passengers per day on a modern fleet of around 1,500 vehicles across over 200 routes.

#### **Organisational Structure**

The Guarantor is a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Issuer. Please see "Description of the Issuer - Subsidiaries" on page 84 of this Base Prospectus for a description of the Group.

#### Management

The Directors of the Guarantor are as follows:

Name	Position held
Adam Cook Simon Callander Neil McEwan	Director

The business address of the Directors of WMTL is National Express House, Birmingham Coach Station, Mill Lane, Digbeth B5 6DD, United Kingdom. There is no potential conflict of interest between any of the Directors' duties to the Guarantor, their private interests or other duties to third parties.

## TAXATION

#### 1. United Kingdom

The comments below are of a general nature based on current UK law and His Majesty's Revenue and Customs ("HMRC") practice (which may not be binding on HMRC and may be subject to change, sometimes with retrospective effect) and are not intended to be exhaustive. They describe only certain aspects of the UK withholding tax treatment of payments of interest in respect of the Notes. They do not deal with any other UK tax implications of acquiring, holding or disposing of Notes or Coupons. Prospective Noteholders or Couponholders should be aware that the particular terms of issue of any series of Notes as specified in the relevant Final Terms may affect the treatment of that and other series of Notes. The following is only a general guide and should be treated with caution. References to "Notes", "Coupons", "Noteholders" and "Couponholders" exclude the Retained Notes (and the related Coupons) and the holders of the Retained Notes (and the related Coupons). Prospective holders are strongly advised to seek independent advice. This summary is based upon the law as in effect on the date of this Base Prospectus and is subject to any change in law that may take effect after such date.

Holders who may be liable to taxation in jurisdictions other than the UK in respect of their acquisition, holding or disposal of the Notes or Coupons are particularly advised to consult their professional advisers as to whether they are so liable (and if so under the laws of which jurisdictions), since the following comments relate only to certain UK taxation aspects of payments in respect of the Notes and Coupons. In particular, holders should be aware that they may be liable to taxation under the laws of other jurisdictions in relation to payments in respect of the Notes or Coupons even if such payments may be made without withholding or deduction for or on account of taxation under the laws of the UK.

The references to "interest" in the comments below on UK withholding tax mean "interest" as understood in UK tax law. The comments do not take any account of any different definitions of "interest" which may prevail under any other law or which may be created by the terms and conditions of the Notes or Coupons or any related documentation.

#### UK withholding on interest paid by the Issuer

Interest may be paid by the Issuer on the Notes without withholding for or on account of UK tax so long as the Notes constitute "quoted Eurobonds" within the meaning of section 987 of the Income Tax Act 2007 ("ITA 2007"). They will do so provided they carry a right to interest and provided they are listed and continue to be listed on a recognised stock exchange within the meaning of section 1005 of the ITA 2007 as it applies for the purposes of section 987 of the ITA 2007. The London Stock Exchange is a recognised stock exchange for these purposes. Securities will be treated as listed on the London Stock Exchange if they are included in the Official List by the FCA and are admitted to trading on the main market of the London Stock Exchange.

In all other cases, interest paid by the Issuer on Notes will generally be paid subject to withholding on account of UK income tax at the basic rate (currently 20 per cent.), subject to the availability of reliefs or to any direction to the contrary from HMRC in respect of such relief as may be available pursuant to the provisions of any applicable double taxation treaty, and except that the withholding obligation is disapplied (unless HMRC direct otherwise) in respect of a payment which the Issuer reasonably believes is an excepted payment. For these purposes a payment will be an excepted payment if, inter alia:

- (i) the person beneficially entitled to the interest is a UK resident company;
- (ii) the person beneficially entitled to the interest is a non-UK resident company carrying on a trade in the UK through a permanent establishment which is within the charge to corporation tax as regards the interest;
- (iii) the payment is made to certain categories of recipient enjoying a special tax status (including charities and certain classes of pension funds); or
- (iv) a partnership consisting of such persons is beneficially entitled to the interest.

#### UK withholding on interest paid by the Guarantor

Depending on the correct legal analysis of payments made by the Guarantor as a matter of UK tax law, it is

possible that payments by the Guarantor would be subject to withholding on account of UK tax at the basic rate (currently 20 per cent.), subject to any claim which could be made under applicable double tax treaties and except that any withholding would be disapplied (unless HMRC direct otherwise) in respect of a payment which the Guarantor reasonably believes is an excepted payment. For these purposes a payment will be an excepted payment if, inter alia:

- (i) the person beneficially entitled to the interest is a UK resident company;
- (ii) the person beneficially entitled to the interest is a non-UK resident company carrying on a trade in the UK through a permanent establishment which is within the charge to corporation tax as regards the interest;
- (iii) the payment is made to certain categories of recipient enjoying a special tax status (including charities and certain classes of pension funds); or
- (iv) a partnership consisting of such persons is beneficially entitled to the interest.

Even if the Notes constitute quoted Eurobonds (assuming the conditions set out above are met) this does not of itself necessarily mean that payments made by the Guarantor can be made without withholding for or on account of UK tax.

#### 2. FATCA Withholding

Pursuant to Sections 1471 through 1474 of the U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code") (or any regulations thereunder or official interpretations thereof) or an intergovernmental agreement (an "IGA") between the United States and another jurisdiction facilitating the implementation thereof (or any fiscal or regulatory legislation, rules or practices implementing such an intergovernmental agreement) or any analogous provisions of non-U.S. laws (collectively, "FATCA"), the Issuer, Guarantor or an intermediary paying agent may be required to withhold on certain payments it makes ("foreign passthru payments") to persons that fail to meet certain certification, reporting, or related requirements. A number of jurisdictions (including the UK) have entered into, or have agreed in substance to IGAs, which modify the way in which FATCA applies in their jurisdictions. Certain aspects of the application of these rules to instruments such as the Notes is not clear at this time. If withholding would be required pursuant to FATCA or an IGA with respect to payments on instruments such as the Notes, such withholding would apply no earlier than two years after the date on which final U.S. Treasury regulations defining "foreign passthru payments" are published. In addition, Notes issued on or prior to the date that is six months after the date on which final U.S. Treasury regulations defining "foreign passthru payments" are published generally would be "grandfathered" for purposes of FATCA withholding unless materially modified after such date (including by reason of a substitution of the Issuer). However, if additional notes (as described under "Terms and Conditions-Further Issues") that are not distinguishable from a series of Notes are issued after the expiration of the grandfather period and are subject to withholding under FATCA, then withholding agents may treat all Notes, including Notes that were otherwise treated as grandfathered, as subject to withholding under FATCA. Holders should consult their own tax advisors regarding how these rules may apply to their investment in the Notes. In the event any withholding would be required pursuant to FATCA or an IGA with respect to payments on the Notes and the Coupons, no person will be required to pay additional amounts as a result of the withholding.

The effective date for withholding on "foreign passthru payments" above reflects proposed U.S. Treasury regulations. The proposed regulations also eliminate FATCA withholding on gross proceeds from the disposition of, or final payments, redemptions, or other principal payments made in respect of, an instrument that may produce U.S. source interest or dividends. The discussion above assumes that the proposed regulations will be finalised in their current form.

#### SUBSCRIPTION AND SALE

Notes may be sold from time to time by the Issuer to any one or more of Banco Bilbao Vizcaya Argentaria, S.A., BNP Paribas, Commerzbank Aktiengesellschaft, HSBC Bank plc, ING Bank N.V., Merrill Lynch International, MUFG Securities EMEA plc, NatWest Markets Plc and Wells Fargo Securities International Limited (the "**Permanent Dealers**"). However, the Issuer has reserved the right to sell Notes directly on its own behalf to dealers that are not Permanent Dealers (together with the Permanent Dealers, the "**Dealers**" and each a "**Dealer**"). The arrangements under which Notes may from time to time be agreed to be sold by the Issuer to, and purchased by, Dealers are set out in an amended and restated dealer agreement dated 12 September 2023 (the "**Dealer Agreement**") and made between the Issuer, the Guarantor and the Permanent Dealers. Any such agreement will, *inter alia*, make provision for the form and terms and conditions of the relevant Notes, the price at which such Notes will be purchased by the Dealers and the commissions or other agreed deductibles (if any) payable or allowable by the Issuer in respect of such purchase. The Dealer Agreement makes provision for the resignation or termination of appointment of existing Dealers and for the appointment of additional or other Dealers either generally in respect of the Programme or in relation to a particular Tranche of Notes.

#### **United States of America**

The Notes and the Guarantee have not been and will not be registered under the Securities Act and may not be offered, sold or delivered within the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. persons except in certain transactions exempt from the registration requirements of the Securities Act. Terms used in this paragraph have the meanings given to them by Regulation S under the Securities Act.

The Notes in bearer form are subject to U.S. tax law requirements and may not be offered, sold or delivered within the United States or its possessions or to a United States person, except in certain transactions permitted by U.S. tax regulations. Terms used in this paragraph have the meanings given to them by the United States Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "**Code**") and regulations thereunder.

Notes, other than Notes with an initial maturity of one year or less will be issued in accordance with the provisions of U.S. Treas. Reg. § 1.163-5(c)(2)(i)(C) (or any successor rules in substantially the same form that are applicable for purposes of Section 4701 of the Code) (the "**TEFRA C Rules**"), or in accordance with the provisions of U.S. Treas. Reg. § 1.163-5(c)(2)(i)(D) (or any successor rules in substantially the same form that are applicable for purposes of Section 4701 of the Code) (the "**TEFRA D Rules**"), as specified in the Final Terms. Terms used in this paragraph have the meanings given to them by the U.S. Internal Revenue Code and regulations thereunder, including the TEFRA C and TEFRA D Rules.

In addition, where the TEFRA C Rules are specified in the relevant Final Terms as being applicable in relation to any Tranche of Notes, Notes must be issued and delivered outside the United States and its possessions in accordance with their original issuance under the Programme. Each Dealer has represented, warranted and undertaken and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent, warrant and undertake, that it has not offered, sold or delivered and will not offer, sell or deliver, directly or indirectly, any Notes within the United States or its possessions. Further, each Dealer has represented, warranted and undertaken and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent, warrant and undertake that in connection with each original issuance of Notes under the Programme, that it has not communicated, and will not communicate, directly or indirectly, with a prospective purchaser if such Dealer or such prospective purchaser is within the United States or its possessions and will not otherwise involve its United States office in the offer or sale of the Notes.

In addition, in respect of Notes issued in accordance with the TEFRA D Rules, each Dealer has represented, warranted and undertaken that:

- (a) except to the extent permitted under the TEFRA D Rules, (x) it has not offered or sold, and during the restricted period will not offer or sell, directly or indirectly, any Notes to a person who is within the United States or its possessions or to a United States person, and (y) such Dealer has not delivered and will not deliver within the United States or its possessions definitive Notes that are sold during the restricted period;
- (b) it has, and throughout the restricted period will have, in effect procedures reasonably designed to ensure that its employees or agents who are directly engaged in selling Notes are aware that the Notes may not be offered or sold during the restricted period to a person who is within the United States or its

possessions or to a United States person, except as permitted by the TEFRA D Rules;

- (c) if such Dealer is a United States person, it is acquiring the Notes for purposes of resale, in connection with their original issuance under the Programme and, if such Dealer retains Notes for its own account, it will only do so in accordance with the requirements of U.S. Treas. Reg. § 1.163-5(c)(2)(i)(D)(6) (or any successor rules in substantially the same form that are applicable for purposes of Section 4701 of the Code);
- (d) with respect to each affiliate of such Dealer that acquires Notes from such Dealer for the purposes of offering or selling such Notes during the restricted period, such Dealer either (x) repeats and confirms the representations and agreements contained in sub-clauses (a), (b) and (c) above on such affiliate's behalf or (y) agrees that it will obtain from such affiliate for the benefit of the purchaser of the Notes and the Issuer the representations, warranties and undertakings contained in sub-clauses (a), (b) and (c) above; and
- (e) with respect to any person other than an affiliate of such Dealer with whom such Dealer enters into a written contract, as defined in U.S. Treasury Regulation Section 1.163-5(c)(2)(i)(D)(4) (or any successor rules in substantially the same form that are applicable for purposes of Section 4701 of the Code), for the offer or sale during the restricted period of Notes, such Dealer will obtain from such non-affiliate for the benefit of the Issuer the representations, warranties and undertakings contained in sub-clauses (a), (b) and (c) above.

Terms used in sub-clauses (a) - (e) have the meaning given to them by the Code and regulations thereunder, including the TEFRA D Rules.

Each Note issued in accordance with the TEFRA D Rules will bear the following legend:

ANY UNITED STATES PERSON WHO HOLDS THIS OBLIGATION WILL BE SUBJECT TO LIMITATIONS UNDER THE UNITED STATES INCOME TAX LAWS, INCLUDING THE LIMITATIONS PROVIDED IN SECTIONS 165(J) AND 1287(A) OF THE INTERNAL REVENUE CODE.

Each Dealer has represented, warranted and undertaken and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent, warrant and undertake that, except as permitted by the Dealer Agreement, it will not offer, sell or deliver Notes, (i) as part of their distribution at any time or (ii) otherwise until 40 days after the later of the commencement of the offering or the completion of the distribution of all Notes of the Tranche of which such Notes are part, as certified to the Paying Agent by such Dealer (or, in the case of a sale of a Tranche of Notes to or through more than one Dealer, by each of such Dealers as to the Notes of such Tranche purchased by or through it, in which case the Paying Agent shall notify each such Dealer when all such Dealers have so certified) within the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. persons, and such Dealer will, prior to the confirmation of sale, have sent to each dealer to which it sells Notes during the distribution compliance period (as defined in Regulation S) relating thereto a confirmation or other notice setting forth the restrictions on offers and sales of the Notes within the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. persons.

In addition, until 40 days after the commencement of the offering of Notes comprising any Tranche, any offer or sale of Notes within the United States by any dealer (whether or not participating in the offering) may violate the registration requirements of the Securities Act if such offer or sale is made otherwise than in accordance with an available exemption from registration under the Securities Act.

#### **United Kingdom**

#### Prohibition of Sales to UK Retail Investors

Each Dealer has represented and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent and agree, that it has not offered, sold or otherwise made available and will not offer, sell or otherwise make available any Notes which are the subject of the offering contemplated by this Base Prospectus as completed by the Final Terms in relation thereto to any retail investor in the UK. For the purposes of this provision:

- (a) the expression "retail investor" means a person who is one (or more) of the following:
  - (i) a retail client, as defined in point (8) of Article 2 of Regulation (EU) No 2017/565 as it forms

part of UK domestic law by virtue of the EUWA; or

- (ii) a customer within the meaning of the provisions of the FSMA and any rules or regulations made under the FSMA to implement Directive (EU) 2016/97, where that customer would not qualify as a professional client, as defined in point (8) of Article 2(1) of UK MiFIR; or
- (iii) not a qualified investor as defined in Article 2 of the UK Prospectus Regulation; and
- (b) the expression an "offer" includes the communication in any form and by any means of sufficient information on the terms of the offer and the Notes to be offered so as to enable an investor to decide to purchase or subscribe for the Notes.

#### Other regulatory restrictions

Each Dealer has represented, warranted and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent, warrant and agree, that:

- (a) *No deposit-taking*: in relation to any Notes having a maturity of less than one year:
  - (i) it is a person whose ordinary activities involve it in acquiring, holding, managing or disposing of investments (as principal or agent) for the purposes of its business; and
  - (ii) it has not offered or sold and will not offer or sell any Notes other than to persons:
    - (A) whose ordinary activities involve them in acquiring, holding, managing or disposing of investments (as principal or agent) for the purposes of their businesses; or
    - (B) who it is reasonable to expect will acquire, hold, manage or dispose of investments (as principal or agent) for the purposes of their businesses,

where the issue of the Notes would otherwise constitute a contravention of Section 19 of the FSMA by the Issuer or the Guarantor, as the case may be;

(b) Financial promotion: it has only communicated or caused to be communicated and will only communicate or cause to be communicated any invitation or inducement to engage in investment activity (within the meaning of Section 21 of the FSMA) received by it in connection with the issue or sale of any Notes in circumstances in which Section 21(1) of the FSMA does not apply to the Issuer or the Guarantor; and

(c) *General compliance*: it has complied and will comply with all applicable provisions of the FSMA with respect to anything done by it in relation to any Notes in, from or otherwise involving the UK.

#### **Prohibition of Sales to EEA Retail Investors**

Each Dealer has represented and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent and agree, that it has not offered, sold or otherwise made available and will not offer, sell or otherwise make available any Notes which are the subject of the offering contemplated by this Base Prospectus as completed by the Final Terms in relation thereto to any retail investor in the EEA. For the purposes of this provision:

- (a) the expression "**retail investor**" means a person who is one (or more) of the following:
  - (i) a retail client as defined in point (11) of Article 4(1) of MiFID II; or
  - (ii) a customer within the meaning of the Insurance Distribution Directive, where that customer would not qualify as a professional client as defined in point (10) of Article 4(1) of MiFID II; or
  - (iii) not a qualified investor as defined in the EU Prospectus Regulation; and
- (b) the expression "**offer**" includes the communication in any form and by any means of sufficient information on the terms of the offer and the Notes to be offered so as to enable an investor to decide to

purchase or subscribe for the Notes.

#### Belgium

Other than in respect of Notes for which "Prohibition of Sales to Belgian Consumers" is specified as "Not Applicable" in the applicable Final Terms, each Dealer has represented and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent and agree, that an offering of Notes may not be advertised to any individual in Belgium qualifying as a consumer within the meaning of Article I.1 of the Belgian Code of Economic Law, as amended from time to time (a "**Belgian Consumer**") and that it has not offered, sold or resold, transferred or delivered, and will not offer, sell, resell, transfer or deliver, the Notes, and that it has not distributed, and will not distribute, any prospectus, memorandum, information circular, brochure or any similar documents in relation to the Notes, directly or indirectly, to any Belgian Consumer.

#### Japan

The Notes have not been and will not be registered under the Financial Instruments and Exchange Act of Japan (Act No. 25 of 1948, as amended, the "**FIEA**"). Accordingly, each of the Dealers has represented and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent and agree, that it has not, directly or indirectly, offered or sold and will not, directly or indirectly, offer or sell any Notes in Japan or to, or for the benefit of, any resident of Japan (as defined under Item 5, Paragraph 1, Article 6 of the Foreign Exchange and Foreign Trade Act (Act No. 228 of 1949, as amended)) or to others for re-offering or re-sale, directly or indirectly, in Japan or to, or for the benefit of, any resident of Japan except pursuant to an exemption from the registration requirements of, and otherwise in compliance with, the FIEA and other relevant laws and regulations of Japan.

#### Singapore

Each Dealer has acknowledged, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to acknowledge, that this Base Prospectus has not been registered as a prospectus with the Monetary Authority of Singapore under the Securities and Futures Act 2001 of Singapore, as amended or modified from time to time (the "**SFA**"). Accordingly, each Dealer has represented, warranted and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent, warrant and agree, that it has not offered or sold any Notes or caused the Notes to be made the subject of an invitation for subscription or purchase and will not offer or sell any Notes or cause the Notes to be made the subject of an invitation for subscription or purchase, and has not circulated or distributed, nor will it circulate or distribute, this Base Prospectus or any other document or material in connection with the offer or sale, or invitation for subscription or purchase, of the Notes, whether directly or indirectly, to any person in Singapore other than (i) to an institutional investor (as defined in Section 4A of the SFA) pursuant to Section 274 of the SFA, or any person pursuant to Section 275(1A) of the SFA, and in accordance with the conditions specified in Section 275 of the SFA, and (where applicable) Regulation 3 of the Securities and Futures (Classes of Investors) Regulations 2018, or (iii) otherwise pursuant to, and in accordance with the conditions of, any other applicable provision of the SFA.

Where the Notes are subscribed or purchased under Section 275 of the SFA by a relevant person which is:

- (a) a corporation (which is not an accredited investor (as defined in Section 4A of the SFA) the sole business of which is to hold investments and the entire share capital of which is owned by one or more individuals, each of whom is an accredited investor; or
- (b) a trust (where the trustee is not an accredited investor) whose sole purpose is to hold investments and each beneficiary of the trust is an individual who is an accredited investor,

the securities (as defined in Section 2(1) of the SFA) or securities-based derivatives contracts (as defined in Section 2(1) of the SFA) of that corporation or the beneficiaries' rights and interest (howsoever described) in that trust shall not be transferred within six months after that corporation or that trust has acquired the Notes pursuant to an offer made under Section 275 of the SFA except:

- (1) to an institutional investor or to a relevant person (as defined in Section 275(2) of the SFA), or to any person arising from an offer referred to in Section 275(1A) or Section 276(4)(c)(ii) of the SFA;
- (2) where no consideration is or will be given for the transfer;
- (3) where the transfer is by operation of law;

- (4) as specified in Section 276(7) of the SFA; or
- (5) as specified in Regulation 37A of the Securities and Futures (Offers of Investments) (Securities and Securities-based Derivatives Contracts) Regulations 2018 of Singapore.

#### Switzerland

Each Dealer has represented and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent and agree, that unless stated otherwise in the Final Terms, it will not, directly or indirectly, in or into Switzerland (i) offer, sell or advertise the Notes or; (ii) distribute or otherwise make available the Base Prospectus (including the Final Terms) or any other document relating to the Notes, in a way that would constitute a public offering within the meaning Article 35 of the Swiss Financial Services Act (the "**FinSA**") except under the following exemptions under the FinSA: (a) to any investor that qualifies as a professional client within the meaning of the FinSA; or (b) in any other circumstances falling within Article 36 of the FinSA, provided, in each case, that no such "public offer" of Notes referred to in (a) and (b) above shall require the publication of a prospectus for otherwise in the Final Terms, neither the Base Prospectus nor any other document related to the Notes may be distributed or otherwise made available in Switzerland in a manner which would require the publication of a prospectus and/or a KID (or an equivalent document) in Switzerland pursuant to the FinSA.

#### General

Each Dealer has represented, warranted and undertaken and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent, warrant and undertake that so far as it is aware, it has complied and will comply to the best of its knowledge with all applicable laws and regulations in each country or jurisdiction in or from which it purchases, offers, sells or delivers Notes or possesses, distributes or publishes this Base Prospectus, any Drawdown Prospectus or any Final Terms or any related offering material, in all cases at its own expense. Other persons into whose hands this Base Prospectus or any Final Terms comes are required by the Issuer, the Guarantor and the Dealers to comply with all applicable laws and regulations in each country or jurisdiction in or from which they purchase, offer, sell or deliver Notes or possess, distribute or publish this Base Prospectus or any Final Terms or any related offering material, in all cases at their own expense.

The Dealer Agreement provides that the Dealers shall not be bound by any of the restrictions relating to any specific jurisdiction (set out above) to the extent that such restrictions shall, as a result of change(s) or change(s) in official interpretation, after the date hereof, of applicable laws and regulations, no longer be applicable but without prejudice to the obligations of the Dealers described in the paragraph headed "General" above.

Certain of the Dealers and their affiliates have engaged, and may in the future engage, in investment banking and/or commercial banking transactions with, and may perform services to the Issuer, the Guarantor and/or their affiliates in the ordinary course of business.

## GENERAL INFORMATION

## 1. Authorisation

The update of the Programme was authorised by (i) a resolution of a board of directors of the Issuer passed on 28 February 2023 and a resolution of a committee of the board of directors of the Issuer passed on 11 September 2023 and (ii) a resolution of the board of directors of the Guarantor passed on 11 September 2023. Each of the Issuer and the Guarantor has obtained or will obtain from time to time all necessary consents, approvals and authorisations in connection with the issue and performance of the Notes and the giving of the Guarantee.

## 2. Clearing of the Notes

The Notes have been accepted for clearance through Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg (which are the entities in charge of keeping the records). The appropriate Common Code and International Securities Identification Number for each Tranche of Notes allocated by Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg will be specified in the relevant Final Terms. If the Notes are to clear through an additional or alternative clearing system the appropriate information will be specified in the relevant Final Terms.

The address of Euroclear is Euroclear Bank SA/NV, 1 Boulevard du Roi Albert II, B-1210 Brussels, Belgium and the address of Clearstream, Luxembourg is Clearstream Banking S.A., 42 Avenue JF Kennedy, L-1855 Luxembourg. The address of any alternative clearing system will be specified in the relevant Final Terms.

## 3. Listing

Application has been made to the FCA for Notes issued under the Programme to be admitted to the Official List and to the London Stock Exchange for the Notes to be admitted to trading on the main market of the London Stock Exchange.

The listing of the Programme in respect of Notes is expected to be granted on or about 14 September 2023, although there can be no assurance that the application for listing will be accepted. Prior to official listing and admission to trading dealings will be permitted by the London Stock Exchange in accordance with its rules. Transactions on the London Stock Exchange's main market will normally be effected for delivery on the third working day after the day of the transaction.

## 4. Legal and Arbitration Proceedings

There have been no governmental, legal or arbitration proceedings (including any such proceedings which are pending or threatened of which the Issuer is aware) during the 12 months preceding the date of this document, which may have, or have had in the recent past, significant effects on the financial position or profitability of the Issuer or the Group.

There have been no governmental, legal or arbitration proceedings (including any such proceedings which are pending or threatened of which the Guarantor is aware) during the 12 months preceding the date of this document, which may have, or have had in the recent past, significant effects on the financial position or profitability of the Guarantor or of the Guarantor and its subsidiaries taken as a whole.

## 5. Significant/Material Adverse Change

There has been no significant change in the financial position or financial performance of the Issuer or the Group since 30 June 2023 and there has been no material adverse change in the prospects of the Issuer since 31 December 2022.

There has been no significant change in the financial position or financial performance of the Guarantor or of the Guarantor and its subsidiaries taken as a whole since 31 December 2022 and no material adverse change in the prospects of the Guarantor since 31 December 2022.

## 6. Auditors

Deloitte LLP of 2 New Street Square, London EC4A 3BZ, which is registered to carry out audit work by the

Institute of Chartered Accountants in England and Wales, audited the statutory accounts of the companies comprising the Group for the financial years ended 31 December 2021 and 31 December 2022 and gave reports under section 475 of the Companies Act 2006 (the "**2006 Act**") on such accounts which were not qualified and did not contain any such statement under section 498(2) or (3) of the 2006 Act.

## 7. Documents on Display

Copies of the following documents will be available for inspection on the Issuer's website https://www.mobicogroup.com/investors/debt-investors/ for 12 months from the date of this Base Prospectus:

- (a) this Base Prospectus together with any supplement to this Base Prospectus;
- (b) each set of Final Terms for Notes which are listed on the Official List and admitted to trading on the main market of the London Stock Exchange;
- (c) the Trust Deed;
- (d) the Agency Agreement;
- (e) any Custody Agreement (if applicable)
- (f) the Issuer's memorandum and articles of association; and
- (g) the Guarantor's memorandum and articles of association.

Unless it is expressly referred to in the section entitled "Documents Incorporated by Reference", the information on the Issuer's website does not form part of this Base Prospectus and has not been scrutinised or approved by the FCA.

#### 9. Material Contracts

Neither the Issuer nor the Guarantor has entered into any contract outside the ordinary course of its business which could result in the Issuer or the Guarantor being under an obligation or entitlement that is material to any Issuer's ability to meet its obligations to the holders of its Notes in respect of the Notes being issued or to the Guarantor's ability to meet its obligations under the Guarantee.

## 10. Dealers' Investments

Certain of the Dealers and their affiliates have engaged, and may in the future engage, in investment banking and/or commercial banking transactions with, and may perform services for the Issuer and its affiliates in the ordinary course of business. Certain of the Dealers and their affiliates may have positions, deal or make markets in the Notes issued under the Programme, related derivatives and reference obligations, including (but not limited to) entering into hedging strategies on behalf of the Issuer and its affiliates, investor clients, or as principal in order to manage their exposure, their general market risk, or other trading activities. They have received, or may in the future receive, customary fees and commissions for these transactions.

In addition, in the ordinary course of their business activities, the Dealers and their affiliates may make or hold a broad array of investments and actively trade debt and equity securities (or related derivative securities) and financial instruments (including bank loans) for their own account and for the accounts of their customers. Such investments and securities activities may involve securities and/or instruments of the Issuer or Issuer's affiliates. The Dealers and/or their affiliates may receive allocations of the Notes (subject to customary closing conditions) which could affect future trading of the Notes. Certain of the Dealers or their affiliates that have a lending relationship with the Issuer routinely hedge their credit exposure to the Issuer consistent with their customary risk management policies. Typically, such Dealers and their affiliates would hedge such exposure by entering into transactions which consist of either the purchase of credit default swaps or the creation of short positions in securities, including potentially the Notes issued under the Programme. Any such positions could adversely affect future trading or Notes issued under the Programme. The Dealers and their affiliates may also make investment recommendations and/or publish or express independent research views in respect of such securities or financial instruments and may hold, or recommend to clients that they acquire, long and/or short positions in such securities and instruments.

## REGISTERED OFFICE OF THE ISSUER Mobico Group Plc Legal Entity Identifier (LEI): 213800A8IQEMY8PA5X34

National Express House Birmingham Coach Station Mill Lane Digbeth B5 6DD United Kingdom

#### REGISTERED OFFICE OF THE GUARANTOR West Midlands Travel Limited Legal Entity Identifier (LEI): 213800XRAKT7AG94Z543

National Express House Birmingham Coach Station Mill Lane Digbeth B5 6DD United Kingdom

## DEALERS

Banco Bilbao Vizcaya Argentaria, S.A. Ciudad BBVA

C/ Sauceda, 28 Edificio Asia - 1st Floor 28050, Madrid Spain

> HSBC Bank plc 8 Canada Square London E14 5HQ United Kingdom

#### MUFG Securities EMEA plc Ropemaker Place 25 Ropemaker Street London EC2Y 9AJ United Kingdom

**BNP Paribas** 16, boulevard des Italiens 75009 Paris France

ING Bank N.V. Foppingadreef 7 PO Box 1800 1102 BD Amsterdam The Netherlands

NatWest Markets Plc 250 Bishopsgate London EC2M 4AA United Kingdom **Commerzbank Aktiengesellschaft** Kaiserstraße 16 (Kaiserplatz) 60311 Frankfurt am Main Federal Republic of Germany

Merrill Lynch International 2 King Edward Street London EC1A 1HQ United Kingdom

> Wells Fargo Securities International Limited 33 King William Street London EC4R 9AT United Kingdom

TRUSTEE

BNY Mellon Corporate Trustee Services Limited 160 Queen Victoria Street London EC4V 4LA United Kingdom PAYING AGENT The Bank of New York Mellon, London Branch 160 Queen Victoria Street London EC4V 4LA United Kingdom

To the Issuer and the Guarantor as to English law Ashurst LLP London Fruit & Wool Exchange 1 Duval Square London E1 6PW United Kingdom

LEGAL ADVISERS To the

To the Dealers as to English law Freshfields Bruckhaus Deringer LLP 100 Bishopsgate London EC2P 2SR United Kingdom

## AUDITORS TO THE ISSUER Deloitte LLP

2 New Street Square London EC4A 3BZ United Kingdom